C91063

Sept 23 2024

COM Oct 3 2024

COURT FILE NUMBER

COURT

25-3052460

COURT OF KING'S BENCH OF ALBERTA

JUDICIAL CENTRE CALGARY

KADEN ENERGY LTD.

DOCUMENT

APPLICANT

FORM 40 REPORT OF TRUSTEE ON PROPOSAL SEPTEMBER 18, 2024

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT

Fasken Martineau DuMoulin LLP Suite 3400, 350 7 Avenue Southwest Calgary AB T2P 3N9 Fax: 403 261 5351 Phone: 403 261 9469 Email: <u>rgurofsky@fasken.com</u> Attention: Robyn Gurofsky

BDO Canada Limited 110, 5800 – 2nd Street SW Calgary AB T2H 0H2 Phone: 403-213-5432 Email: <u>brscott@bdo.ca</u> Attention: Breanne Scott District of:AlbertaDivision of:02 - CalgaryCourt No:25-3052460Estate No:25-3052460

FORM 40

Report of Trustee on Proposal (Section 59(1) and paragraph 58(d) of the Act)

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta

We, BDO Canada Limited, as the trustee ("we" or the "Trustee") acting in the proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. (the "Company" or the "Debtor"), hereby report to the Court of King's Bench of Alberta (the "Court") as follows:

- 1. That a proposal (the "Proposal") was filed with us on the 16th day of August 2024, a copy of which is attached and marked as Exhibit "A", and that we filed a copy of the Proposal with the official receiver on this same day.
- 2. That on the 26th day of August 2024, we gave notice to the Debtor and to every known creditor affected by the Proposal, whose names and addresses are shown in Exhibit "B" to this report, of the calling of a meeting of creditors to be held on the 6th day of September 2024 to consider the Proposal. Further, on the 27th day of August 2024, we also gave this same notice to the official receiver.
- 3. That with the notice was included the Proposal Trustee's Report on Proposal dated August 26, 2024 (the "Trustee's Report"), a copy of the Proposal, a statement of the assets and liabilities of the Debtor (including a statement of assets and a list of creditors affected by the Proposal), a proxy in blank, a voting letter, and an election form specific to the Proposal. A copy of the notice and the statement of affairs are attached as Exhibit "C1" and "C2", respectively. A proof of claim form was not included with the notice as the Trustee had adjudicated creditor claims in accordance with a claims process previously approved by an Order of the Court granted on April 2, 2024 (the "April 2 Order"). A copy of the April 2 Order is attached as Exhibit "C3" and includes the proof of claim form that was applicable in the claims process.
- 4. That prior to the meeting of creditors we made a detailed and careful inquiry into the liabilities of the Debtor, the Debtor's assets and their value, the Debtor's conduct and the causes of the Debtor's insolvency.
- 5. That the meeting of creditors was held on the 6th day of September 2024, and was presided over by Ms. Breanne Scott, a Licensed Insolvency Trustee.
- 6. That the proposal was accepted by the required majority of creditors.
- 7. That a copy of the minutes of the meeting are attached and marked as Exhibit "D".

- 8. That we are of the opinion that:
 - a. the assets of the Debtor and their estimated liquidation value ranges in a bankruptcy scenario are as follows:

	A	pproximate	Liquidation Estimate			stimate
	E	Book Value	Lo	Low Recovery High Recov		gh Recovery
Current Assets						
Cash	\$	1,090,839	\$	1,090,839	\$	1,090,839
Accounts receivable		965,565		262,337		524,674
Prepaids and deposits		217,835		-		-
Total current assets	\$	2,274,238	\$	1,353,175	\$	1,615,512
ARO deposits		656,853		-		328,427
Oil and gas assets		45,943,194		6,600,000		10,750,000
Est. realizable value	\$	48,874,285	\$	7,953,175	\$	12,693,939

Notes:

- (1) The above estimated liquidation value ranges are based on the detailed assumptions contained in the Trustee's Report, a copy which is attached as Exhibit "E" hereto. As these are estimates and based on the information available as of a specific date, actual liquidation values may materially differ than those presented in the event of a bankruptcy. It is also noted that these estimates are prior to any priority claims and estimated realization costs, which are also estimated and outlined in the Trustee's Report.
- (2) The Trustee further notes that while the Company's actual cash and working capital balances have fluctuated since the date of the above liquidation estimate prepared as of July 31, 2024, the Trustee does not expect a material change in the overall liquidation estimate from the Company's continued operations. As such, the Trustee has not updated the liquidation estimate.
- b. the liabilities of the Debtor approximate \$11,853,189, including approximately \$415,032 in secured liabilities and \$11,438,157 in unsecured liabilities, and are further detailed in Exhibit "F".
- 9. That we are also of the opinion that:
 - a. the causes of the insolvency of the Debtor are as follows:

The Company experienced significant financial challenges leading up to the filing of the Notice of Intention to File a Proposal ("NOI") on March 6, 2024, primarily due to the material decline in Alberta natural gas prices. While management had made efforts to restructure the Company in advance of the NOI, through reductions of operating expenditures where possible and attempts to source alternative financing to meet its financial obligations, the Company's financial condition ultimately led to the Company filing the NOI.

b. the conduct of the Debtor is subject to censure in the following respects:

None.

c. the following facts, mentioned in section 173 of the Act, may be proved against the Debtor:

None.

10. That we are further of the opinion that the Debtor's Proposal, on balance, is reasonable based on the following reasons:

As set out in the Trustee's Report:

- the Proposal includes the statutory provisions required pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act*;
- Management of the Company has acted in good faith in the restructuring of the Company and in the development of the Proposal;
- Affected Creditors (as defined in the Proposal) are treated equitably in that they were able to elect their payment option and creditors in each election category will be treated on a similar basis;
- the 24 Month Payment Election (as defined in the Trustee's Report), if selected by creditors, falls within the range of the bankruptcy liquidation estimate detailed in the Trustee's Report. However, the Trustee notes that there is uncertainty with the estimated liquidation values obtained and considered by the Trustee, and accordingly, there is uncertainty whether a sale in a bankruptcy would result in lesser or greater realizations for creditors depending on the recovery option elected by the creditors and the results of any liquidation conducted by a bankruptcy trustee;
- the Proposal allows the Company to restructure its balance sheet and enhances its ability to address its reclamation and environmental liabilities as they arise;
- the Proposal provides sufficient certainty to creditors in respect of the amount and timing of distribution payments related to the indebtedness owed by the Company;
- the Proposal allows the Company to continue operating in the ordinary course and developing its oil and gas assets, which benefits the Company's employees and approximately 30 contractors and the surrounding community, including certain of the Affected Creditors who are suppliers; and
- on balance, given the reasons detailed above, the Proposal submitted by the Company is viewed as reasonable in the circumstances based on the information made available to the Trustee by the Company and other third-party sources, and on this basis, the Trustee is supportive.

11. That we forwarded a copy of this report to the official receiver on this day.

Dated at the City of Calgary in the Province of Alberta, this 18th day of September 2024.

Korto

BDO Canada Limited, In its capacity as the Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd. And not in its personal capacity

EXHIBIT "A"

Clerk's Stamp

COURT FILE NUMBER

COURT

B301-052460 25-3052460

COURT OF KING'S BENCH OF ALBERTA

JUDICIAL CENTRE CALGARY

APPLICANT KADEN ENERGY LTD.

DOCUMENT

PROPOSAL OF KADEN ENERGY LTD.



ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT Fasken Martineau DuMoulin LLP Suite 3400, 350 7 Avenue Southwest Calgary AB T2P 3N9 Fax: 403 261 5351 Phone: 403 261 9469 Email: <u>rgurofsky@fasken.com</u>

Attention: Robyn Gurofsky

BDO Canada Limited 110, 5800 – 2nd Street SW Calgary AB T2H 0H2 Phone: 403-213-5432 Email: <u>brscott@bdo.ca</u> Attention: Breanne Scott

Estate File No._____

AND IN THE MATTER OF THE NOTICE OF INTENTION TO MAKE A PROPOSAL OF KADEN ENERGY LTD.

PROPOSAL

Kaden Energy Ltd. a corporation duly constituted, having its principal place of business at Selkirk House, 555 4 Avenue SW Suite 8000, Calgary, AB T2P 3E7, Canada, hereby submits the following Proposal to all of its Creditors pursuant to Part III of the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act*, RSC 1985, c B-3.

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

1.1 Definitions

In this Proposal:

"Administrative Fees and Expenses" means the documented and reasonable fees, expenses, legal fees and disbursements of the Trustee and the Company and its and their agents, appraisers and counsel on and incidental to the negotiation, preparation, presentation, consideration, Court approval of, and implementation of the Proposal and all proceedings and matters relating to or arising out of the Proposal including, without limitation, any meeting or meetings of creditors to consider the Proposal;

"Affected Claims" means any Claim that is not an Unaffected Claim;

"Affected Creditor" means a Creditor having an Affected Claim;

"Approval Order" means an Order of the Court approving the Proposal;

"BIA" means the Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act, RSC 1985, c.B-3;

"Business Day" means ach day other than a Saturday or Sunday or a statutory or civic holiday on which banks are open for business in Calgary, Alberta, Canada;

"Claim" means a claim provable in bankruptcy and includes any claim or liability provable in proceedings under the BIA by a Creditor and includes any right or claim of any Person against Kaden, whether secured or not, in connection with any indebtedness, liability or obligation of any kind of Kaden owed to such Person, and any interest accrued thereon or costs payable in respect thereof, including any indebtedness, liability or obligation owed to such Person existing prior to the Filing Date;

"Claims Process Order" means the claim process order granted by the Court on April 2, 2024.

"Company" means Kaden Energy Ltd., a company existing under the laws of Alberta;

"**Convenience Class Creditors**" means an Affected Creditor whose Proven Claim totals equal to or less than \$10,000.00 or any Affected Creditor with Claim exceeding \$10,000.00

that has elected into the Convenience Class Creditors group to receive a maximum distribution of \$10,000.00 in full and final satisfaction of its Affected Claim;

"Court" means the Court of King's Bench of Alberta;

"**Creditor**" means any Person having a Claim or a Director Claim and may, if the context requires, mean a trustee, receiver, receiver-manager or other Person acting on behalf of or in the name of such Person;

"Creditors' Meeting" means any meeting of the Affected Creditors, in person or virtually, called by the Trustee for the purpose of considering and voting upon the Proposal;

"Creditors' Meeting Date" means the date and time as may be called by the Trustee in consultation with the Official Receiver pursuant to Section 5.2;

"Directors" means the present and former directors of the Company, as at the Filing Date;

"Director Claim" means any and all claims, causes of action or proceedings against the Directors that is based in whole or in part on any facts, events or matters which existed or occurred on or before the Filing Date and that relates to the obligations of the Company for which the Directors are by law liable in their capacity as Directors for the payment of such obligations. Director Claims do not include claims that relate to: (a) contractual rights of one or more Creditors arising from contracts with one or more Directors; or (b) wrongful or oppressive conduct by Directors;

"Employment Insurance Act" means the Employment Insurance Act, S.C. 1996, c. 23;

"**Filing Date**" means March 6, 2024, the date of the filing of the Notice of Intention to Make a Proposal pursuant to section 50.4(1) of the BIA;

"**Implementation Date**" means the date upon which the conditions precedent to the Proposal in section 8.3 have been satisfied;

"Income Tax Act" means Income Tax Act, RSC 1985, c. 1 (5th Supp.)

"**Inspectors**" means one or more Inspectors appointed pursuant to the BIA as provided for in the Proposal;

"Official Receiver" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the BIA;

"**Person**" means any individual, general or limited partnership, joint venture, trust, corporation, unincorporated organization, government, or any agency, regulatory body or instrumentality thereof, or any other entity howsoever designated or constituted;

"**Post-Filing Claim**" means any claims arising in respect of services rendered, goods supplied or other consideration given to the Company as and from the Filing Date will be paid by the Company in full in the ordinary course of business and on regular trade terms or as may be arranged by the Company, as well as wages, salaries, commissions or compensation for services rendered after the Filing Date and before the Approval Order, together with, in the case of travelling salespersons, disbursements properly incurred by them in and about the Company's business during the same period together with any unremitted source deductions and employer's obligation to make contributions in relation thereto;

"Post-Filing Creditor" means the holder of a Post-Filing Claim;

"**Preferred Claims**" means all Claims directed by section 136 the BIA to be paid, subject to the rights of Secured Creditors, in priority to all other Claims in the distribution of the property of an insolvent party;

"Preferred Creditor" means a Creditor having a Preferred Claim;

"**Proof of Claim**" shall mean the proof of claim required by the BIA and provided by Creditors in accordance with the Claims Process Order;

"Proposal" means this proposal together with any amendments or additions thereto;

"**Proven Claim**" of a Creditor means the amount of the Affected Claim of such Creditor finally determined in accordance with BIA and the Claims Process Order;

"**Required Crown Amount**" means all amounts outstanding at the time of the filing of the Notice of Intention to Her Majesty in Right of Canada or a Province and that are of a kind that could be subject to a demand under,

- (i) subsection 224(1.2) of the Income Tax Act;
- (ii) any provision of the Canada Pension Plan or of the Employment Insurance Act that refers to subsection 224(1.2) of the Income Tax Act and provides for the collection of a contribution, as defined in the Canada Pension Plan, or an employee's premium, or employer's premium, as defined in the Employment Insurance Act, and of any related interest, penalties or other amounts; or
- (iii) any provision of provincial legislation that has a similar purpose to subsection 224(1.2) of the Income Tax Act, or that refers to that subsection, to the extent that it provides for the collection of a sum, and of any related interest, penalties or other amounts, where the sum:
 - (A) has been withheld or deducted by a Person from a payment to another Person and is in respect of a tax similar in nature to the income tax imposed on individuals under the Income Tax Act, or
 - (B) is of the same nature as a contribution under the Canada Pension Plan if the province is a "province providing a comprehensive pension plan" as defined in subsection 3(1) of the Canada Pension Plan and the provincial legislation establishes a "provincial pension plan" as defined in that subsection;

"Secured Claim" means Claims of secured creditors within the meaning of the BIA;

"Secured Creditor" means a Creditor having a Secured Claim;

"**Settlement Fund**" means the funds sufficient to pay the Proven Claims of the Affected Creditors under the terms of this Proposal. The funds will be remitted by the Company to the Trustee following Court Approval of the Proposal as follows:

- (i) upon the Implementation Date sufficient funds to settle all payments contemplated in sections 4.3(a), 4.3(b)(i), and 4.3(b)(ii)(1) (collectively, the "**Implementation Amounts**");
- (ii) on a monthly basis commencing October 31, 2024, or soon as reasonably practicable after October 31, 2024 for a period of 12 months, and such amounts shall be remitted to the Trustee at least 5 days before the end of each month that payments come due, the amounts necessary to pay the amounts to Affected Creditors required by section 4.3(b)(ii)(2) (collectively, the "12 Month Election Amounts"); and
- (iii) on a monthly basis commencing October 31, 2024 for a period of 24 months, and such amounts shall be remitted to the Trustee at least 5 days before the end of each month that payments come due, the amounts necessary to pay the amounts to Affected Creditors required by section 4.3(b)(iii) (the "24 Month Election Amounts"),

all for distribution to the Affected Creditors, in full and final settlement of their Claims against the Company, in accordance with the terms of this Proposal;

"**Trustee**" means BDO Canada Limited, the Proposal Trustee named in the Proposal of the Company;

"**Unaffected Claims**" means the Administrative Fees and Expenses, Post-Filing Claims, and any Secured Creditors;

"Undeliverable Distribution" shall have the meaning given to it in section 4.4;

"**Unsecured Claims**" means the Claims of the Unsecured Creditors, including Claims of every nature and kind whatsoever, whether due or not due for payment as of the Filing Date as well as contingent or unliquidated claims arising out of any transaction entered into the Company prior to the date thereof;

"Unsecured Creditor" means a Preferred Creditor or any other Creditor with an Unsecured Claim; and

"**Voting Letter**" shall mean the voting letter required by section 51(1) of the BIA to be mailed to each known Creditor prior to the Creditors' Meeting.

1.2 Articles of Reference

The terms "hereof", "hereunder", "herein" and similar expressions refer to the Proposal and not to any particular article, section, subsection, clause or paragraph of the Proposal and include any agreements supplemental hereto. In the Proposal, a reference to an article, section, subsection, clause or paragraph will, unless otherwise stated, refer to an article, section, subsection, clause or paragraph of the Proposal.

1.3 Interpretation Not Affected by Headings

The division of the Proposal into articles, sections, subsections, clauses or paragraphs and the insertion of a table of contents and headings are for convenience of reference only and will not affect the construction or interpretation of this Proposal.

1.4 Date for Any Action

In the event that any date on which any action is required to be taken hereunder is not a Business Day, such action will be required to be taken on the next succeeding day which is a Business Day.

1.5 Time

All times expressed herein are local time in Calgary, Alberta, Canada unless otherwise stipulated. Where the time for anything pursuant to the Proposal on a particular date is unspecified herein, the time shall be deemed to be 5:00 p.m. local time in Calgary, Alberta, Canada.

1.6 Numbers, Gender

In the Proposal, where the context requires, a word importing the singular number will include the plural and vice versa and a word or words importing gender will include all genders.

1.7 Currency

Unless otherwise stated herein, all references to currency in the Proposal are to lawful money of Canada.

1.8 Statutory References

Except as otherwise provided herein, any reference in the Proposal to a statute includes all regulations made thereunder, all amendments to such statute or regulation(s) in force from time to time, and any statute or regulation that supplements or supersedes such statute or regulation(s).

1.9 Successors and Assigns

The Proposal will be binding upon and will enure to the benefit of the heirs, administrators, executors, legal personal representatives, successors and assigns of any Person named or referred to in the Proposal.

ARTICLE 2 PURPOSE OF THE PROPOSAL

2.1 Introduction and Purpose of the Proposal

This Proposal provides for the restructuring of the liabilities of the Company through distribution to Unsecured Creditors of a monetary payment that will be provided to the Trustee by the Company and distributed by the Trustee in accordance with the terms of the Proposal in full and final satisfaction of all Claims (other than claims of the Unaffected Creditors)

against the Company. The Proposal applies to all Affected Creditors, whether or not any such Affected Creditor proves a Claim against the Company under this Proposal.

ARTICLE 3 CLASSIFICATION OF CREDITORS

3.1 Classes of Creditors

For the purposes of voting on the Proposal, the Creditors of the Company shall be comprised of one class of Unsecured Creditors.

ARTICLE 4 TREATMENT OF CREDITORS

4.1 Administrative Fees and Expenses

On the Implementation Date, all Administrative Fees and Expenses incurred to that date which remain unpaid shall be paid by the Company in full from funds paid to the Trustee in addition to the Settlement Fund.

4.2 Binding Effect and Distribution Affecting Secured Creditors

The payment of Secured Claims for Secured Creditors shall be made pursuant to the terms and conditions of the agreements between the Company and the Secured Creditors.

For greater certainty, the payment of the Secured Claims shall be the sole responsibility of the Company and the secured claims shall not be included for distribution of any dividends payable by the Trustee with respect to this Proposal.

4.3 Binding Effect and Distribution Affecting Unsecured Creditors

Pursuant to section 62 of the BIA, this Proposal shall become binding on all Affected Creditors in respect of the Company upon acceptance by the Affected Creditors pursuant to Section 5.6 and the granting of the Approval Order by the Court. Thereafter the Trustee shall distribute the Settlement Fund in accordance with the terms of the Proposal and each Affected Creditors' election below.

The Affected Creditors shall receive or elect to receive (if the Affected Creditor is not a Convenience Class Creditor) one of the following options upon approval of the Proposal:

- (a) payment of the necessary amount to the Convenience Class Creditors and to Preferred Creditors, if any,
- (b) and then each Affected Creditor whose claim is not satisfied by the payment to the Convenience Class Creditors or an Affected Creditor who has not elected into the Convenience Class Creditors group, may elect to receive one of the following options:
 - i. an amount equal to \$0.25 in cash for every \$1.00 of its Proven Claim upon the Implementation Date;

- ii. an amount equal to \$0.60 in cash for every \$1.00 of its Proven Claim payable as follows:
 - 1. \$0.10 in cash for every \$1.00 of its Proven Claim payable upon the Implementation Date; and
 - the remaining amount distributed equally in the 12 months following the Implementation Date as required for the 12 Month Election Amounts; or
- iii. an amount in cash equal to \$0.80 in cash for every \$1.00 of its Proven Claim payable and distributed equally in the 24 months following the Implementation Date as required for the 24 Month Election Amounts.

Affected Creditors must vote on the Proposal and elect one of the options outlined in this section 4.3 at or prior to the Creditors' Meeting by way of Voting Letter. If no election is made by an Affected Creditor of the options in section 4.3(b) above, and the requisite votes are obtained in accordance with section 5.6 of this Proposal, the election of an Affected Creditor is automatically deemed to have elected to receive the payment in accordance with option 4.3(b)(ii) above upon the Implementation Date.

The Company shall remit to the Trustee at least 5 days prior to the end of each month the amount necessary to pay the 12 Month Election Amounts and the 24 Month Election Amounts following the granting of the Approval Order by the Court with the initial payment being made on October 31, 2024 and the final 24 Month Election Amounts being paid on September 30, 2026.

4.4 Undeliverable Distribution

If any Creditor's distribution is returned as undeliverable or is not cashed (an "**Undeliverable Distribution**"), no further distributions to such Creditor shall be made unless and until the Company and the Trustee are notified by such Creditor of such Creditor's current address, at which time all past distributions shall be made to such Creditor. All claims for Undeliverable Distributions must be made on or before the date that is 12 months following the last payment made to the applicable Creditor under this Proposal, after which date any entitlement with respect to such Undeliverable Distribution shall be forever discharged and forever barred, without any compensation therefor, notwithstanding any federal, state or provincial laws to the contrary, at which time any such Undeliverable Distributions shall be returned to the Company. Nothing contained in this Proposal shall require the Company or the Trustee to attempt to locate any Creditor to whom a distribution is payable. No interest is payable in respect of an Undeliverable Distribution.

4.5 No Interest on Claims

Interest will not accrue or be paid on Affected Claims after or in respect of the period following the Filing Date and no Creditor with an Affected Claim will be entitled to any interest in respect of such Claim accruing on or after or in respect of the period following the Filing Date.

4.6 Required Crown Amount

The Required Crown Amount shall be remitted by the Trustee to Her Majesty in Right of Canada from the Settlement Fund within six (6) months of the Approval Order.

4.7 Obligations of the Company

The Company shall, no later than ten (10) days after the date of the Approval Order, pay to the Trustee:

- (a) an amount sufficient to pay all the Implementation Amounts to the Affected Creditors pursuant to section 4.3(a), 4.3(b)(i), and 4.3(b)(ii)(1);
- (b) an amount sufficient to pay all Administrative Fees and Expenses incurred to the Implementation Date; and
- (c) additional funds sufficient to pay the estimated amount of all Administrative Fees and Expenses to be incurred up to and including the date of the Trustee's discharge in accordance with Section 6.1.

The Company shall continue to pay the Trustee all amounts for ongoing Administrative Fees and Expenses incurred following the Implementation Date and all amounts required in accordance with sections 4.3(b)(ii)(2) and 4.3(b)(iii).

4.8 Superintendent of Bankruptcy Levy

The Office of the Superintendent. of Bankruptcy shall be paid its prescribed levy as required by sections 60(4) and 147 of the BIA by the Trustee from any dividends paid to the Creditors with a Proven Claim.

4.9 Treatment of Unaffected Claims

Creditors with Unaffected Claims will not receive any consideration or distributions under this Proposal in respect of their Unaffected Claims, and shall not be entitled to vote on this Proposal at any Creditors' Meeting in respect of their Unaffected Claims. For clarity:

- (a) Secured Claims, if any, shall be paid prior to the Implementation Date in accordance with arrangements existing between the Company and the holders of Secured Claims or as may be arranged between the Company and the holders of Secured Claims; and
- (b) Post-Filing Claims will be paid in full by the Company in the ordinary course of business and on regular trade terms, or as may otherwise be arranged with the holders of such Post-Filing Claims.

ARTICLE 5 MEETING OF CREDITORS

5.1 Creditors' Meeting

On the Creditors' Meeting Date, the Trustee shall hold the Creditors' Meeting in order for the Affected Creditors to consider and vote upon the Proposal.

5.2 Time and Place of Meeting

The Creditors' Meeting shall be held on the Creditors' Meeting Date at a time and place to be established by the Trustee in consultation with Official Receiver, or the nominee thereof, and confirmed in its notice of meeting to be mailed by the Trustee pursuant to the BIA.

5.3 Conduct of Meetings

The Official Receiver, or the nominee thereof, shall preside as the chair of the Creditors' Meeting and will decide all matters relating to the conduct of the Creditors' Meeting. The only Persons entitled to attend the Creditors' Meeting are those Affected Creditors, including the holders of proxies, entitled to vote at the Creditors' Meeting and their respective legal counsel, if any, the officers, directors, auditors and legal counsel of the Company, together with such representatives of the Trustee and representatives of the Trustee's legal counsel as the Trustee may appoint in its discretion, and such scrutineers as may be duly appointed by the chair of such meeting. Any other Person may be admitted on invitation of the chair of the Creditors' Meeting or with the consent of the Creditors.

5.4 Adjournment of Meetings

The Creditors' Meeting may be adjourned in accordance with section 52 of the BIA.

5.5 Voting by Creditors

All Affected Creditors shall: (i) be deemed to have voted in favor of the Proposal in the case of the Convenience Class Creditors; (ii) will be entitled to attend and vote on the Proposal at the Creditors' Meeting; or (iii) may submit a Voting Letter to the Proposal Trustee setting out its vote on the Proposal prior to the Creditors' Meeting. To the extent provided for herein, and as prescribed in the BIA, each Creditor will be entitled to vote to the extent of the amount which is equal to the amount accepted by the chair of the Creditors' Meeting for voting purpose or such amount as may be agreed to by the Trustee for voting purposes at or prior to the Creditors' Meeting (dollar amounts to be voted by Creditors in accordance with the foregoing are referred to as "**Voting Claims**"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, Convenience Class Creditors shall not be required or permitted to vote at the Creditors' Meeting, but instead shall be deemed to have cast votes in favour of the Proposal in the entire amount of their respective Affected Claim.

5.6 Approval by Creditors

In order that the Proposal be binding on the class of Unsecured Creditors in accordance with the BIA, it must first be accepted by a majority in number of the Unsecured Creditors who have filed Claims approved by the chair for voting (in person or by proxy) at the Creditors' Meeting or by a Voting Letter, representing two-thirds in value of the Voting Claims of the Unsecured Creditors who actually have filed Claims approved by the chair for voting (whether in person or by proxy) at the Creditors' Meeting or by a Voting Letter. Approval of the Proposal by the class of Unsecured Creditors shall bind such class with regard to all Affected Claims against the Company based on Proven Claims pursuant to the Claims Process Order.

5.7 Appointment of Inspectors

In accordance with section 56 of the BIA, at the Creditors' Meeting, the Creditors may appoint up to five (5) Inspectors whose powers will be limited to:

- (a) advising the Trustee concerning any dispute which may arise as to the validity of Claims; and
- (b) advising the Trustee from time to time with respect to any other matter that the Trustee may refer to them.

Any decision, direction or act of the Inspectors may be referred to the Court by the Trustee, the Creditors or the Inspectors and the Court may confirm, reverse or modify the decision, direction or act and make such order as it thinks just.

The authority and term of office of the Inspectors will terminate upon the performance of the Proposal.

ARTICLE 6 COMPLETION OF THE PROPOSAL

6.1 Discharge of Trustee

Upon distribution by the Trustee of the Settlement Fund and the Trustee having issued the certificate of full performance, this Proposal shall be fully performed. The Trustee will proceed to apply for its discharge thereafter in due course.

The Trustee is acting in its capacity as Trustee under the BIA and not in its personal capacity and no officer, director, employee or agent of the Trustee shall incur any liabilities or obligations in connection with the Proposal or in respect of the business or obligations of the Company, and will be exempt from any personal liability in fulfilling any duties or exercising any powers conferred upon it by this Proposal unless such acts have been carried out in bad faith and constitute a willful misconduct or gross negligence.

6.2 Completion of the Proposal

The payment, compromise, extinguishment or other satisfaction of any Affected Claim under the Proposal will be binding upon each Affected Creditor, its heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, for all purposes, and as and from the Implementation Date all Affected Claims against the Company shall be forever discharged and released, excepting only the obligations to make distributions in respect of such Affected Claims in the manner and to the extent provided for in this Proposal.

ARTICLE 7 PREFERENCES, TRANSFERS AT UNDER VALUE, ETC.

7.1 Sections 95-101 of the BIA

In conformity with section 101.1 of the BIA, sections 95-101 of the BIA and any provincial statute related to preference, fraudulent conveyance, transfer at undervalue, or the like shall not apply to this Proposal.

7.2 Recourse

As a result of and in accordance with Section 7.1 hereof and all of the rights, remedies, recourses and Affected Claims described therein:

- (a) all such rights, remedies and recourses and any Affected Claims based thereon shall be completely unavailable to the Trustee or any Creditor against the Company, any other Creditor or any other Person whatsoever; and
- (b) the Trustee and all of the Creditors shall be deemed, for all purposes whatsoever, to have irrevocably and unconditionally waived and renounced such rights, remedies and recourses and any Affected Claims based thereon against the Company, any other Creditor or any other Persons.

ARTICLE 8 MISCELLANEOUS

8.1 Modification of Proposal

The Company, with the consent of the Trustee, may propose one or more alterations or modifications to the Proposal at any time prior to the conclusion of the first Creditors' Meeting called to consider the Proposal.

8.2 Consents, Waivers and Agreements

As at 12:01 a.m. on the Implementation Date, each Affected Creditor will be deemed to have:

- (a) executed and delivered to the Company all consents, releases, assignments and waivers, statutory or otherwise, required to implement and carry out the Proposal in its entirety;
- (b) waived any default by the Company in any provision, express or implied, in any agreement or other arrangement, written or oral, existing between such Affected Creditor and the Company that has occurred on or prior to the Implementation Date;
- (c) agreed, in the event that there is any conflict between the provisions, express or implied, of any agreement or other arrangement, written or oral, existing between such Affected Creditor and the Company as at the Implementation Date (other than those entered into by the Company on, or with effect from, the Implementation Date) and the provisions of the Proposal, that the provisions of this Proposal shall take precedence and priority and the provisions of such agreement or other arrangement shall be amended accordingly; and
- (d) released the Company, the Trustee, the Directors, and all of their respective affiliates, employees, agents, directors, officers, direct and indirect shareholders, advisors, consultants and solicitors from any and all Claims and any other demands, actions, causes of action, counter-claims, suits, debts, sums of money, accounts, covenants, damages, judgements, expenses, executions, liens, set off rights and other recoveries on account of any liability, obligation, demand or cause of action of whatever nature, including under any statute,

regulation or other law, which any Person may be entitled to assert, whether known or unknown, matured or unmatured, foreseen or unforeseen, existing or hereafter arising based in whole or in part on any act or omission, transaction, dealing or other occurrence existing or taking place on or prior to the Implementation Date, relating to or arising out of or in connection with the matters herein.

8.3 Conditions to Proposal Implementation

The implementation of the Proposal by the Company will be conditional upon the fulfilment or satisfaction of the following conditions:

- (a) approval of the Proposal by the Unsecured Creditors pursuant to Section 5.6;
- (b) approval of the Proposal by the Court pursuant to a final and non-appealable Approval Order; and
- (c) the payment by the Company of the Implementation Amounts.

8.4 Release

Upon the Implementation Date, each and every Director shall be released and discharged from any and all Director Claims. This release shall have no force or effect if the Company goes bankrupt before the terms of the Proposal are fully performed. Nothing herein shall be interpreted as an acknowledgement of any liability or obligation of any of the Directors.

8.5 Effect of Proposal Generally

As at 12:01 a.m. on the Implementation Date, the treatment of all Claims under the Proposal shall be final and binding on all of the Company and all Affected Creditors (along with their respective heirs, executors, administrators, legal personal representatives, successors and assigns) and the Proposal shall constitute (i) a full, final and absolute settlement of all rights of the holders of the Affected Claims affected hereby; and (ii) an absolute release and discharge of all indebtedness, liabilities and obligations of any and all of the Company of or in respect of such Affected Claims.

8.6 Notices

Any notices or communication to be made or given hereunder shall be in writing and shall refer to this Proposal and may, subject as hereinafter provided, be made or given by personal delivery, by prepaid mail or by receipted email (except for Proofs of Claim which may only be sent by personal delivery, receipted email or registered mail) addressed to the respective parties as follows:

(a) if to the Company:

c/o MLT Aikins LLP 2100 Livingstone Place, 222 3rd Avenue SW Calgary, Alberta T2P 0B4

Attention: Ryan Zahara/ Catrina Webster

Email: rzahara@mltaikins.com/cwebster@mltaikins.com

- (b) if to a Creditor, to the address or email address for such Creditor specified in the Proof of Claim filed by Creditor or, if no Proof of Claim has been filed, to such other address or email address at which the notifying party may reasonably believe that the Creditor may be contacted; and
- (c) if to the Trustee:

BDO Canada Limited Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd.

Suite 110, 5800 2nd Street SW Calgary, Alberta T2H 0H2

Attention: Breanne Scott Email: brscott@bdo.ca

with a copy to:

Fasken Martineau DuMoulin LLP 350 7th Avenue SW, Suite 3400 Calgary, Alberta T2P 3N9

Attention: Robyn Gurofsky Email: rgurofsky@fasken.com

or to such other address or email address as any party may from time to time notify the others in accordance with this section. In the event of any strike, lockout and other event which interrupts postal service in any part of Canada, all notices and communications during such interruption may only be given or made by personal delivery or by receipted email and any notice or other communication given or made by prepaid mail within the five (5) Business Day period immediately preceding the commencement of such interruption will be deemed not to have been given or made. All such notices and communications will be deemed to have been received, in the case of notice by email or by delivery prior to 5:00 p.m. (local time) on a Business Day, when received or if received after 5:00 p.m. (local time) on a Business Day or at any time on a non-Business Day, on the next following Business Day and in the case of notice or other communication is mailed. The unintentional failure to give a notice contemplated hereunder to any pa1ticular Creditor will not invalidate this Proposal or any action taken by any Person pursuant to this Proposal.

8.7 Assignment of Claims

No assignment of a Claim by an Affected Creditor is effective to give the assignee any rights in respect of the Proposal unless written notice of the assignment is given to the Company and the Trustee in accordance with the requirements of Section 8.6. The assignment of the Claim will not be effective for a period of five (5) Business Days from the date of effective receipt of the notice of assignment by the Company and by Trustee as determined in accordance with Section 8.

8.8 Foreign Currency Obligations

For purposes of this Proposal, Claims denominated in a currency other than Canadian funds will be converted to Canadian Dollars at the closing spot rate of exchange of the Bank of Canada on the Filing Date.

8.9 Applicable Law

The Proposal shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of Alberta and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein and shall be treated in all respects as an Alberta contract.

8.10 Non Severability

It is intended that all material provisions of this Proposal shall be fully binding on and effective between all Persons named or referred to in this Proposal and in the event that any material provision or provisions of the Proposal is or are found by the Court to be void, voidable or unenforceable for any reason whatever, then the remainder of this Proposal and all other provisions shall be void and of no force or effect.

The remainder of this page intentionally left blank.

8.11 Deeming Provisions

In the Proposal, the deeming provisions are not rebuttable and are conclusive and irrevocable.

DATED at the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta, this 16th day of August 2024.

KADEN ENERGY LTD.

Per: Wea Scimena Name: Wesley Siemens Title: Chief Executive Officer

EXHIBIT "B"

Kinetic Energies C/O Coulter Dalton Wolanski LLP Barristers & Solicitors #101, 4209 - 99 Street NW Edmonton, Alberta T6E 5V7 Big Oil Rentals Ltd Brianna Byrnes Stringam LLP A: 102-10126 97th Ave Grande Prairie, AB T8V 7X6

Medallion Brianna Byrnes Stringam LLP A: 102-10126 97th Ave Grande Prairie, AB T8V 7X6

Hub's Oilfield Hauling #139, 23020 Twp Rd 522 Sherwood Park, AB T8B 1H1

Canada Revenue Agency 9755 King George Boulevard Surrey, BC V3T 5E1 Hub's Light Oilfield Hauling #139, 23020 Twp Rd 522 Sherwood Park, AB T8B 1H1

Creditor Name CALFRAC WELL SERVICES CANADIAN ENERGY SERVICES LP AURORA ENERGY CONTROLS LTD PASCO ENERGY SERVICES INC. FLUIDPRO OILFIELD SERVICES LTD. MEDALLION ENERGY SERVICES INC. STAMPEDE DRILLING INC. TNT ENGINEERING LTD. PEMBINA GAS SERVICES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP RIGHT CHOICE CAMPS & CATERING FRACTION ENERGY SERVICES SUNDOWN OIL FIFLD SERVICES LTD KINETIC ENERGIES INC. CONTROL TECH GP LTD GARRY WILSON TRUCKING LTD. TKS CONTROLS LTD. PURNELL ENERGY SERVICES BIG OIL RENTALS LTD. BIG OIL RENTALS LTD. SWIFT OILFIELD SUPPLY INC. MUD CREEK MEDICS LTD. ENERGY WORKS MANAGEMENT LTD. HEATWORKS CONSTRUCTION LTD IDEAL COMPLETION SERVICES CENOVUS ENERGY INC. AIM ENGINEERING & PROJECT MANAGEMENT LTD BIDELL GAS COMPRESSION LTD. SANJEL ENERGY SERVICES INC. 799430 AB LTD. DYNAMIC ENERGY GROUP INC. ALBERTA GOLD ENERGY & RENTALS CORP. BD&PIAW PARAGON OILFIELD SUPPLY L.P. BONNET'S ENERGY CORP. KEYERA ENERGY LTD. D&D WELL SERVICES NORTHLAND LOGISITICS BARON OILFIELD SUPPLY PLATINUM CHEMICAL SOLUTIONS INC. ARC RESOURCES LTD. COMPASS BENDING LTD. 20/20 ND TECHNOLOGY INC. THATCHWOOD VENTURES DIRECT PRESSURE PERRON VENTURES LTD. DRILFORMANCE ULC ASTRO OILFIELD RENTALS LTD. COMPASS ACCESS SOLUTIONS LTD. VISTA GEOMATICS LTD. IRON SLINGER INC. VALARD CONSTRUCTION LP IRON WING TANK AND VAC LTD WESTERN PIPELINE COMPLIANCE CORP. TITAN ENERGY SERVICES LTD. 2174348 AB LTD TRYTON TOOL SERVICES AIM LAND SERVICES LTD BLACK GOLD EMERGENCY PLANNERS INC. UNIVAR SOLUTIONS CANADA LTD. PASON SYSTEMS CORP. PURECHEM SERVICES (SUBSIDIARY OF CESLP) CDN CONTROLS LTD GOLIATH NITROGEN SERVICES LTD. APEX OILFIELD SERVICES (2000) INC. BOREAL WELL SERVICES TOTAL DEPTH VACUUM SERVICES 360 EEC LTD NRG OILFIELD CONSTRUCTION LTD. BLUESKY WIRELINE SERVICES LTD. STURGEON LAKE CREE NATION, CONSULTATION COZEN O'CONNOR LLP LS OILFIELD SAFETY SERVICES LTD KBC VENTURES LTD FULL FORCE VENTURES OCULUS TRANSPORT LTD. REZONE WELL SERVICING LTD. GEN7 ENVIRONMENTAL SOLUTIONS LTD. GROUP 10 ENGINEERING LTD. VERTEX PROFESSIONAL SERVICES LIMITED REDNECKZ WIRELINE KADEN ROYALTY CORP. DSL OILFIELD SERVICES LTD. BRIGADE OILFIELD SERVICES LTD BRONCO SLICKLINE SERVICES LTD MOORE PIPE 2015 INC MUDRE PIPE 2013 INC UNIFIED VALVE GROUP MILLENNIUM HEAT T.E.M.P. SERVICES LTD. QUICK SILVER WIRELINE LTD. OP FIRE & SAFETY INC. WASTE TREATMENT SOLUTIONS LTD. R.4.U CONTRACTING LTD SPARTAN CONTROLS LTD. ASENIWUCHE WINEWAK NATION CANADIAN FOREST PRODUCTS I TD HUB'S LIGHT OILFIELD HAULING INC GEOVERRA INC. CANADIAN CASING ACCESSORIES INC. LITTLE GOLDEN BOY TRUCKING LTD. ADVANTAGE NORTH SERVICES LTD. TERRACORE RENTALS LTD KIWETINOHK RESOURCES CORP. K.L.R. VENTURES LTD. ALBERTA GROUND CONTROL INC. BER-NOR TRUCKING (1987) LTD GFL ENVIRONMENTAL INC. NEXSOURCE POWER SALES & RENTAL INC TANGO PRODUCTION SERVICES LTD. WEYERHAEUSER CANADA REVENUE AGENCY

Email Address anoorani@calfrac.com clark.monson@ceslp.ca tracyz@aecontrols.ca ar@pascoenergy.com ar@fluidpro.ca ar@medalliongp.com ar-rigs@stampededrilling.com; jeffschab@stampededrilling.com kbelo@tnteng.ca JeWong@pembina.com accountsreceivable@rightchoicecamps.ca areceivable@fractionenergy.ca: mkrauss@fractionenergy.ca ar@sundownoilfield.ca chelsea@kineticenergies.cc ar@controltechgp.ca info@gwtgp.com danielle@tkscontrols.ca; brad@tkscontrols.ca accounts@purnellenergy.com accounts@purnetenergy.com accounts@purnetenergy.com receivables@swiftsupply.ca; tyler.hope@swiftsupply.ca mudcreek@live.ca invoice@energyworks.management heatworksconstruction@gmail.com ar.canada@idealcompletions.com; richardd@idealcompletions.com Mary.Woods@cenovus.com; jackie.porter@cenovus.com invoices@energyworks.management gtetzlaff@bidell.com, jdueck@totalenergy.ca, jbuschhowell@totalenergy.ca ar@sanjel.com acc.rec@msstrucking.com ar@dynamicenergygroup.ca reception@albertagold.com ARPayments@bdplaw.com ar@paragonsupply.ca eft@bonnettsenergy.com cash_banking@keyera.com; maria_cruz@keyera.com accounting@ddwellservices.com lisa@nlcorp.ca ARing@baronoilfield.ca candicefooks@platinumchem.ca eftremittance@arcresources.com, Legal@arcresources.com accounts@compassbending.com controller@2020ndt.com ap@thatchwoodventuresltd.ca directpressure@gmail.com accounts@perronventures.com accounting@drilformance.com Accounts@astrorentals.ca ar@compassltd.ca admin@vistageomatics.com erolston@ironslinger.com corpcomm@valard.com admin@ironwing.ca lee@westernpc.ca eft@titanenergyservices.com reid@goliathenergy.com kbarnabv@trvtontoolservices.com; llovdminster@trvtontoolservices.com Isiebrasse@aimland.ca ar@blackgolderp.com nicole.arevalo@univarsolutions.com billings@pason.com Alisha.Lau@purechemservices.com ar@cdncontrols.ca reid@goliathenergy.com ar@apexoil.ca eft@bonnettsenergy.com tdvacuum@hotmail.com dferguson@360eec.com nrgvalleyview@gmail.com glenc@blueskywireline.com Info@sturgeonlake.ca bfast@cozen.com lschultz@lsoilfield.ca kbcventures@gmail.com admin@fullforceventures.com; ar@fullforceventures.com ar@oculustransport.com admin@rezone.ca kgallagher@gen7env.com; rradchenko@gen7env.com invoices@g10e.ca accounting@vertex.ca eft@bonnettsenergy.com cecilia@navigatingenergy.com; janet@navigatingenergy.com, panic@milesdavison.com ap.ar@dslolfield.com shyla.villaintransport@outlook.com lisa@broncoslickline.com eft@moorepipe.com ar@unifiedvalve.com info@millenniumheat.com niredixon23@hotmail.com ar@quicksilverwireline.com teribaumgardt@opfs.ca wtsar@wtsolutions.ca r.4.uinvoicing@outlook.com arpay@spartancontrols.com intake@aseniwuche.com CorporateAccountingAR@canfor.com; debbie.isley@canfor.com service@hubsinc.ca ar@geoverra.com accounting@ccai.ca dallas5@telus.net ar@advantagenorth.com brandon@terracorerentals.com accountsreceivable@kiwetinohk.com, DDAUNCEY@KIWETINOHK.COM dispatch.klr@gmail.com accounts@albertagroundcontrol.com richelle@bernor.net accountsreceivable@gflenv.com mfraser@nexsourcepower.com travisgarnier@yahoo.ca accts.recv@wy.com, lands@forcorp.com

9755 King George BoulevardSurrey BC V3T 5E1

Alternate Email Address

troyz@aecontrols.ca ssutherland@pascoenergy.com chad.mcfarland@fluidpro.ca; andrew.davidson@fluidpro.ca ieffa@medallionep.com

ngunderman@tnteng.ca JNg@pgimidstream.com Jessica.Affleck@rightchoicecamps.ca; ronl@rightchoicecamps.ca

dean.arias@sundownoilfield.ca jonathan.billings@kineticenergies.cc gkjemhus@controltechgp.ca wyatt@gwtgp.com

nathan@purnellenergy.com jamie@bigoilrentals.com; ashley@bigoilrentals.com

kanderson@energyworks.management chris@heatworksconstruction.com

amy.gillespie@cenovus.com kanderson@energyworks.management, kanderson@energyworks.managemen sulmer@bidell.com vmalla@sanjel.com mar.msst@telus.net jesse@dynamicenergygroup.ca brockc@albertagold.com

mark.catling@paragonsupply.ca ksallis@bonnettsenergy.com

lacy@ddwellservices.com darel@nlcorp.ca

adeer@compassbending.com miket@2020ndt.com ckrall@thatchwoodventuresltd.ca

chris@perronventures.com, safety@perronventures.com

randy@compassltd.ca rayh@vistageomatics.com; winkelb@vistageomatics.com info@ironslinger.com cyeoman@valard.com

kseverson@titanenergyservices.com ryan@goliathenergy.com; cassie@goliathenergy.com mbonnah@trytontoolservices.com; GMcDonnell@trytontoolservices.com

jasons@blackgolderp.com

Kelly.Franklin@pason.com Dave.Burroughs@purechemservices.com

ryan@goliathenergy.com; cassie@goliathenergy.com ian.glackin@lykal.com ksallis@bonnettsenergy.com

blueskywireline@outlook.com

kbcventures@gmail.com invoices@fullforceventures.com nsuri@oculustransport.com; kpeterson@oculustransport.com wendv@rezone.ca

daryl.foley@g10e.ca IMarsden@vertex.ca ksallis@bonnettsenergy.com

terry.mereniuk@moorepipe.com catleya.l@unifiedvalve.com angie@millenniumheat.com

glencarritt@opfs.ca

Silver.Stacey@spartancontrols.com

MAIL ONLY. Nolonger has email

lacey@advantagenorth.com

shannon@albertagroundcontrol.com

lanley@glfenv.com; tatkinson@gflenv.com igent@nexsourcepower.com

john.mietus@weyerhaeuser.com; Dawn.Huang@weyerhaeuser.com

EXHIBIT "C1"



August 26, 2024

ATTENTION: Creditors of Kaden Energy Ltd.

RE: Meeting of Creditors to consider the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd.

Please be advised that Kaden Energy Ltd. ("**Kaden**") has lodged with the Proposal Trustee a proposal, dated August 16, 2024 (the "**Proposal**") pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act*. In this regard, please see the following and enclosed information. For further information on the NOI/Proposal proceedings, you may also visit <u>www.bdo.ca/kaden</u>

Key Documents

Enclosed are the following documents:

- Trustee's Report to Creditors on Proposal
- Proposal
- Statement of Affairs
- Voting Letter
- Election Letter
- Proxy Form
- Notice of Hearing of Application for Court Approval of Proposal

Creditors' Meeting

Take notice that a meeting of creditors (the "**Creditors' Meeting**") of Kaden to consider and vote on the Proposal will be held on <u>Friday September 6, 2024, at 11:00am MT, virtually by telephone</u> <u>conference</u>. Should you wish to attend, please submit all the required documents prior to the scheduled meeting, at which time you may request the conference details required to attend.

Please note that attendance at the Creditors' Meeting is not mandatory in order to participate in the Proposal process. You may alternatively submit a Voting Letter to the Proposal Trustee prior to the commencement of the Creditors' Meeting, although we strongly encourage and ask that you have this submitted as soon as possible to assist in the preparation for the Creditors' Meeting. Your completed forms can be submitted and/or any questions can be directed to Sahib Singh at sahsingh@bdo.ca or at 403-531-0531.

Please note that a Proof of Claim has not been included with this package. To the extent that your claim was proven pursuant to the "Claims Procedure" administered by the Proposal Trustee on May 10, 2024, during the NOI, in accordance with the Claims Procedure Order granted by the Court, you are not required to submit a Proof of Claim as typically is required to participate.

Election Requirement per the Proposal

Proven unsecured claims equal to or less than \$10,000

If your proven unsecured claim totals \$10,000 or less, you are not required to do anything further, and are deemed to be included in a "convenience class" and to have voted in favor of the Proposal. If the Proposal is accepted by the requisite number of creditors and the Court, you will be entitled to receive a distribution payment up to a maximum of your proven claim upon the Implementation Date (as defined in the Proposal).



Proven unsecured claims greater than \$10,000

If your proven unsecured claim is greater than \$10,000, you may elect <u>one (1)</u> of the following four (4) distribution options under the Proposal:

- 1) to be included in the "convenience class" and be entitled to receive a maximum distribution payment of \$10,000 as full and final settlement of your claim upon the Implementation Date (the "**Elected Convenience Class**"); OR
- 2) to be entitled to receive a distribution payment equal to \$0.25 for every \$1.00 of proven claim upon the Implementation Date ("**Immediate Payment Election**"); OR
- 3) to be entitled to receive a distribution payment equal to \$0.60 for every \$1.00 of proven claim as follows (the "**12 Month Payment Election**"):
 - a. \$0.10 for every \$1.00 of proven claim upon the Implementation Date; and
 - b. the remaining amount to be distributed equally over the following 12 months commencing on or around October 31, 2024; OR
- to be entitled to receive a distribution payment equal to \$0.80 for every \$1.00 of proven claim to be distributed equally over 24 months commencing on or around October 31, 2024 (the "24 Month Payment Election");

If no election is made at or prior to the commencement of the Creditors' Meeting (by selecting either the Elected Convenience Class, the Immediate Payment Election, the 12 Month Payment Election or the 24 Month Payment Election, on the Election Form provided herein and submitting to the Proposal Trustee), you will be deemed to have elected the 12 Month Payment Election.

Contact Information and Submission of Required Forms

You may file your Voting Letter, Proxy Form and/or Election Letter (as applicable) with the Trustee by e-mail to Sahib Singh at <u>sahsingh@bdo.ca</u> or by fax at or 403-233-7833. We <u>strongly</u> encourage you to file these documents with our office as soon as possible to allow sufficient time for review prior to the Creditors' Meeting, however, you must have them submitted prior to the commencement of the meeting in order to participate in the voting on the Proposal and in making an election under the Proposal.

Please reach out the parties above with any questions that you have in respect to this matter.

Yours truly, BDO Canada Limited In its Capacity as Proposal Trustee for Kaden Energy Ltd. And not in its personal capacity

Per: reare thet

Breanne Scott, CPA, CIRP, LIT Senior Manager / Vice President

EXHIBIT "C2"

X Original

Amended

Form 78

Statement of Affairs (Business Proposal) made by an entity (Subsection 49(2) and Paragraph 158(d) of the Act / Subsections 50(2) and 62(1) of the Act) In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta

To the debtor:

You are required to carefully and accurately complete this form and the applicable attachments showing the state of your affairs on the date of the filing of your proposal (or notice of intention, if applicable), on the 6th day of March 2024. When completed, this form and the applicable attachments will constitute the Statement of Affairs and must be verified by oath or solemn declaration.

(as stated and estimated by the officer)	
1. Unsecured creditors as per list "A"	11,506,521.24
Balance of secured claims as per list "B"	0.00
Total unsecured creditors	11,506,521.24
2. Secured creditors as per list "B"	357,210.69
3. Preferred creditors as per list "C"	0.00
4. Contingent, trust claims or other liabilities as per list	0.00
Total liabilities	11,863,731.93
Surplus	NIL

LIABILITIES

ASSETS (as stated and estimated by the officer)

1. Inventory	0.00
2. Trade fixtures, etc.	0.00
3. Accounts receivable and other receivables, as per list "E	
Good	
Doubtful	
Bad 0.00	
Estimated to produce	0.00
4. Bills of exchange, promissory note, etc., as per list "F"	0.00
5. Deposits in financial institutions	0.00
6. Cash	962,192.00
7. Livestock.	0.00
8. Machinery, equipment and plant	0.00
9. Real property or immovable as per list "G"	0.00
10. Furniture	0.00
11. RRSPs, RRIFs, life insurance, etc.	0.00
12. Securities (shares, bonds, debentures, etc.)	0.00
13. Interests under wills	0.00
14. Vehicles	0.00
15. Other property, as per list "H"	7,000,000.00
If debtor is a corporation, add:	Sec.
Amount of subscribed capital	0.00
Amount paid on capital	0.00
Balance subscribed and unpaid	0.00
Estimated to produce	0.00
Total assets	7,962,192.00
Deficiency	3,901,539.93

I, Wesley Siemens, of the City of Calgary in the Province of Alberta, do swear (or solemnly declare) that this statement and the attached lists are to the best of my knowledge, a full, true and complete statement of the affairs of the Corporation on the 16th day of August 2024 and fully disclose all property of every description that is in my possession or that may devolve on me in accordance with the Act.

SWORN (or SOLEMNLY DECLARED)

before me at the City of Galgary in the Province of Alberta, on this 16th day of August 2024.

dmonton - e

EMILY LATIMER A Commissioner for Oaths in and for Alberta Barrister and Solicitor

Mes fimm

Wesley Siemens

District of: Alberta Division No. Court No. Estate No.

02 - Calgary 25-3052460

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "A" Unsecured Creditors Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of creditor	Address	Unsecured claim	Balance of claim	Total claim
1	20/20 ND TECHNOLOGY INC.	PO BOX 765 GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 3R5	46,278.25	0.00	46,278.25
2	2174348 AB LTD O/A GOLIATH PUMP DIVISION	SUITE 312 4819C 48TH AVE RED DEER AB T4N 3T2	29,924.69	0.00	29,924.69
3	360 EEC LTD	Suite 1600, Bow Valley Square 1, 202 6th Ave SW Calgary AB T2P 2R9	13,403.25	0.00	13,403.25
4	799430 AB LTD.	PO BOX 214 GRIMSHAW AB T0H 1W0	80,000.00	0.00	80,000.00
5	ADVANTAGE NORTH SERVICES LTD.	BOX 1288 MANNING AB T0H 2M0	2,259.29	0.00	2,259.29
	AIM ENGINEERING & PROJECT MANAGEMENT LTD	1850A, 520 - 5th Ave SW CALGARY AB T2P 3R7	98,154.00	0.00	98,154.00
7	AIM LAND SERVICES LTD	200, 340 MIDPARK WAY SE CALGARY AB T2X 1P1	26,650.92	0.00	26,650.92
8	ALBERTA GOLD ENERGY & RENTALS CORP.	BOX 26060 RED DEER AB T4N 6X7	72,087.44	0.00	72,087.44
9	ALBERTA GROUND CONTROL INC.	105, 10920 - 84TH AVENUE GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 6H2	2,026.92	0.00	2,026.92
10	APEX OILFIELD SERVICES (2000) INC.	5402 BLINDMAN DRIVE RED DEER COUNTY AB T4S 2M4	17,246.25	0.00	17,246.25
11	ARC RESOURCES LTD.	SUITE 1200, 308 - 4TH AVE SW CALGARY AB T2P 0H7	49,329.03	0.00	49,329.03
12	ASENIWUCHE WINEWAK NATION	10020 - 99 STREET, BOX 1808 GRANDE CACHE AB T0E 0Y0	4,200.00	0.00	4,200.00
13	ASTRO OILFIELD RENTALS LTD.	12504 100 STREET GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 4H8	37,068.15	0.00	37,068.15
14	AURORA ENERGY CONTROLS LTD	11040 78 AVE GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8W 2M2	632,848.39	0.00	632,848.39
15	BARON OILFIELD SUPPLY	PO BOX 2199 VALLEYVIEW AB T0H3N0	54,084.90	0.00	54,084.90
16	BD&P LAW	2400, 525 8th Ave SW Calgary AB T2P 1G1	66,482.90	0.00	66,482.90
17	BER-NOR TRUCKING (1987) LTD	BOX 35 ELMWORTH AB T0H 1J0	1,911.00	0.00	1,911.00
18	BIDELL GAS COMPRESSION LTD.	6900 - 112TH AVENUE SE CALGARY AB T2C 4Z1	92,821.67	0.00	92,821.67

16-Aug-2024

<u>Ulalimm</u> Wesley Siemens

District of: Alberta 02 - Calgary Division No. Court No. 25-3052460 Estate No.

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "A" Unsecured Creditors Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of creditor	Address	Unsecured claim	Balance of claim	Total claim
	BIG OIL RENTALS LTD.	BOX 447 STATION MAIN GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 3A7	133,030.08	0.00	133,030.08
	BLACK GOLD EMERGENCY PLANNERS INC.	212, 4000 - 4th Street SE CALGARY AB T2G 2W3	26,648.42	0.00	26,648.42
	BLUESKY WIRELINE SERVICES LTD.	BOX 640 GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 3A8	12,442.50	0.00	12,442.50
22	BONNET'S ENERGY CORP.	PO BOX 9660 STN M CALGARY AB T2P 0E9	62,683.37	0.00	62,683.37
23	BOREAL WELL SERVICES	PO BOX 9660 STN M CALGARY AB T2P 0E9	15,852.60	0.00	15,852.60
24	BRIGADE OILFIELD SERVICES LTD	1-713072 RGE RD 51 County of Grande Prairie AB T8X 4A4	7,738.50	0.00	7,738.50
25	BRONCO SLICKLINE SERVICES LTD	Box 6937 Drayton Valley AB T7A 1S3	7,498.06	0.00	7,498.06
26	CALFRAC WELL SERVICES	407 - 8 AVENUE, SUITE 500 CALGARY AB T2P 1E5	1,569,462.60	0.00	1,569,462.60
27	CANADA REVENUE AGENCY	220 4 Avenue SE CALGARY AB T2G 0L1	1.00	0.00	1.00
28	CANADIAN CASING ACCESSORIES INC.	2000, 520 - 5TH AVENUE SW ALGARY AB T2P3R7	2,335.20	0.00	2,335.20
29	CANADIAN ENERGY SERVICES LP	1400, 332 - 6TH AVE SW CALGARY AB T2P 0B2	1,172,299.21	0.00	1,172,299.21
30	CANADIAN FOREST PRODUCTS LTD.	#101, 161 East 4th Ave GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 3A8	4,171.34	0.00	4,171.34
31	CDN CONTROLS LTD	10306 118 STREET GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V3X9	18,579.62	0.00	18,579.62
32	CENOVUS ENERGY INC.	225 6 Ave SW, PO BOX 766 CALGARY AB T2P 0M5	102,816.94	0.00	102,816.94
33	COMPASS ACCESS SOLUTIONS LTD.	40016 HWY 43 COUNTY OF GRANDE PRA AB T8X 4C6	35,697.38	0.00	35,697.38
34	COMPASS BENDING LTD.	7320 30 STREET SE CALGARY AB T2C 1W2	49,033.25	0.00	49,033.25
35	CONTROL TECH GP LTD	11001 - 78 AVENUE GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8W 2J7	264,249.24	0.00	264,249.24
36	COZEN O'CONNOR LLP	C/O T10540 PO BOX 4388, STN A Toronto ON M5W 3S1	10,629.36	0.00	10,629.36

16-Aug-2024

Ulufium

Wesley Siemens

District of: Alberta Division No. Court No. Estate No. 25-3052460

02 - Calgary

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "A" **Unsecured Creditors** Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of creditor	Address	Unsecured claim	Balance of claim	Total claim
	D&D WELL SERVICES	9201-163 AVENUE GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8X 0B6	60,000.00	0.00	60,000.00
38	DIRECT PRESSURE	BOX 1326 VALLEYVIEW AB T0H3N0	42,338.47	0.00	42,338.47
39	DRILFORMANCE ULC	404 - 6TH AVENUE SW, SUITE 740 CALGARY AB T2P 3W6	38,850.00	0.00	38,850.00
40	DSL OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	118 - 11025 89 AVE GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8X 4W4	8,127.00	0.00	8,127.00
41	DYNAMIC ENERGY GROUP INC.	BOX 730 GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 3R5	79,221.92	0.00	79,221.92
42	ENERGY WORKS MANAGEMENT LTD.	1850A, 520-5th Ave SW CALGARY AB T2P 3R7	125,708.94	0.00	125,708.94
43	FLUIDPRO OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	8821 102 STREET CLAIRMONT AB T8X 5G8	544,080.36	0.00	544,080.36
44	FRACTION ENERGY SERVICES	RR 1 S4 B41 SEXSMITH AB T0H 3C0	366,317.10	0.00	366,317.10
45	FULL FORCE VENTURES	15602 103 STREET GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 0P1	10,099.49	0.00	10,099.49
46	GARRY WILSON TRUCKING LTD.	37, 713068 RANGE ROAD 65 GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8W 5E7	251,775.84	0.00	251,775.84
47	GEN7 ENVIRONMENTAL SOLUTIONS LTD.	PO BOX 6147 DRAYTON VALLEY AB T7A 1R6	9,234.84	0.00	9,234.84
48	GEOVERRA INC.	17327 - 106A AVENUE EDMONTON AB T5S 1M7	3,350.87	0.00	3,350.87
49	GFL ENVIRONMENTAL INC.	8517 - 109 STREET GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 8H7	1,625.36	0.00	1,625.36
50	GOLIATH NITROGEN SERVICES LTD.	312 - 4819C 48 AVENUE RED DEER AB T4N 3T2	17,886.07	0.00	17,886.07
51	Group 10 Engineering Ltd.	4504 8A STREET NE Calgary AB T2E 4J7	8,988.00	0.00	8,988.00
52	HEATWORKS CONSTRUCTION LTD	8961 96 Ave Grande Prairie AB T8X 0N1	117,261.97	0.00	117,261.97
53	HUB'S LIGHT OILFIELD HAULING INC	139, 23020 TWP Road 522 Sherwood Park AB T8B 1H1	3,570.00	0.00	3,570.00
54	IDEAL COMPLETION SERVICES	2500, 333-7TH AVENUE SW CALGARY AB T2P 2Z1	114,487.64	0.00	114,487.64

16-Aug-2024

Ula Viemm

Wesley Siemens

District of: Division No. Court No. Estate No. Alberta 02 - Calgary 25-3052460

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "A" Unsecured Creditors Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of creditor	Address	Unsecured claim	Balance of claim	Total claim
	IRON SLINGER INC.	11322 106A AVE GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 5X5	33,985.88	0.00	33,985.88
	IRON WING TANK AND VAC LTD	PO Box 540 Whitecourt AB T7S 1N6	30,975.00	0.00	30,975.00
57	K.L.R. VENTURES LTD.	PO BOX 25066 GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8X 0E9	2,047.50	0.00	2,047.50
58	KADEN ROYALTY CORP.	#3110, 520 - 3RD AVENUE SW CALGARY AB T2P 0R3	8,158.08	0.00	8,158.08
59	KBC VENTURES LTD	Box 1405 Valleyview AB T0H 3N0	10,237.50	0.00	10,237.50
60	KEYERA ENERGY LTD.	200, 144 - 4TH AVENUE SW CALGARY AB T2P 3N4	61,954.08	0.00	61,954.08
61	KINETIC ENERGIES INC.	15602 89 STREET GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 2N8	267,875.84	0.00	267,875.84
62	KIWETINOHK RESOURCES CORP.	1900, 250 2ND STREET SW CALGARY AB T2P0C1	2,122.25	0.00	2,122.25
63	LITTLE GOLDEN BOY TRUCKING LTD.	PO BOX 2607 VALLEYVIEW AB T0H 3N0	2,320.50	0.00	2,320.50
64	LS OILFIELD SAFETY SERVICES LTD	PO BOX 1677 Grande Cache AB T0E 0Y0	10,268.16	0.00	10,268.16
65	MEDALLION ENERGY SERVICES INC.	UNIT 302, 10920-84 AVE GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 6H2	466,901.88	0.00	466,901.88
66	MILLENNIUM HEAT	38326 RANGE ROAD 281 RED DEER AB T4E 1X8	7,016.10	0.00	7,016.10
67	MOORE PIPE 2015 INC	2003 5th Street Nisku AB T9E 7X4	7,150.82	0.00	7,150.82
68	MUD CREEK MEDICS LTD.	BOX 76 SITE 2 RR#3 ROCKY MOUNTAIN HOUSE AB T4T 2A3	128,700.00	0.00	128,700.00
69	Nexsource Power Sales & Rental Inc.	40 Industrial Drive Sylvan Lake AB T4S 1P4	1,551.19	0.00	1,551.19
70	NORTHLAND LOGISITICS	PO BOX 453 DEBOLT AB T0H 1B0	54,464.90	0.00	54,464.90
71	NRG OILFIELD CONSTRUCTION LTD.	BOX 2642 VALLEYVIEW AB T0H 3N0	12,635.70	0.00	12,635.70
72	OCULUS TRANSPORT LTD.	3300, 888 - 3RD STREET SW CALGARY AB T2P 5C5	10,000.00	0.00	10,000.00

16-Aug-2024

Mer him

Wesley Siemens

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "A" Unsecured Creditors Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of creditor	Address	Unsecured claim	Balance of claim	Total claim
	OP FIRE & SAFETY INC.	BOX 6374 INNISFAIL AB T4G 1T1	5,381.25	0.00	5,381.25
	PARAGON OILFIELD SUPPLY L.P.	11501-89TH AVE GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 5Z2	63,355.22	0.00	63,355.22
75	PASCO ENERGY SERVICES INC.	BOX 219 STN MAIN GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 3A4	585,586.80	0.00	585,586.80
76	PASON SYSTEMS CORP.	6130 - 3RD STREET SE CALGARY AB T2H 1K4	22,000.00	0.00	22,000.00
77	PEMBINA GAS SERVICES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP	4000, 585 - 8TH AVENUE SW T2P 1G1 CALGARY AB T2P 1G1	439,249.28	0.00	439,249.28
78	PERRON VENTURES LTD.	PO BOX 2182 VALLEYVIEW AB T0H 3N0	38,920.89	0.00	38,920.89
79	PLATINUM CHEMICAL SOLUTIONS INC.	BOX 23307 PRAIRIE MALL GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8V 7G7	51,334.50	0.00	51,334.50
80	PURECHEM SERVICES (SUBSIDIARY OF CESLP)	1400 - 700 4TH AVE SW CALGARY AB T2P 3J4	19,526.12	0.00	19,526.12
81	PURNELL ENERGY SERVICES	PO Box 673 Grande Prairie AB T8V 3A8	169,726.67	0.00	169,726.67
82	QUICK SILVER WIRELINE LTD.	8118 49 AVE CLOSE RED DEER AB T4P 2V5	6,130.79	0.00	6,130.79
83	R.4.U Contracting Ltd.	Box 2150 Beaverlodge AB T0H 0C0	4,808.47	0.00	4,808.47
84	REDNECKZ WIRELINE	PO BOX 9660 STN M CALGARY AB T2P 0E9	8,263.95	0.00	8,263.95
85	REZONE WELL SERVICING LTD.	8071 EDGAR INDUSTRIAL DRIVE RED DEER AB T4P 3R2	10,000.00	0.00	10,000.00
86	RIGHT CHOICE CAMPS & CATERING	8848 - 60 AVENUE EDMONTON AB T6E 6A6	435,303.75	0.00	435,303.75
87	SANJEL ENERGY SERVICES INC.	1600, 530 8 AVENUE SW CALGARY AB T2P 3S8	81,691.81	0.00	81,691.81
88	SPARTAN CONTROLS LTD.	PO BOX 6446 STATION M CALGARY AB T2P 2E1	4,638.64	0.00	4,638.64
89	STAMPEDE DRILLING INC.	SUITE 2600, 700-9TH AVENUE SW CALGARY AB T2P 3V4	464,662.54	0.00	464,662.54
90	STURGEON LAKE CREE NATION, CONSULTATION	BOX 757 VALLEYVIEW AB T0H 3N0	12,025.00	0.00	12,025.00

16-Aug-2024

Ulakim

Wesley Siemens

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "A" Unsecured Creditors Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of creditor	Address	Unsecured claim	Balance of claim	Total claim
91	SUNDOWN OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	BOX 3013 CLAIRMONT AB T8X 0T8	287,706.66	0.00	287,706.66
92	SWIFT OILFIELD SUPPLY INC.	6205 97 STREET NW EDMONTON AB T6E 3J5	130,000.00	0.00	130,000.00
93	T.E.M.P. SERVICES LTD.	BOX 974 VALLEYVIEW AB T0H 3N0	6,247.50	0.00	6,247.50
94	TANGO PRODUCTION SERVICES LTD.	PO BOX 336 WHITECOURT AB T7S 1N5	1,270.40	0.00	1,270.40
95	TERRACORE RENTALS LTD.	11507 - 272 STREET ACHESON AB T7X 6E9	2,151.35	0.00	2,151.35
96	THATCHWOOD VENTURES	8630-62 AVENUE GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8W 2X2	45,000.00	0.00	45,000.00
97	TITAN ENERGY SERVICES LTD.	910, 396 - 11TH AVE SW CALGARY AB T2R 0C5	30,000.00	0.00	30,000.00
98	TKS CONTROLS LTD.	BOX 784, 4605 - 41 STREET STETTLER AB TOC 2L0	187,340.48	0.00	187,340.48
99	TNT ENGINEERING LTD.	SUITE 600, 639 - 5TH AVENUE SW CALGARY AB T2P0M9	463,786.56	0.00	463,786.56
100	TOTAL DEPTH VACUUM SERVICES	11033 - 65 AVENUE GRANDE PRAIRIE AB T8W 0B4	15,597.75	0.00	15,597.75
101	TRYTON TOOL SERVICES	6702 - 56 STREET, PO BOX 10667 LLOYDMINSTER AB T9V 3A7	29,817.15	0.00	29,817.15
102	UNIFIED VALVE GROUP	3815 32 STREET NE CALGARY AB T1Y7C1	7,083.26	0.00	7,083.26
103	UNIVAR SOLUTIONS CANADA LTD.	9800 VAN HORNE WAY RICHMOND BC V6X 1W5	22,751.35	0.00	22,751.35
104	VALARD CONSTRUCTION LP	4209-99 STREET, SUITE 308 EDMONTON AB T6E 5V7	31,717.18	0.00	31,717.18
105	VERTEX PROFESSIONAL SERVICES LIMITED	161, 2055 Premier Way Sherwood Park AB T8H 0G2	8,862.03	. 0.00	8,862.03
106	VISTA GEOMATICS LTD.	BAY 28, 2015 - 32 AVENUE NE CALGARY AB T2E 6Z3	35,082.81	0.00	35,082.81
107	WASTE TREATMENT SOLUTIONS LTD.	PO BOX 1756 NANTON AB TOL 1R0	5,000.00	0.00	5,000.00
108	WESTERN PIPELINE COMPLIANCE CORP.	UNIT 155 - 1431 40TH AVE NE CALGARY AB T2E 8N6	30,323.80	0.00	30,323.80

16-Aug-2024

<u>Ulmfiems</u> Wesley Siemens

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "A" Unsecured Creditors Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of creditor	Address	Unsecured claim	Balance of claim	Total claim
109		C/O V7438, PO BOX 7438, STATION TERMINAL VANCOUVER BC V6B 4E2	942.31	0.00	942.31
		Total:	11,506,521.24	0.00	11,506,521.24

16-Aug-2024

Date

Unhim

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "B" Secured Creditors

Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of creditor	Address	Amount of claim	Particulars of security	When given	Estimated value of	Estimated surplus from	Balance of claim
1	BIDELL GAS COMPRESSION LTD.	6900 - 112TH AVENUE SE CALGARY AB T2C 4Z1	27,549.21	Cash on hand - Cash in Bank	06-Mar-2024	27,549.21	604,981.31	
				Other - Oil and gas assets	06-Mar-2024	0.00	7,000,000.00	
2	KADEN ROYALTY CORP.	#3110, 520 - 3RD AVENUE SW CALGARY AB T2P 0R3	329,661.48	Cash on hand - Cash in Bank	06-Mar-2024	329,661.48		
				Other - Oil and gas assets	06-Mar-2024	0.00		
		Total:	357,210.69			357,210.69	7,604,981.31	0.00

16-Aug-2024

Date

Ulalim

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "C" Preferred Creditors for Wages, Rent, etc.

Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of creditor	Address and occupation	Nature of claim	Period during which claim accrued	Amount of claim	Amount payable in full	Difference ranking for dividend
		Total:	0.00	0.00	0.00		

16-Aug-2024

Date

Unhim

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "D" Contingent or Other Liabilities

Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of creditor or claimant	Address and occupation	Amount of liability or	Amount expected to rank for	Date when liability incurred	Nature of liability
	Total:			0.00		

16-Aug-2024

Date

Waliim

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "E" Debts Due to the Debtor Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of debtor	Address and occupation	Nature of debt	Amount of debt (good, doubtful, bad)	Folio of ledgers or other book where particulars to be	When contracted	Estimated to produce	Particulars of any securities held for debt
	Total:		0.00 0.00 0.00			0.00		

16-Aug-2024

Wesley Siemens

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "F"

Bills of Exchange, Promissory Notes, Lien Notes, Chattel

Kaden Energy Ltd.

No.	Name of all promissory, acceptors, endorsers, mortgagors and	Address	Occupation	Amount of bill or note,	Date when due	Estimated to produce	Particulars of any property held as security for payment of hill or
	Total:			0.00		0.00	

16-Aug-2024

Wesley Siemens

District of: Alberta Division No. 02 - Calgary Court No. 25-3052460 Estate No.

FORM 78 -- Continued

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta $$_{\rm List\ "G"}$$

Real Property or Immovables Owned by Debtor

Kaden Energy Ltd.

Description of property	Nature of debtor interest	In whose name does title stand	Total value	Particulars of mortgages, hypothecs, or other encumbrances (name, address,	Equity or surplus
Total:			0.00		0.00

16-Aug-2024

Un Him Wesley Siemens

District of: Alberta 02 - Calgary Division No. Court No. Estate No. 25-3052460

FORM 78 -- Concluded

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta List "H" Property Kaden Energy Ltd. FULL STATEMENT OF PROPERTY

Nature of property	Location	Details of property	Original cost	Estimated to produce
(a) Stock-in-trade			0.00	0.00
(b) Trade fixtures, etc.			0.00	0.00
(c) Cash in financial institutions			0.00	0.00
(d) Cash on hand			962,192.00	962,192.00
(e) Livestock			0.00	0.00
(f) Machinery, equipment and plant			0.00	0.00
(g) Furniture			0.00	0.00
(h) Life insurance policies, RRSPs, etc.			0.00	0.00
(i) Securities			0.00	0.00
(j) Interests under wills, etc.			0.00	0.00
(k) Vehicles			0.00	0.00
(I) Taxes			0.00	0.00
(m) Other		Prepaids and deposits	210,835.00	0.00
		ARO deposits	656,853.00	0.00
		Oil and gas assets	45,693,194.00	7,000,000.00
			Total:	7,962,192.00

16-Aug-2024

Wesley Siemens

EXHIBIT "C3"

B301-052460



25-3052460

EDMONTON



COURT

JUDICIAL CENTRE

PROCEEDING

IN THE MATTER OF THE NOTICE OF THE BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c B-3, as amended

AND IN THE NOTICE OF INTENTION TO MAKE A PROPOSAL OF KADEN ENERGY LTD.

APPLICANT KADEN ENERGY LTD.

ORDER (NOI EXTENSION, ADMINISTRATION DOCUMENT CHARGE, DIRECTORS' CHARGE, CLAIMS PROCESS)

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT

MLT AIKINS LLP Barristers and Solicitors 2100, 222 – 3rd Avenue S.W. Calgary, Alberta T2P 0B4 Telephone: 403.693.5420/4347 Fax No.: 403.508.4349 Attention: Ryan Zahara/Catrina Webster File No.: 0166816.00001

DATE ON WHICH ORDER WAS PRONOUNCED: **APRIL 2, 2024** LOCATION WHERE ORDER WAS PRONOUNCED: **EDMONTON, ALBERTA** NAME OF JUSTICE WHO MADE THIS ORDER: JUSTICE J. S. LITTLE

UPON the application (the "Application") of Kaden Energy Ltd. ("Kaden" or the "Applicant") for an order extending the time for Kaden to file a proposal, and the corresponding stay of proceedings, until May 20, 2024, and granting the Administration Charge and a Directors' Charge (both as defined herein); AND UPON noting that on March 6, 2024, Kaden filed a Notice of Intention to Make a Proposal ("NOI") pursuant to the Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act, R.S.C. 1985, c B-3, as amended (the "BIA"); AND UPON reviewing the Affidavit of Wes Siemens, sworn on March 25, 2024 (the "First Siemens Affidavit"); AND UPON hearing submissions by counsel for Kaden, and counsel for BDO Canada Limited in its capacity as proposal trustee of Kaden ("**Proposal Trustee**") and any other parties in attendance;

IT IS HEREBY ORDERED AND DECLARED THAT:

SERVICE OF APPLICATION

1. Service of notice of this Application and supporting documents is hereby deemed to be good and sufficient, the time for notice is hereby abridged to the time provided, and no other person is required to have been served with notice of this Application.

STAY EXTENSION

2. Pursuant to Section 50.4(9) of the *BIA*, the time for Kaden to file a proposal, and the corresponding stay of proceedings provided for in section 69 of the BIA, be and is extended until and including May 20, 2024.

PRE-FILING PAYMENTS

- 3. The Applicant is hereby authorized to make payment of the Company Proposed Pre-Filing Payments, inclusive of any amounts already issued or paid by the Company (as defined in and set out in Appendix "D" of the First Report) and as described in Schedule "A" hereto.
- 4. The Applicant is also authorized, with the Consent of the Proposal Trustee, to make other payments to parties that fall into the same categories as the Company Proposed Pre-Filing Payments, if in the opinion of the Applicant, following consultation with the Proposal Trustee, that the supplier or vendor of such goods or services is necessary for the operation or preservation of the business or property of the Applicant.

ADMINISTRATION CHARGE

5. Legal Counsel to Kaden, MLT Aikins LLP, the Proposal Trustee and its legal counsel, Fasken Martineau DuMoulin LLP (collectively, the " Professionals"), as security for their respective professional fees and disbursements incurred both before and after the commencement of these NOI proceedings and before or after the granting of this Order, shall be entitled to the benefit of, and are hereby granted, a charge (the "Administration Charge") on the Property, which charge shall not exceed \$250,000.00 as security for the Professionals' professional fees and disbursements incurred at normal rates and charges. The Administration Charge shall have the priority set out in paragraph 10 herein.

DIRECTORS' CHARGE

- 6. Kaden shall indemnify its directors and officers against obligations and liabilities they may incur as directors of Kaden after the commencement of the within proceedings except to the extent that, with respect to any officer or director, the obligation was incurred as a result of the director's or officer's gross negligence or wilful misconduct.
- 7. The directors and officers of Kaden shall be entitled to the benefit of and are hereby granted a charge (the "Directors' Charge") on the Property, which charge shall not exceed an \$100,000.00 as security for the indemnity provided in paragraph 6 of this Order. The Directors' Charge shall have the priority set out in paragraph 9 herein.
- 8. Notwithstanding any language in any applicable insurance policy to the contrary:
 - (a) no insurer shall be entitled to be subrogated to or claim the benefit of the Directors'
 Charge; and
 - (b) the Applicant's directors and officers shall only be entitled to the benefit of the Directors' Charge to the extent that they do not have coverage under any directors' and officers' insurance policy, or to the extent that such coverage is insufficient to pay amounts indemnified in accordance with paragraph 8 of this Order.

VALIDITY AND PRIORITY OF THE CHARGES

- 9. The priorities of the Administration Charge and the Directors' Charge (collectively, the "Charges"), as among them, shall be as follows:
 - (a) **First** Administration Charge (to the maximum amount of \$250,000.00); and
 - (b) **Second** Directors' Charge (to the maximum amount of \$100,000.00).
- 10. The filing, registration or perfection of the Charges shall not be required, and the Charges shall be enforceable for all purposes, including as against any right, title or interest filed, registered, recorded or perfected subsequent to the Charges coming into existence, notwithstanding any such failure to file, register, record or perfect.

- 11. Each of the Charges shall constitute a security and charge on the Property and such Charges shall rank in priority to all other security interests, trusts, liens, charges, deemed trusts, encumbrances and claims of secured creditors, statutory or otherwise in favour of any person, including liens and trusts created by federal and provincial legislation (collectively, the "**Encumbrances**").
- 12. Except as otherwise provided herein, or as may be approved by this Honourable Court, Kaden shall not grant any Encumbrances over the Property that rank in priority to, or *pari passu* with, any of the Charges, unless Kaden obtains the prior written consent of the Professionals and the Directors' Charge, as applicable, or further order of this Court. Notwithstanding the aforementioned, the consent of the beneficiaries of the Directors' Charge shall not be required in connection with the Applicant seeking and obtaining any charge in connection with or which otherwise secures any interim financing and which ranks ahead of the Directors' Charge.
- 13. The Charges shall not be rendered invalid or unenforceable and the rights and remedies of the Professionals thereunder shall not otherwise be limited or impaired in any way by:
 - the pendency of these proceedings and any declarations of insolvency in these proceedings;
 - (b) any application(s) for bankruptcy order(s) issued pursuant to the BIA, or any bankruptcy order made pursuant to such applications;
 - the filing of any assignments for the general benefit of creditors made pursuant to the BIA;
 - (d) the provisions of any federal or provincial statutes; or
 - (e) any negative covenants, prohibitions or other similar provisions with respect to borrowings, incurring debt or the creation of Encumbrances, contained in any existing loan documents, lease, sublease, offer to lease or other agreement (collectively, an "Agreement") that binds Kaden, and notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in any Agreement:

- (ii) none of the Professionals and the beneficiaries of the Directors' Charge, as applicable, shall have any liability to any person whatsoever as a result of any breach of any Agreement caused by or resulting from the creation of the Charges; and
- (iii) the payments made by Kaden pursuant to this Order and the granting of the Administration Charge, do not and will not constitute preferences, fraudulent conveyances, transfers at undervalue, oppressive conduct or other challengeable or voidable transactions under any applicable law.

APPROVAL OF CLAIMS PROCESS

- 14. The Claims Process set out herein is hereby approved.
- 15. For purposes of this Order the following terms shall have the following meanings:
 - (a) "**BIA**" means the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act*, R.S.C. 1985, c. B-3, as amended.
 - (b) **"Business Day**" means a day, other than a Saturday, Sunday or statutory holiday in the Province of Alberta.
 - (c) "Claim" means a claim provable in bankruptcy and includes any claim or liability provable in proceedings under the BIA by a Creditor and includes any right or claim of any Person against Kaden, whether secured or not, in connection with any indebtedness, liability or obligation of any kind of Kaden owed to such Person, and any interest accrued thereon or costs payable in respect thereof, including any indebtedness, liability or obligation owed to such Person existing prior to the Filing Date.
 - (d) **"Claims Bar Date**" has the meaning given to it in paragraph 19 of this Order.

- (e) **"Claims Package**" means the materials to be provided by the Proposal Trustee to Persons who may have a Claim, which materials shall include:
 - (i) In the case of a Known Claimant, a notice setting out the amount of such Known Claimant's Claim as determined by the Applicant, in consultation with the Proposal Trustee, a Proof of Claim Instruction Letter, a blank Notice of Dispute of Claim, and such other materials as the Applicant, in consultation with the Proposal Trustee, may consider necessary and appropriate; and
 - (ii) In the case of an Unknown Claimant, a blank Proof of Claim, and a Proof of Claim Instruction Letter, and such other materials as the Applicant or the Proposal Trustee may consider appropriate;
- (f) "Claims Process" means the procedures outlined in this Order in connection with the assertion of Claims against Kaden, including the enclosed schedules to this Order;
- (g) **"Court**" means the Court of King's Bench of Alberta.
- (h) "Creditor" means any Person asserting a Claim against Kaden.
- (i) **"Filing Date**" means the date of filing of the Notice of Intention to Make a Proposal at the Office of the Superintendent of Bankruptcy Canada being March 6, 2024.
- (j) "Known Creditors" includes all Creditors known by the Proposal Trustee or Kaden as of the date of pronouncement of this Order as having a Claim against Kaden or with respect to any obligations related to or connected with Kaden.
- (k) "**Newspaper Notice to Unknown Claimants**" means a notice referred to in paragraph 19 hereof, substantially in the form attached as Schedule "C" hereto;
- (I) "Notice to Known Claimant" means a notice referred to in paragraph 15 hereof, substantially in the form attached as Schedule "B" hereto, delivered to a Claimant and stating the classification of the Claimant's claim and the amount, if any, owing directly by the Applicant to a Claimant up to the Filing Date;

- (m) "Notice of Dispute of Claimant" means the notice referred to in paragraph 16 hereof, substantially in the form attached as Schedule "D" hereto, which may be delivered to the Proposal Trustee by a Claimant disputing a Notice to Claimant, with reasons for its dispute;
- (n) "Notice of Revision or Disallowance" means the notice referred to in paragraph 22 hereof, substantially in the form of Schedule "E" advising a Claimant that the Applicant has revised or rejected all or part of such Claimant's Claim set out in its Proof of Claim;
- (o) **"Person**" has the meaning as defined in the BIA.
- (p) "Proof of Claim" means the Proof of Claim referred to herein, substantially in the form attached as Schedule "F";
- (q) "Proof of Claim Instruction Letter" means the instruction letter to Unknown Claimants, substantially in the form attached as Schedule "G" hereto, regarding the completion of a Proof of Claim by a Claimant and the claims procedure described herein;
- (r) "Proposal" means a proposal presented or to be presented by Kaden to some or all of the Creditors for approval by the Court in accordance with the BIA.
- (s) **"Proposal Trustee**" means BDO Canada Limited, the trustee under the Notice of Intention to file a Proposal under the BIA.
- (t) "Proven Claim" means a Claim that has been allowed pursuant to the terms of this Order.
- (u) "Unknown Claimant" means a Claimant that is not a Known Claimant.

CLAIMS PROCEDURE FOR KNOWN CREDITORS

16. For each of the Known Creditors, the Applicant, in consultation with the Proposal Trustee, shall determine the value of such Known Creditors' Claim for all purposes, on the basis of the books and records of the Applicant.

- 17. The Proposal Trustee shall send a Claims Package to each of the Known Creditors (or to the counsel of record for any such Known Creditor) by prepaid ordinary mail, courier, personal delivery, or electronic or facsimile transmission, as soon as reasonably practical following the granting of this Order. A Claims Package sent to a Known Creditor shall include the value of such Known Creditors' Claim, as determined by the Applicant in accordance with this Order.
- 18. If a Known Creditor, having received a Claims Package, disagrees with the amount contained in the Notice to Creditor or the classification of such amount, the Creditor must deliver a Notice of Dispute to the Applicant, care of the Proposal Trustee, by no later than 14 days from the date of the Claims Package (the "Claims Bar Date"). Such Notice of Dispute of Creditor shall outline the basis for the dispute, include the amount believed to be owing to the Creditor and the classification of such amount, and where possible, include supporting documentation. Where a Creditor that receives a Notice to Creditor pursuant to this paragraph does not deliver a Notice of Dispute of Creditor by the Claims Bar Date, the amount owing to the Creditor and the classification of such amount shall be deemed to be as set out in the Notice to Creditor sent to such Creditor and shall be deemed a Proven Claim.

CLAIMS PROCEDURE FOR UNKNOWN CLAIMANTS

- 19. The Proposal Trustee shall, as soon as practicable after the date of this Order, cause the Newspaper Notice to Creditors to be published once in the Daily Oil Bulletin and local paper, and will also post to the Website electronic copies of the Newspaper Notice to Claimants, a blank Proof of Claim, and this Order.
- 20. The Proposal Trustee shall send a Claims Package to any Unknown Claimant (or to counsel of record for such Unknown Claimant) on request. Any such Unknown Claimant must return a completed Proof of Claim to the Proposal Trustee by no later than: (i) April 19, 2024; or (ii) within 10 days of receipt of the Claims Package (whichever date is later) (the "Unknown Claimants Bar Date").

CLAIMS BAR DATE, ADJUDICATION AND RESOLUTION OF CLAIMS

(i) Barring of Claims

- 21. Any Unknown Claimant that does not return a Proof of Claim to the Proposal Trustee by the Unknown Claimants Bar Date, unless otherwise ordered by the Court, shall:
 - (a) not be entitled to vote at any creditors meetings;
 - (b) not be entitled to receive any distribution in the NOI;
 - (c) not be entitled to any further notice in, and shall not be entitled to participate as a Claimant or creditor in, the NOI Proceedings in respect of such Claim;
 - (d) be forever barred from making or enforcing any such Claim against any of the Applicant, their Directors and their Officers, and all such Claims will be forever extinguished and barred without any further act or notification by the Applicant; and
 - (e) be forever barred from making or enforcing any such Claim as against any other Person who could claim contribution or indemnity from the Applicant, its Directors and their Officers, or any of them and all such Claims will be forever extinguished and barred without any further act or notification by the Applicant.

(ii) Adjudication of Claims

22. The Proposal Trustee, with the assistance of the Applicant, shall review all Proofs of Claim and all Notices of Dispute of Claimant, if any, received by the Claims Bar Date and shall accept, revise or reject the amount of each Claim set out therein for voting and distribution purposes. If any dispute about the amount or classification of a Claim cannot be resolved consensually between the Applicant, the Claimant, and the Proposal Trustee, then the Proposal Trustee shall notify each Claimant who has delivered a Proof of Claim or a Notice of Dispute of Claimant as to whether such Claimant's Claim as set out therein has been revised or rejected for voting and distribution purposes, and the reasons therefor, by sending such Claimant a Notice of Revision or Disallowance as soon as practicable after the receipt of the Notice of Dispute of Claimant by the Proposal Trustee. 23. Any Claimant who intends to dispute a Notice of Revision or Disallowance sent pursuant to the immediately preceding paragraph must file an application, including any affidavit evidence in support of same (collectively, the "**Disputed Claim Application**") with the Court, and serve a copy of such Disputed Application on the Proposal Trustee and Kaden within 14 days from the date of the Notice of Revision or Disallowance (the "**Disputed Claim Application**").

RESOLUTION OF CLAIMS

- 24. Where a Claimant that receives a Notice of Revision or Disallowance pursuant to paragraph 22 above does not file a Disputed Claim Application by the Disputed Claim Application Deadline, the amount and classification of such Claimant's Claim shall be deemed to be as set out in the Notice of Revision or Disallowance and such amount shall be deemed to be a Proven Claim.
- 25. Thereafter, the Court shall resolve the dispute and determine the amount and/or classification of the Claimant's Claim for voting and distribution purposes
- 26. Where the amount and/or classification of a Claimant's Claim has not been finally determined by the Court by the date of any meeting to vote on a proposal, the Proposal Trustee shall either:
 - (a) accept the Claimant's determination of the amount and/or classification of the Claim as set out in the applicable Notice of Dispute of Revision or Disallowance only for the purposes of voting and conduct the vote of the creditors on that basis subject to a final determination of such Claimant's Claim, and in such case the Proposal Trustee shall record separately such Claimant's Claim and whether such Claimant voted in favour of or against the Plan;
 - (b) adjourn the Meetings until a final determination of the Claim(s) is made; or
 - deal with the matter as the Court may otherwise direct or as the Applicant, the Proposal Trustee and the relevant Claimant may otherwise agree.

SERVICE AND NOTICE

- 27. The Proposal Trustee and the Applicant may, unless otherwise specified by this Order, serve and deliver any letters, notices or other documents contemplated by this Order and the Claims Procedure to Claimants, Directors or Officers, and any other interested Persons, by forwarding true copies thereof by prepaid ordinary mail, courier, personal delivery or electronic or digital transmission to such Persons (with copies to their counsel if applicable) at the address as last shown on the records of the Applicant or set out in such Person's Proof of Claim. Any such service or notice by courier, personal delivery or electronic or digital transmission shall be deemed to have been received: (i) if sent by ordinary mail, on the third Business Day after mailing within Alberta, the fifth Business Day after mailing within Canada (other than within Alberta), and the tenth Business Day after mailing internationally; (ii) if sent by courier or personal delivery, on the next Business Day following dispatch; and (iii) if delivered by electronic or digital transmission by 5:00 p.m. on a Business Day, on such Business Day, and if delivered after 5:00 p.m. or other than on a Business Day, on the following Business Day.
- 28. Any notice or other communication (including Proofs of Claim) to be given under this Order by any Person to the Proposal Trustee shall be in writing in substantially the form, if any, provided for in this Order and will be sufficiently given only if delivered by prepaid registered mail, courier, personal delivery or electronic or digital transmission addressed to the following address and any such notice or other communication by a Person shall be deemed received only upon actual receipt thereof during normal business hours on a Business Day, or if delivered outside of a normal business hours, the next Business Day:

BDO Canada Limited

Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd.Suite 110, 5800 2 Street SWCalgary, Alberta T2H 0H2Attention:Breanne ScottFax:403.640.0591Phone:403.213.5432Email:brscott@bdo.ca

29. If during any period during which notices or other communications are being given pursuant to this Order a postal strike or postal work stoppage of general application should occur, such notices or other communications sent by ordinary mail and then not received shall not, absent further order of the Court, be effective and notices and other communications given hereunder during the course of any such postal strike or work stoppage of general application shall only be effective if given by courier, personal delivery or electronic or digital transmission in accordance with this Order.

30. In the event that this Order is later amended by further order of the Court, the Proposal Trustee shall post such further order on the Website and such posting shall constitute adequate notice of such amended claims procedure.

SET-OFF

31. The Applicant may set-off (whether by way of legal, equitable or contractual set-off) against payments or other distributions to be made pursuant to the Plan to any Claimant, any claims of any nature whatsoever that the Applicant may have against such Claimant, however, neither the failure to do so nor the allowance of any claim hereunder shall constitute a waiver or release by the Applicant of any such claim that the Applicant may have against such Claimant.

GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 32. In the event that the day on which any notice or communication required to be delivered pursuant to this Claims Process is not a Business Day, then such notice or communication shall be required to be delivered on the next Business Day.
- 33. References in this Order to the singular shall include the plural, references to the plural shall include the singular and to any gender shall include the other gender.

SERVICE OF ORDER

- 34. Service of this Order shall be deemed good and sufficient:
 - (a) by serving same on the persons who were served with notice of this Application and any other parties attending or represented at the hearing of the Application; and

(b) by posting a copy of this Order on the Proposal Trustee's website at <u>https://www.bdo.ca/kaden</u>.

5 Justice of the Court of King's Bench of Alberta

SCHEDULE "A"

SCHEDULE "A"

Kaden Energy Ltd. Summary of Company Proposed Pre-Filing Payments

Creditor	Amount
Critical Suppliers	
Pembina Gas Services Limited Partnership	\$ 110,000
West Rock Inc.	71,270
Carnwood Wireline Service Ltd	28,654
Len Elliott Consulting Ltd	20,463
TNT Engineering Ltd.	18,786
Xcel Automation Ltd.	18,349
Caron Measurement & Controls Ltd.	17,849
Full Force Ventures	12,244
Direct Pressure	11,883
Pasco Energy Services Inc.	11,739
Next Compression Corp.	11,375
Petro-Canada Lubricants Inc.	9,454
I3 Energy Canada Ltd.	5,571
Pandell Technology Corporation	5,218
Jafeo Production Ltd	4,778
Expera Information Technology Inc.	4,306
Dynamic Energy Group Inc.	3,955
Nortech Advanced Ndt Ltd.	3,282
Contango Marketing	2,835
Wild Rows Pump & Compression Ltd	2,488
Agat Laboratories	1,818
Baker Hughes Canada Company	918
Razorback Waste	504
We An-Ser Communications Group	437
Shock Trauma Air Rescue Service	54
Sub-total - Critical Suppliers	\$ 378,230
Royality Payments	
Crown royalties	115,000
Kaden Royalty Corp.	47,665
ARC Resources Ltd.	5,792
Sub-total - Royalties	\$ 168,457
GST and Crown Rentals	
CRA for GST	55,000
Crown lease rentals	3,541
Sub-total - the Crown & CRA	\$ 58,541
Total Proposed Pre-Filing Payments	\$ 605,228

* These amounts are estimated at this time. The Company is proposing that it be authorized to pay Pembina processing fees for February production, and all pre-filing Crown royalties and GST to CRA, the quantum of these amounts which are not yet finalized at this date.

SCHEDULE "B"

SCHEDULE "B" – NOTICE TO KNOWN CREDITORS

IN THE MATTER OF THE NOTICE OF INTENTION TO MAKE A PROPOSAL OF KADEN ENERGY LTD. ("Kaden")

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that on March 6, 2024, Kaden filed a Notice of Intention to Make a Proposal ("**NOI**") pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act*, RSC 1985, c. B-3 and by order of the Court of King's Bench of Alberta (the "**Court**") dated April 2, 2024, a Claims Procedure Order was granted (the "**Claims Procedure Order**"), authorizing Kaden to conduct a claims procedure (the "**Claims Procedure**"). A copy of the Claims Procedure Order may be found on the Proposal Trustee's website at: www.bdo.ca/kaden (the "**Proposal Trustee's Website**").

Creditor Claim

Based on the books and records of Kaden, [Creditor Name] has a Known Claim against Kaden which arose before March 6, 2024, i.e., the date of filing of the NOI proceedings. Details regarding [Creditor name]'s claim are as follows:

Creditor Name	
Creditor Claim (\$CAD)	
Classification of Creditor Claim	

If you **AGREE** with the amount and classification as set out in this notice, you need not do anything further; the quantum and classification of your claim, as set out in this notice, will be accepted as your Proven Claim. In the event you take no action, your claim will be accepted as your Proven Claim in the amount as set out above as of the Claims Bar Date.

If you **DISAGREE** with the amount and classification as set out in this notice, or wish to assert a different claim, you **MUST** submit a "Notice of Dispute" to the Proposal Trustee within fourteen (14) days from the date of this notice. The Notice of Dispute of Claimant must outline the basis for the dispute and include supporting documentation.

Additional information about these proceedings may be found on the Proposal Trustee's Website or may be obtained by contacting the Proposal Trustee directly. Contact details for the Proposal Trustee are described below:

BDO Canada Limited

Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd.Suite 110, 5800 2 Street SWCalgary, Alberta T2H 0H2Attention:Breanne ScottFax:403.640.0591Phone:403.213.5432Email:brscott@bdo.ca

Dated at the city of Calgary in the Province of Alberta, this [date] of 2024.

BDO CANADA LIMITED

Licensed Insolvency Trustee

acting solely in its capacity as Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd. and not in its personal or corporate capacity

SCHEDULE "C"

SCHEDULE "C" – NEWSPAPER NOTICE TO CREDITORS

IN THE MATTER OF THE NOTICE OF INTENTION TO MAKE A PROPOSAL OF KADEN ENERGY LTD. ("Kaden")

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that on March 6, 2024, Kaden filed a Notice of Intention to Make a Proposal ("**NOI**") pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act*, RSC 1985, c. B-3 and by order of the Court of King's Bench of Alberta (the "**Court**") dated April 2, 2024, a Claims Procedure Order was granted (the "**Claims Procedure Order**"), authorizing Kaden to conduct a claims procedure (the "**Claims Procedure**"). A copy of the Claims Procedure Order may be found on the Proposal Trustee's website at: www.bdo.ca/kaden (the "**Proposal Trustee's Website**").

Any Person who believes they have a Claim against Kaden or its Directors or Officers shall submit their Claim in a Proof of Claim form (which can be found on the Proposal Trustee's Website).

Proof of Claim forms can also be obtained by contacting the Proposal Trustee at the address below and providing particulars as to your name, address, facsimile number and e-mail address.

All Claimants MUST submit their Proof of Claim by submitting them to the Proposal Trustee by no later than_5:00 p.m. Calgary Time on April 19, 2024 (the "Claims Bar Date") by prepaid registered mail, courier, personal delivery or electronic or digital transmission. All Proofs of Claim must be actually received by the Proposal Trustee before the Claims Bar Date, and may be sent to the following:

BDO Canada Limited

Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd.Suite 110, 5800 2 Street SWCalgary, Alberta T2H 0H2Attention:Breanne ScottFax:403.640.0591Phone:403.213.5432Email:brscott@bdo.ca

CLAIMS WHICH ARE NOT RECEIVED BY THE PROPOSAL TRUSTEE BY THE CLAIMS BAR DATE WILL BE FOREVER BARRED FROM MAKING OR ENFORCING ANY CLAIM AGAINST ANY OF KADEN, ITS DIRECTORS OR ITS OFFICERS.

The publication of this Notice to Claimant, the solicitation of Proofs of Claim by the Proposal Trustee or Kaden, and/or the sending of a Proof of Claim by a Claimant to the Proposal Trustee, does not grant any Claimant or any Person standing in the NOI Proceedings or any rights under in the NOI filed in respect of the Kaden, its Directors or Officers.

Dated at the city of Calgary in the Province of Alberta, this [date] of 2024.

BDO CANADA LIMITED

Licensed Insolvency Trustee acting solely in its capacity as Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd. and not in its personal or corporate capacity

SCHEDULE "D"

SCHEDULE "D" – NOTICE OF DISPUTE OF CREDITOR

IN THE MATTER OF THE NOTICE OF INTENTION TO MAKE A PROPOSAL OF KADEN ENERGY LTD. ("Kaden")

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that on March 6, 2024, Kaden filed a Notice of Intention to Make a Proposal ("**NOI**") pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act*, RSC 1985, c. B-3 and by order of the Court of King's Bench of Alberta (the "**Court**") dated April 2, 2024, a Claims Procedure Order was granted (the "**Claims Procedure Order**"), authorizing Kaden to conduct a claims procedure (the "**Claims Procedure**"). A copy of the Claims Procedure Order may be found on the Proposal Trustee's website at: www.bdo.ca/kaden (the "**Proposal Trustee's Website**").

Name of Claimant:	
Address:	
Telephone Number:	
Facsimile Number:	
Email Address:	

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE THAT, pursuant to the Claims Procedure Order, we hereby give you notice of our intention to dispute the Notice to Known Claimant issued by BDO Canada Limited, acting in its capacity as Proposal Trustee of Kaden, in respect of our Claim. We dispute the following portion(s) of our Claim as articulated in the Notice to Known Claimant:

Claim as Listed (\$CAD)	Revised Claim (\$CAD)
Classification of Claim	Revised Classification
as Listed	

Reason for the dispute (attach copies of supporting documentation):

The address for Service of Notice of Dispute of Revision or Disallowance is as follows:

BDO Canada Limited

Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd.Suite 110, 5800 2 Street SWCalgary, Alberta T2H 0H2Attention:Breanne ScottFax:403.640.0591Phone:403.213.5432Email:brscott@bdo.ca

THIS FORM AND ANY REQUIRED SUPPORTING DOCUMENTATION MUST BE RETURNED TO THE PROPOSAL TRUSTEE BY REGISTERED MAIL, PERSONAL SERVICE, EMAIL, FACSIMILE OR COURIER TO THE ADDRESS INDICATED ABOVE AND MUST BE ACTUALLY RECEIVED BY THE PROPOSAL TRUSTEE WITHIN FOURTEEN (14) DAYS FROM THE DATE OF THE NOTICE TO KNOWN CREDITORS (THE CLAIMS BAR DATE)

DATED this _____ day of _____, 2024

Per:

Witness

Name of Claimant

If Claimant/Restructuring Period Claimant is other than an individual, print name and title of authorized signatory

Name: _____

Title:

SCHEDULE "E"

SCHEDULE "E" – NOTICE OF REVISION OR DISALLOWANCE

IN THE MATTER OF THE NOTICE OF INTENTION TO MAKE A PROPOSAL OF KADEN ENERGY LTD. ("Kaden")

TO: [name and address of claimant]

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that this Notice of Revision or Disallowance is being sent pursuant to a Claims Process Order of the Court of King's Bench of Alberta (the "**Court**") dated April 2, 2024 (the "**Claims Procedure Order**"). A copy of the Claims Procedure Order may be found on the Proposal Trustee's website at: <u>www.bdo.ca/kaden</u> (the "**Proposal Trustee's Website**").

The Proposal Trustee has reviewed your Notice of Dispute of Claimant or your Proof of Claim dated ______, 2024, and has revised or disallowed your Claim for the following reasons:

Subject to further dispute by you in accordance with the provisions of the Claims Procedure Order, your Claim will be allowed for voting and distributions purposes as follows:

	Submitted or Disputed Amount	Allowed
Claimant		
Claim		
Classification		

If you **AGREE** with the amount and classification allowed by the Proposal Trustee as set out above, you need not do anything further; the quantum and classification of your claim, as set out as allowed in this Notice of Revision or Disallowance, will be accepted as your Proven Claim. In the event you take no action, your claim will also be accepted based on the allowed amount as set out above.

If you DISAGREE with the amount and classification set out in this, the Proposal Trustee's Notice of Revision or Disallowance, you must file an application with the Court for the resolution or adjudication of your claim for voting and distribution purposes by no later than fourteen (14) days after receipt of the Notice of Revision or Disallowance, failing which the amount and classification of your claim shall be deemed to be as set out as allowed in this Notice of Revision or Disallowance.

Additional information about these proceedings may be found on the Proposal Trustee's Website or may be obtained by contacting the Proposal Trustee directly. Contact details for the Proposal Trustee are described below:

BDO Canada Limited

Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd.Suite 110, 5800 2 Street SWCalgary, Alberta T2H 0H2Attention:Breanne ScottFax:403.640.0591Phone:403.213.5432Email:brscott@bdo.ca

Dated at the city of Calgary in the Province of Alberta, this [date] of 2024.

BDO CANADA LIMITED

Licensed Insolvency Trustee acting solely in its capacity as Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd. and not in its personal or corporate capacity

SCHEDULE "F"

SCHEDULE "F" – PROOF OF CLAIM

PROOF OF CLAIM (See attached for instructions)

IN THE MATTER OF THE NOTICE OF INTENTION TO MAKE A PROPOSAL OF KADEN ENERGY LTD. ("Kaden")

Regarding the claim of	(referred to in this	
form as the "Claimant").	(Name of Claimant)	
All notices or correspondence rega	arding this claim to be forwarded to the Claimant at the following address:	
Telephone Number:		
Facsimile Number:		
Attention (Contact Person): Email Address:		
(Note – All future correspondence specifically requests that hardcopi	will be delivered to the designated email address unless the Claimant ies be provided)	
Please provide hardcopies	s of materials to the address above.	
l, of	(name of the Claimant or representative of the Claimant), (City, Province or State) do hereby certify that:	
I am the Claimant; or,		
l am	(state position/title) of the Claimant.	
I have knowledge of all the circum	stances connected with the claim referred to in this form.	
	024, and still is, indebted to the Claimant in the sum of: <i>(insert \$CAD value of claim</i>) as shown by the statement of account edule "A".	
of the delivery of all services an	pecify the evidence in support of the claim including the date and location d materials. Any claim for interest must be supported by contractual titlement to interest. Claims should not include the value of goods and/or ued after March 6, 2024.	

For voting and distribution purposes in connection with these proceedings, the quantum and classification of this claim is as follows:

A. UNSECURED CLAIM OF \$_____. In respect of this claim, the Claimant does not hold and has not held any assets as security.

If applicable, give the full particulars of the security, including the date on which the security was given and the value at which the Claimant assesses the security together with the basis of valuation, and attach a copy of the security documents as Schedule "B".

DATED this _____ day of _____, 2024

Witness

Per:

Print name of Claimant:

If Claimant is other than an individual, print name and title of authorized signatory

Name:

Title:

SCHEDULE "G"

SCHEDULE "G" – POC INSTRUCTION LETTER (UNKNOWN CREDITORS)

IN THE MATTER OF THE NOTICE OF INTENTION TO MAKE A PROPOSAL OF KADEN ENERGY LTD. ("Kaden")

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that on March 6, 2024, Kaden filed a Notice of Intention to Make a Proposal ("**NOI**") pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act*, RSC 1985, c. B-3 and by order of the Court of King's Bench of Alberta (the "**Court**") dated April 2, 2024, a Claims Procedure Order was granted (the "**Claims Procedure Order**"), authorizing Kaden to conduct a claims procedure (the "**Claims Procedure**"). A copy of the Claims Procedure Order may be found on the Proposal Trustee's website at: www.bdo.ca/kaden (the "**Proposal Trustee's Website**").

CLAIMS PROCEDURE & CLAIMS BAR DATE

This Proof of Claim Instruction Letter is intended for Unknown Claimants that wish to assert a claim of any kind or nature whatsoever against Kaden and/or any of its Directors and/or Officers arising before March 6, 2024. Proof of Claims must be returned to the Proposal Trustee by <u>5:00 p.m. on •, 2024] (the "Claims</u> **Bar Date**"). Unknown Claimants that do not return a Proof of Claim to the Proposal Trustee by the Claims Bar Date, unless otherwise ordered by the Court, shall:

- a) not be entitled to vote at any Creditor's Meeting;
- b) not be entitled to receive any distribution in the NOI;
- c) not be entitled to any further notice in, and shall not be entitled to participate as a Claimant or creditor in, the NOI Proceedings in respect of such Claim;
- be forever barred from making or enforcing any such Claim against any of Kaden, its Directors and Officers, and all such Claims will be forever extinguished and barred without any further act or notification by Kaden; and
- e) be forever barred from making or enforcing any such Claim as against any other Person who could claim contribution or indemnity from Kaden, its Directors and their Officers, or any of them and all such Claims will be forever extinguished and barred without any further act or notification by Kaden.

SUBMITTING A PROOF OF CLAIM

You are required to file a Proof of Claim, in the form enclosed herewith, and ensure that it is received by the Proposal Trustee, at the address below, by the Claims Bar Date.

In completing the Proof of Claim, you must:

- ensure that you include your complete name, address, telephone number, and email;
- disclose the amount which Kaisen was and still is indebted to you as at December 8, 2021;
- provide a statement of account supporting the amount owing to you;
- identify whether your claim is unsecured or secured and, if applicable, attach supporting security documents; and,
- date and personally sign the Proof of Claim in front of a witness.

You must submit your Proof of Claim by prepaid registered mail, courier, personal delivery or electronic or digital transmission to the Proposal Trustee at the following address:

BDO Canada Limited

Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd.Suite 110, 5800 2 Street SWCalgary, Alberta T2H 0H2Attention:Breanne ScottFax:403.640.0591Phone:403.213.5432Email:brscott@bdo.ca

If you are submitting your Proof of Claim electronically, please submit it in PDF format and ensure the name of the file is "Kaden - [legal name of creditor] POC.pdf".

If you have any questions regarding the Claims Procedure, how to fill out the Proof of Claim, or about the NOI proceedings generally, please contact the Proposal Trustee at the address above or review the Proposal Trustee's Website. Additional Proof of Claim forms can be found on the Proposal Trustee's Website or obtained by contacting the Proposal Trustee directly.

Dated at the city of Calgary in the Province of Alberta, this [date] of 2024.

BDO CANADA LIMITED

Licensed Insolvency Trustee acting solely in its capacity as Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd. and not in its personal or corporate capacity

EXHIBIT "D"

District of Alberta Division No. 2 Court No. 25-2054674 Estate No. 25-3054674

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta

Minutes of the General Meeting of Creditors of Kaden Energy Ltd. ("**Kaden**" or the "**Company**") held on September 6th, 2024 at 11:00 a.m. by way of telephone conference. Meeting details were provided to creditors that requested in advance of the meeting.

CHAIRPERSON: Breanne Scott, Trustee (the "Chairperson" or "Trustee")

PRESENT: Attendance list attached as Appendix "A".

The meeting (the "Creditors' Meeting") was called to order at 11:00 a.m.

The Chairperson advised that there was a quorum present.

The Chairperson also inquired whether any party in attendance at the Creditors' Meeting was opposed to a recording of the discussion in order to assist in taking minutes. No party was opposed.

PURPOSE OF MEETING

The Chairperson advised that the purpose of the meeting is to discuss the affairs of Kaden, to consider the proposal of the Company filed on August 16, 2024 (the **"Proposal**"), to potentially appoint inspectors and to give such direction to the Proposal Trustee as the creditors may see fit with reference to the administration of the estate.

BACKGROUND INFORMATION

The Chairperson reviewed the background leading up to the filing of the Proposal and the terms of the Proposal as set out in the *Report of Proposal Trustee on Proposal* dated August 26, 2024 (the **"Trustee's Report**").

The Chairperson explained that in the event that the requisite number of creditors do not vote in favor of the Proposal, or the Court does not approve the Proposal, the Company will be deemed bankrupt. Accordingly, as set out in the Trustee's Report, the Trustee presented an estimated liquidation analysis in a bankruptcy scenario as of a specific date and based on key assumptions and information available to the Trustee. However, the Chairperson noted that the Proposal provides an election option to affected creditors that appears within the range of potential liquidation values presented in the Trustee's Report.

The floor was then opened to questions, with only one question asked which is summarized as follows:

Question: What if Kaden happens to sell its business in the next year or two? How does this impact the payments to creditors under the Proposal?

Answer: Kaden would still be bound by the terms of the Proposal. If Kaden does not meet the terms of the Proposal, there is a default by the Company, the Trustee is required to report this default, and an application can be made to the Court to lift the stay.

<u>VOTE</u>

Prior to calling for the vote on the Proposal, the Chairperson advised that the majority of affected creditors had submitted their voting and/or election letters in advance of the meeting, including those in attendance. The Chairperson also noted that there are certain creditors included in the Convenience Class which were deemed to have voted in favor of the Proposal.

The Chairperson asked if any affected creditors present at the Creditors' Meeting that had submitted a voting letter in advance wished to change their vote, however no creditor requested to change their vote.

The Chairperson then called for a vote on the Proposal.

A copy of the *Voting Summary* is attached as Appendix "B" a summary of which is as follows:

	Number of Votes	%	Dollar Value	%
For	96	98%	\$10,925,891.19	98%
Against	2	2%	196,482.90	2%
TOTAL	98	100%	\$11,122,374.09	100%

Accordingly, the Chairperson advised that the statutory requirements to approve the Proposal were met and declared the Proposal approved by the creditors.

The Chairperson advised that the application to the Court of King's Bench of Alberta (the "**Court**") to seek the Court's approval of the Proposal is now scheduled for 10:00 a.m. on October 3, 2024. A revised notice of the application will be delivered to creditors.

The Chairperson then provided a summary of the timeline for distribution payments pursuant to the Proposal in the event Court approval is obtained.

INSPECTORS

There were no inspectors appointed.

QUESTIONS

There were no further questions.

ADJOURNMENT:

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:16 a.m.

Breanchet

Breanne Scott, Chairperson

APPENDIX "A"

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd.

Creditors' Meeting - Attendance List

Trustee/Counsel/Company Present

Respresenting	Name
BDO Canada Limited	Breanne Scott
BDO Canada Limited	Jervis Rodrigues
BDO Canada Limited	Sahib Singh
Fasken	Robyn Gurofsky
MLT	Catrina Webster
Company	Wes Siemens
Company	Tasheel Jerrh
Company	Jeff Henderson

Affected Creditors Present

Representing	Name
Medallion Energy Services Inc.	Lauren Gaudin
Tnt Engineering Ltd.	Trevor Kearnes
Sundown Oilfield Services Ltd.	Brandi Abbott
Control Tech Gp Ltd	Paul Thomas
Big Oil Rentals Ltd.	Jamie MacLean
Swift Oilfield Supply Inc.	Tyler Hope
Swift Oilfield Supply Inc.	Glenn Kinee
Heatworks Construction Ltd	Justin Demuth
Heatworks Construction Ltd	Chris Stirling
Iron Wing Tank And Vac Ltd	Karen Cherneski
Perron Ventures Ltd.	Chris Trinder

BDO Canada Limited Proxy List

Representing	Name
Arc Resources Ltd.	BDO Canada Limited
Fraction Energy Services	BDO Canada Limited (Sahib)

APPENDIX "B"

District of
Division No.Alberta
02 - Calgary
Court No.Estate No.25-3052460

Voting Summary

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta

Insolvency Date: 06-Mar-2024 Estate Number: 25-3052460

Result of Voting

Total #		Total # Dollar Value of Claims		Percentage by Votes		Percentage by Value		Result			
Class	Votes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	By Votes	ByValue
	98	96	2	10,925,891.19	196,482.90	97.96	2.0	4 98.23	1.77	App.	App.

List of creditors

Class	Creditor Name	<i>Type</i> Account #	\$ Admitted for Voting	Voted By	Vote
	20/20 ND TECHNOLOGY IN	U	46,278.25	Letter	For
	2174348 AB LTD O/A GOLIATH PUMP DIVISION	U	29,924.69	Letter	For
	360 EEC LTD	U	13,403.25	Letter	For
	799430 AB LTD.	U	80,000.00	Letter	For
	ADVANTAGE NORTH SERVICES LTD.	U	2,259.29	Letter	For
	AIM ENGINEERING & PROJECT MANAGEMENT LTD	U	98,154.00	Letter	For
	AIM LAND SERVICES LTD	U	26,650.92	Letter	For
	ALBERTA GOLD ENERGY & RENTALS CORP.		72,087.44	Letter	For
	ALBERTA GROUND CONTROL INC.	U	2,026.92	Letter	For
	APEX OILFIELD SERVICES (2000) INC.	U	17,246.25	Letter	For
	ARC RESOURCES LTD.	U	49,329.03	Letter	For
	ASENIWUCHE WINEWAK NATION	U	4,200.00	Letter	For
	ASTRO OILFIELD RENTALS	U	37,068.15	Letter	For
	AURORA ENERGY CONTROLS LTD	U	632,848.39	Letter	For
	BARON OILFIELD SUPPLY	U	54,084.90	Letter	For
	BD&P LAW	U	66,482.90	Letter	Agains
	BER-NOR TRUCKING (1987 LTD	U	1,911.00	Letter	For
	BIDELL GAS COMPRESSIO LTD.	U	35,000.00	Letter	For

List of creditors

ass	Creditor Name	<i>Type Account</i> #	\$ Admitted for Voting	Voted By	Vot
	BIG OIL RENTALS LTD.	U	133,030.08	Letter	For
	BLACK GOLD EMERGENC' PLANNERS INC.	U	26,648.42	Letter	For
	BRIGADE OILFIELD SERVICES LTD	U	7,738.50	Letter	For
	BRONCO SLICKLINE SERVICES LTD	U	7,498.06	Letter	For
	CALFRAC WELL SERVICES	U	1,569,462.60	Letter	For
	CANADIAN CASING ACCESSORIES INC.	U	2,335.20	Letter	For
	CANADIAN ENERGY SERVICES LP	U	1,172,299.21	Letter	For
	CANADIAN FOREST PRODUCTS LTD.	U	4,171.34	Letter	For
	CENOVUS ENERGY INC.	U	102,816.94	Letter	For
	COMPASS ACCESS SOLUTIONS LTD.	U	35,697.38	Letter	For
	COMPASS BENDING LTD.	U	49,033.25	Letter	For
	CONTROL TECH GP LTD	U	264,249.24	Letter	For
	COZEN O'CONNOR LLP	U	10,629.36	Letter	For
	DIRECT PRESSURE	U	42,338.47	Letter	For
	DSL OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	U	8,127.00	Letter	For
	DYNAMIC ENERGY GROUI INC.	U	79,221.92	Letter	For
	ENERGY WORKS MANAGEMENT LTD.	U	125,708.94	Letter	For
	FLUIDPRO OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	U	544,080.36	Letter	For
	FRACTION ENERGY SERVICES	U	366,317.10	Letter	For
	FULL FORCE VENTURES	U	10,099.49	Letter	For
	GARRY WILSON TRUCKIN(LTD.	U	251,775.84	Letter	For
	GEN7 ENVIRONMENTAL SOLUTIONS LTD.	U	9,234.84	Letter	For
	GEOVERRA INC.	U	3,350.87	Letter	For
	GFL ENVIRONMENTAL INC		1,625.36	Letter	For
	GOLIATH NITROGEN SERVICES LTD.	U	17,886.07	Letter	For
	Group 10 Engineering Ltd.	U	8,988.00	Letter	For
	HEATWORKS CONSTRUCTION LTD	U	117,261.97	Letter	For
	HUB'S LIGHT OILFIELD HAULING INC	U	3,570.00	Letter	For
	IDEAL COMPLETION SERVICES	U	114,487.64	Letter	For
	IRON WING TANK AND VAC LTD	U	30,975.00	Letter	For

Class Creditor Name Type Account # \$ Admitted for Voting Voted By Vote Letter K.L.R. VENTURES LTD. U 2.047.50 For Letter KADEN ROYALTY CORP. U 13,468.82 For KBC VENTURES LTD 10,237.50 Letter U For KEYERA ENERGY LTD. U 61,954.08 Letter For KINETIC ENERGIES INC. Letter U 267,875.84 For KIWETINOHK RESOURCES U Letter 2,122.25 For CORP. LITTLE GOLDEN BOY U 2.320.50 Letter For TRUCKING LTD. LS OILFIELD SAFETY Letter For U 10,268.16 SERVICES LTD U 466,901.88 Letter For MEDALLION ENERGY SERVICES INC. U Letter For MILLENNIUM HEAT 7,016.10 Letter MOORE PIPE 2015 INC U 7,150.82 For Letter MUD CREEK MEDICS LTD. U 128,700.00 For Nexsource Power Sales & U 1,551.19 Letter For Rental Inc. NRG OILFIELD U Letter For 12,635.70 CONSTRUCTION LTD. OCULUS TRANSPORT LTD. U 10.000.00 Letter For Letter **OP FIRE & SAFETY INC.** U 5,381.25 For PARAGON OILFIELD U Letter 63,355.22 For SUPPLY L.P. Letter For PASCO ENERGY SERVICES U 585,586.80 INC. Letter PASON SYSTEMS CORP. U 22,000.00 For PEMBINA GAS SERVICES 439,249.28 Letter U For LIMITED PARTNERSHIP Letter PERRON VENTURES LTD. U 38,920.89 For PLATINUM CHEMICAL 51,334.50 Letter U For SOLUTIONS INC. PURECHEM SERVICES U Letter 19,526.12 For (SUBSIDIARY OF CESLP) PURNELL ENERGY SERVIC U 169,726.67 Letter For 6,130.79 OUICK SILVER WIRELINE U Letter For LTD. Letter U For R.4.U Contracting Ltd. 4.808.47 REDNECKZ WIRELINE U 8,263.95 Letter For REZONE WELL SERVICING U 10,000.00 Letter For LTD. **RIGHT CHOICE CAMPS &** U 435,303.75 Letter For CATERING SANJEL ENERGY SERVICE! U 81.691.81 Letter For INC. SPARTAN CONTROLS LTD. U 4,638.64 Letter For STAMPEDE DRILLING INC. U Letter 464,662.54 For

List of creditors

Class	Creditor Name	<i>Type Account</i> #	\$ Admitted for Voting	Voted By	Vote
	SUNDOWN OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	U	287,706.66	Letter	For
	SWIFT OILFIELD SUPPLY INC.	U	130,000.00	Letter	Agains
	T.E.M.P. SERVICES LTD.	U	6,247.50	Letter	For
	TANGO PRODUCTION SERVICES LTD.	U	1,270.40	Letter	For
	TERRACORE RENTALS LTI	U	2,151.35	Letter	For
	THATCHWOOD VENTURES	U	45,000.00	Letter	For
	TITAN ENERGY SERVICES LTD.	U	30,000.00	Letter	For
	TKS CONTROLS LTD.	U	187,340.48	Letter	For
	TNT ENGINEERING LTD.	U	463,786.56	Letter	For
	TOTAL DEPTH VACUUM SERVICES	U	15,597.75	Letter	For
	TRYTON TOOL SERVICES	U	29,817.15	Letter	For
	UNIFIED VALVE GROUP	U	7,083.26	Letter	For
	VALARD CONSTRUCTION LP	U	31,717.18	Letter	For
	VERTEX PROFESSIONAL SERVICES LIMITED	U	8,862.03	Letter	For
	VISTA GEOMATICS LTD.	U	35,082.81	Letter	For
	WASTE TREATMENT SOLUTIONS LTD.	U	5,000.00	Letter	For
	WESTERN PIPELINE COMPLIANCE CORP.	U	30,323.80	Letter	For
	WEYERHAEUSER	U	942.31	Letter	For

List of creditors

* Some or all of secured amount shown has been excluded from voting

EXHIBIT "E"

COURT FILE NUMBER

COURT

25-3052460

COURT OF KING'S BENCH OF ALBERTA

JUDICIAL CENTRE CALGARY

APPLICANT KADEN ENERGY LTD.

DOCUMENT PROPOSAL TRUSTEE'S REPORT ON THE PROPOSAL BDO CANADA LIMITED AUGUST 26, 2024

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT Fasken Martineau DuMoulin LLP Suite 3400, 350 7 Avenue Southwest Calgary AB T2P 3N9 Fax: 403 261 5351 Phone: 403 261 9469 Email: <u>rgurofsky@fasken.com</u>

Attention: Robyn Gurofsky

BDO Canada Limited 110, 5800 – 2nd Street SW Calgary AB T2H 0H2 Phone: 403-213-5432 Email: <u>brscott@bdo.ca</u> Attention: Breanne Scott



COM Sept 10, 2024

PROPOSAL TRUSTEE'S REPORT ON THE PROPOSAL BDO CANADA LIMIITED AUGUST 26, 2024

INTRODUCTION	1
TERMS OF REFERENCE AND DISCLAIMER	2
COMPANY BACKGROUND	2
APEX LENDING AGREEMENT	3
TERMS OF THE PROPOSAL	5
ESTIMATED LIQUIDATION ANALYSIS IN A BANKRUPTCY SCENARIO	9
EXCLUSIONS OF 95-101 OF THE ACT	15
UPDATE ON THE CLAIMS PROCEDURE AND PROVEN CLAIMS	17
CONCLUSION	18

APPENDICES

APEX LENDING AGREEMENT	. A
SUMMARY OF PROVEN CLAIMS	. B

INTRODUCTION

- On March 6, 2024 (the "NOI Filing Date"), Kaden Energy Ltd. ("Kaden" or the "Company"), an oil and gas producer based in Alberta, filed a Notice of Intention to Make a Proposal (the "NOI") pursuant to the *Bankruptcy & Insolvency Act* (the "Act"). BDO Canada Limited consented to act as the proposal trustee (the "Proposal Trustee") in the Kaden NOI proceedings.
- 2. Three extensions of the time in which Kaden was required to file a proposal to its creditors (the "Proposal") have been granted by the Court of King's Bench of Alberta (the "Court") since the NOI Filing Date. On June 28, 2024, the Court granted the most recent extension through to August 18, 2024.
- 3. On August 16, 2024, the Company lodged the Proposal with the Proposal Trustee, a copy of which was filed with the Office of the Superintendent of Bankruptcy (the "OSB") (along with the other statutory documents). A copy of the Proposal is being distributed to creditors along with this report (the "Report on the Proposal") and is also available on the Proposal Trustee's website at: www.bdo.ca/kaden.
- 4. The meeting of creditors (the "Creditors' Meeting") to consider the Proposal has been scheduled for 11:00 a.m. (MDT) on Friday, September 6, 2024 to be held by virtual teleconference. Further details of the Creditors' Meeting are provided herein.
- 5. The purpose of the Report on the Proposal is to provide Kaden's creditors and the Court with:
 - a. background information on the Company;
 - b. information on the Apex Lending Agreement (as defined below) which is intended to provide funding to the Company necessary to fulfil the terms of the Proposal should the Proposal be accepted by the creditors and approved by the Court;
 - c. a summary of the terms of the Proposal;
 - d. an estimated liquidation analysis in an alternative bankruptcy scenario;

- e. the Proposal Trustee's opinion as it relates to the inclusion of a provision that sections 95-101 of the Act do not apply to the Proposal;
- f. additional information on the Creditors' Meeting and voting on the Proposal;
- g. an update on the proven claims pursuant to the Claims Procedure (as defined below) commenced during the NOI proceedings; and
- h. the Trustee's conclusion.

TERMS OF REFERENCE AND DISCLAIMER

- 6. In preparing the Report on the Proposal, the Proposal Trustee has relied upon unaudited financial information, records of the Company, discussions with the Company's management ("**Management**") and other valuation estimates provided by third parties (collectively the "**Information**"). The Proposal Trustee has not performed an audit, review, or other verification of the Information.
- 7. The Report on the Proposal has been prepared pursuant to the Act and should not be construed or interpreted as an endorsement or recommendation to any creditor or prospective investor to advance credit or goods and services to the Company or to invest in the Company.
- 8. Some of the Information referred to in the Report on the Proposal consists of estimates and/or does not account for the potential time value of money as may be applicable. Readers are cautioned that actual results will vary, and such variances could be significant.

COMPANY BACKGROUND

9. Kaden is a private, junior oil and gas company incorporated in Alberta in 2015, focused on acquiring and developing light tight oil in northwest Alberta. Kaden has a total of five employees, inclusive of Management, plus various additional contractors in the field that assist in its oil and gas operations.

- 10. Kaden's two main producing properties are located in the "Kakwa" and "Smoky" areas of Alberta. At Kakwa, Kaden has an average working interest of 82% and is the operator of nine producing wells. In the Smoky area of Alberta, Kaden owns working interests ranging from 50% to 100% and is the operator of three producing wells.
- 11. The Proposal Trustee understands that the Company experienced significant financial challenges leading up to the NOI Filing Date primarily due to the material decline in Alberta natural gas prices. While Management had made efforts to restructure the Company in advance of the NOI through reductions of operating expenditures where possible and attempts to source alternative financing to meet its financial obligations, the Company's financial condition ultimately led to the Company filing the NOI.

APEX LENDING AGREEMENT

- 12. In order to make the Proposal and be in a position to fund the proposed distributions to creditors detailed therein, the Company, in conjunction with its parent company, Beta Energy Corp ("Beta"), has negotiated and entered into a Convertible Security Funding Agreement with Apex Opportunities Funds Ltd. ("Apex"), dated August 23, 2024 (the "Apex Lending Agreement").
- 13. A copy of the Apex Lending Agreement is attached as **Appendix "A"**, however, the salient terms related to the Proposal are as follows:
 - a. certain security will be granted in connection with the funding advanced pursuant to the lending agreement. This includes a general security agreement granting Apex a security interest in all of the present and after acquired assets and property of Beta, as well as a guarantee from Kaden of all of the obligations under the Apex Lending Agreement, secured by a general security agreement granted by Kaden. The Proposal Trustee has conducted an initial review of a copy of the proposed general security agreements and guarantee, and notes that they appear standard;

- b. Beta is required to use the available funds it receives from Apex to advance senior secured loans to Kaden for the purposes of satisfying the obligations under the Proposal, and only once Kaden has satisfied all of its outstanding liabilities under the Proposal, is Beta permitted to use the remaining funds for general working capital, corporate or future development purposes;
- c. the funds available to Beta to advance to Kaden pursuant to the Apex Lending Agreement are more than sufficient to fund the payments to creditors detailed in the Proposal;
- d. interest will accrue on the outstanding principal amount at an annual rate equal to 10% (simple interest), and if there is an event of default, the interest rate will increase to 15% per annum;
- e. the event of default provisions contained in the Apex Lending Agreement are customary terms that one would typically see in a lending agreement of this nature;
- f. the general security interest granted to Apex is intended to rank in priority to any other security interests on the assets of the Company, save and except for any parties holding capital or finance leases or liens on any property or assets which is created, issued or assumed to secure the unpaid purchase price of that property or asset. The Proposal Trustee understands that this is designed to provide for the subordination of the Apex financing to existing leases registered at the personal property registry; and

g. the security that is to be advanced by Kaden pursuant to the Apex Lending Agreement will be provided along with the execution of the agreement, notwithstanding that advances will be made under to the Apex Lending Agreement over a period of approximately 24 months (from October 1, 2024 to October 1, 2026, being the "Commitment Period" as defined therein). In the event of a default through the term of the Apex Lending Agreement, Apex will be fully secured for any amounts outstanding to it by Kaden and Beta. In that circumstance, the unpaid creditors would have recourse against Kaden on an unsecured basis and in a position subordinate to Apex's security.

TERMS OF THE PROPOSAL

- 14. The key terms of the Proposal are summarized below:
 - a. Unaffected Creditors the secured creditors and the creditors with amounts owing as a result of goods and services rendered to the Company subsequent to the NOI Filing Date (the "Post-Filing Creditors") are unaffected by the Proposal. Secured creditors will be paid in accordance with arrangements existing between the parties and the Post-Filing Creditors will be paid in the ordinary course of business;
 - b. Affected Creditors all unsecured creditors with proven claims are affected by the Proposal and will therefore be entitled to vote (other than those in the Deemed Convenience Class and the Elected Convenience Class, both as defined below, which will be included in a convenience class group of creditors who will be deemed to have voted in favor of the Proposal as further discussed below) and participate in a distribution under the Proposal;

- c. Settlement Funds the Settlement Funds (as defined in the Proposal) are the funds that will be available to satisfy the terms of the Proposal. The Company is required to remit the Settlement Funds to the Proposal Trustee on the Implementation Date (as defined below) for the first tranche of payments under the Proposal and at least five days prior to the end of each month for the amounts necessary to pay those electing the 12 Month Payment Option and those electing the 24 Month Payment Option (both as defined below);
- d. Implementation Date subject to other conditions contained in the Proposal, the Implementation Date is the date on which the Company is required to send the first tranche of Settlement Funds to the Proposal Trustee for distribution under the Proposal. The Proposal provides that the Company is to send this first tranche 10 days following the Court's approval of the Proposal. A Court application is currently scheduled for September 10, 2024. The Proposal Trustee will make the distribution from the first tranche of Settlement Funds to the Affected Creditors as soon as practicable after receipt of the Settlement Funds;
- e. *Proposed distribution to and election by unsecured creditors* the proven unsecured creditors will be entitled to a distribution under the Proposal as follows:
 - i. proven unsecured claims totalling \$10,000 or less are deemed to be included in a convenience class (the "Deemed Convenience Class") and will be entitled to receive a distribution payment up to a maximum of their proven claim upon the Implementation Date;
 - ii. proven unsecured claims in excess of \$10,000 may elect <u>one of</u> the following four distribution options under the Proposal:
 - to be included in the convenience class (the "Elected Convenience Class") and be entitled to receive a maximum distribution payment of \$10,000 as full and final settlement of their claim upon the Implementation Date; OR

- to be entitled to receive a distribution payment equal to \$0.25 for every \$1.00 of proven claim upon the Implementation Date (the "Immediate Payment Election"); OR
- to be entitled to receive a distribution payment equal to \$0.60 for every \$1.00 of proven claim as follows (the "12 Month Payment Election"):
 - a. \$0.10 for every \$1.00 of proven claim upon the Implementation Date; and
 - b. the remaining amount to be distributed equally over the following 12 months commencing on or around October 31, 2024; OR
- to be entitled to receive a distribution payment equal to \$0.80 for every \$1.00 of proven claim to be distributed equally over 24 months commencing on or around October 31, 2024 (the "24 Month Payment Election");

If no election is made at or before the commencement of the Creditors' Meeting (by selecting either the Elected Convenience Class, the Immediate Payment Election, the 12 Month Payment Election or the 24 Month Payment Election) on the Election Form that is distributed by the Proposal Trustee, <u>an unsecured creditor</u> is deemed to have elected the 12 Month Payment Election.

- f. Voting by unsecured creditors -
 - i. the unsecured creditors in the Deemed Convenience Class and the Elected Convenience Class (collectively the "Convenience Class Creditor" group as defined in the Proposal) are deemed to have voted in favor of the Proposal for the entire amount of their respective proven claim; and

- all other proven unsecured creditors will be entitled to attend and vote on the Proposal at the Creditors' Meeting or may alternatively submit a voting letter to the Proposal Trustee (along with the election made as discussed above) prior to the commencement of the Creditors' Meeting;
- <u>Acceptance of the Proposal</u> in order for the Proposal to be accepted it must be approved by both:
 - a majority in number and 2/3 in dollar value of those creditors with proven unsecured claims voting on the Proposal (the "Statutory Majority of Creditors"); and
 - ii. the Court. As detailed above, an application for Court approval of the Proposal has been scheduled for September 10, 2024 in the event that the Proposal is approved by the Statutory Majority of Creditors;
- h. <u>Preferences and transfers at undervalue</u> the Proposal includes a provision that sections 95-101 of the Act or similar provincial statutory relief will not apply to the Proposal. The Proposal Trustee offers additional commentary below in respect of this provision; and
- <u>OSB Levy</u> distributions under the terms of the Proposal, which will be made by the Proposal Trustee, are subject to the levy payable to the OSB as prescribed by S.147 of the Act.
- 15. In the event that the Proposal is approved, the Proposal Trustee will be responsible for issuing distribution payments to the creditors under the terms of the Proposal. Following receipt of the Settlement Funds from the Company, the Proposal Trustee will take reasonable steps to issue the distributions in accordance with the Proposal as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter.
- 16. The Proposal Trustee understands that it will be paid its professional fees associated with administrating the Proposal from the general revenues from the Company's operations and the Proposal Trustee will continue to rely upon the Administration Charge granted pursuant to an order of the Court dated April 2, 2024.

ESTIMATED LIQUIDATION ANALYSIS IN A BANKRUPTCY SCENARIO

- 17. In the event the Proposal is not approved by the Statutory Majority of Creditors or the Court, the Company will automatically become bankrupt.
- 18. As such, the Proposal Trustee has prepared the following liquidation estimate of Kaden's assets in a bankruptcy scenario so that Affected Creditors may evaluate the Proposal as against the alternative option, being a bankruptcy liquidation.
- 19. This is an estimate as at the date of the Report on the Proposal based on key assumptions and/or information available to the Proposal Trustee. Readers are cautioned that actual results will vary from the estimates and such variances could be significant. The Proposal Trustee has not conducted an audit, review, or other verification of the Information. Furthermore, the Proposal Trustee notes that it has relied on certain Management representations and/or the third-party valuation estimates discussed below.

Liquidation Estimate in a Bankruptcy Scenario								
	Α	pproximate		Liquidatio	n Es	n Estimate		
	E	Book Value	Lo	w Recovery	Hi	gh Recovery		
Current Assets								
Cash	\$	1,090,839	\$	1,090,839	\$	1,090,839		
Accounts receivable		965,565		262,337		524,674		
Prepaids and deposits		217,835		-		-		
Total current assets	\$	2,274,238	\$	1,353,175	\$	1,615,512		
ARO deposits		656,853		-		328,427		
Oil and gas assets		45,943,194		6,600,000		10,750,000		
Est. realizable value	\$	48,874,285	\$	7,953,175	\$	12,693,939		
Less: Est. additional priority a	mo	unts and liqui	idati	ion costs				
Additional clean up costs		-		(325,000)		(1,300,000)		
Kaden Royalty Corp.				(329,661)		(329,661)		
Bidell Gas Compression Ltd.				(27,549)		(27,549)		
Est. liquidation costs								
Professional costs				(300,000)		(150,000)		
Commission				(198,000)		(107,500)		
Est. net realizable value availa	ble	for distribution	\$	6,772,965	\$	10,779,228		
Unsecured debt			\$	11,506,521	\$	11,506,521		
Estimated % recovery to unsecured creditors 58.9% 93.7%						93.7%		

- 20. The foregoing liquidation estimate is based on the following key assumptions or estimates:
 - Book value the approximate book value is based on the Company's unaudited internal financial information as of July 31, 2024 as supplied by Management. The Proposal Trustee notes that book value may not be indicative of market value;
 - Liquidation estimate this is the range of estimated values that may be realizable in a bankruptcy liquidation based on various liquidation valuation estimates, as more particularly outlined below;
 - Cash the cash balance is based on the Company's actual cash balance as of July 31, 2024;
 - d. Accounts receivable Management advises that accounts receivable less any post filing accounts payable due as of July 31, 2024 approximates \$965,565. This has then been adjusted for over 60-day accounts and/or potentially uncollectible balances, with a further assumption that 75% would be collectible in the high recovery scenario and 50% in the low recovery scenario to factor in possible issues in collections that are often encountered in a bankruptcy. It is also assumed that any post filing accounts payable would be paid prior to a bankruptcy (or the unsecured claims would increase by the same amount);
 - e. Prepaid expenses recoveries of prepaid expenses are generally not material in a liquidation/bankruptcy scenario based on the Proposal Trustee's past experience and therefore \$Nil has been assumed in both scenarios;
 - f. Asset Retirement Obligations ("ARO") deposits this represents the cash deposits held as required by the Alberta Energy Regulator (the "AER") and Canadian Natural Resources Limited ("CNRL") to secure any future abandonment obligations that may become due in respect of the Company's oil and gas properties. The liquidation analysis presented above assumes the ARO deposits would be 50% recoverable in the high recovery scenario and \$Nil in the low recovery scenario. The Proposal Trustee notes in its experience, however, that any potential purchaser would likely require a dollar-for-dollar reduction in the purchase price to the extent that security is required, which will depend in part on the

purchaser's standing with the AER (or CNRL). The Proposal Trustee is of the view that there is a risk that some or all the ARO deposits would not remain in place for the benefit of any prospective purchaser in a liquidation scenario;

- g. Oil and gas assets
 - i. the estimated liquidation value of the Company's oil and gas assets presented in the table above are based on an average of the two low and the two high valuation estimates presented to or available to the Proposal Trustee at this date:
 - an estimated liquidation value as obtained by the Proposal Trustee from Sayer Energy Advisors ("Sayer") dated July 9, 2024 (the "Sayer Valuation"). Based on the assumptions contained in the Sayer Valuation, Sayer estimated a liquidation value in the approximate range of \$7.5 million to \$13.2 million; and
 - an alternative estimated liquidation value as obtained by the Company from FTI Consulting Inc. ("FTI"), dated August 6, 2024 (the "FTI Valuation"). Based on the assumptions contained in the FTI Valuation, FTI estimated a liquidation value of Kaden's oil and gas assets in the approximate range of \$5.7 million to \$8.3 million; and
 - ii. based on the foregoing valuation estimates, which identify a significant range in potential liquidation values of approximately \$5.7 million to \$13.2 million, there is a high amount of uncertainty in respect to what may potentially be recoverable in a bankruptcy liquidation of Kaden's oil and gas properties. The Proposal Trustee provides some additional commentary below;
- h. Additional clean-up costs the Company advises that a spill occurred that is yet to be cleaned up. Based on cost estimates provided by Management, the clean-up of the spill is estimated to range between approximately \$325,000 and \$1.3 million. It is likely that a trustee in bankruptcy would be required to remedy this spill and incur the related clean-up costs;
- i. Kaden Royalty Corp ("KRC") KRC has asserted a secured claim in the

amount of \$329,661 which the Proposal Trustee notes is yet to be finalized pursuant to the Court approved Claims Procedure;

- j. Bidell Gas Compression Ltd. ("Bidell") Bidell has asserted a secured claim in the amount of \$27,549 which the Proposal Trustee notes is yet to be finalized pursuant to the Court approved Claims Procedure (as defined below);
- k. Estimated liquidation costs -
 - Professional fees and costs based on an estimated range of professional fees and other costs in the amount of \$150,000 to \$300,000 in relation to the administration of a bankruptcy proceeding; and
 - ii. Commission on a sale of the oil and gas assets based on an estimated 1% to 3% sales commission on the estimated liquidation value of the oil and gas assets presented in the table;
- Unsecured debt this number is calculated based on the proven unsecured claims as at the date of the Report on the Proposal pursuant to the Claims Procedure; and
- m. Estimated recovery to unsecured creditors based on the foregoing, it is estimated that a distribution to unsecured creditors in an alternative bankruptcy scenario may range from approximately \$6.77 million or 58.9% to \$10.78 million or 93.7%.
- 21. As referenced above, there are different liquidation value estimates provided in the Sayer Valuation and the FTI Valuation. This is due to differing key assumptions utilized in the estimates, as of a specific date, primarily related to pricing inputs and the valuation method and/or weighting of the valuation method utilized. Accordingly, a change in the key assumptions or circumstances, including but not limited to a change in oil and gas pricing in the market (or related projected future pricing), could materially impact the liquidation value estimates.
- 22. The Sayer Valuation and FTI Valuation are confidential based on the applicable engagement letters and contain confidential information in respect of the value of the oil and gas assets of Kaden. However, both will be submitted to the Court on a confidential basis, and subject to a proposed Sealing Order, in advance of the Court application to seek approval of the Proposal, and to assist in the Court's consideration of the Proposal.

- 23. The Proposal Trustee provides the following additional factors, among others, which could impact the liquidation value of Kaden's oil and gas assets in a bankruptcy scenario:
 - a. the potential market for Kaden's oil and gas assets has not been formally tested through a competitive process. In the event that these assets were marketed through a formal process in a bankruptcy liquidation scenario, actual realizations may differ from the estimated figures presented herein, and these variations may be material;
 - b. actual oil and natural gas pricing in the market (and/or futures strip pricing) at the time of a bankruptcy liquidation sale;
 - c. potential factors that may positively impact the liquidation value of Kaden's oil and gas assets include:
 - i. the Company has a relatively high license liability rating ("LLR") as of April 6, 2024, of approximately 16.87 with deemed assets of \$45.4 million and deemed liabilities of \$2.7 million. This could be an attractive selling feature to certain interested parties wanting to improve their LLR. A high LLR also suggests that a company has a strong asset base to cover its estimated future abandonment and reclamation obligations;
 - ii. based on the most recent reserve report issued to the Company by McDaniel & Associates Consultants Ltd., there is significant potential upside in the Company's proven undeveloped reserves and total proved plus probable reserves. However, the Proposal Trustee understands that considerable investment would be required to develop these reserves approximating between \$120 million and \$238 million and that potential purchasers in the current market are not assigning much or any value to this potential upside. This is particularly true in a bankruptcy liquidation scenario based on the Proposal Trustee's experience in such liquidation sales;

- d. potential factors that may negatively impact the liquidation value of Kaden's oil and gas assets include:
 - certain of Kaden's oil and gas production is being processed at third party processing facilities, which can result in less control and potential higher processing costs. This could impact the price a prospective purchaser would be willing to pay, particularly in a bankruptcy liquidation;
 - ii. certain of Kaden's interests are located in an area within the Caribou Protection Plan, which creates some limitations for the Company's drilling and other operational activities. As a result, prospective purchasers may take this into account in valuing the assets;
 - iii. in a bankruptcy liquidation scenario, in order to obtain license transfer approval, the AER requires that all of a company's oil and gas assets be sold, as opposed to selling only a portion of the assets. Thus, a prospective purchaser would likely price in the cost of acquiring certain less desirable properties thus reducing their overall valuation of the assets;
 - iv. a bankruptcy liquidation can often lead to lower bids due to perceived or actual distress in a bankruptcy process; and
 - v. some potentially interested parties may not participate in an insolvency process due to the added complexity and delayed timing, given that any sale would be on a strictly "as is, where is" basis with no representations or warranties, creating some risk for potential parties, notwithstanding the vesting order acts to mitigate certain of these factors.
- 24. Overall, it is difficult to assess the exact liquidation value of the Company's assets for all of the foregoing reasons without testing the market and therefore, it is possible that the results of a bankruptcy liquidation could vary from the range provided in the table above.

25. With respect to the potential timing of a liquidation sale in a bankruptcy scenario, the Proposal Trustee notes that in its experience, although this is subject to a number of factors or circumstances to a specific insolvency proceeding, including but not limited to receiving direction from the creditors, a distressed bankruptcy sales process of oil and gas assets would typically range from approximately three to six months from the commencement date, with any distributions to creditors following the completion of any asset realizations and regulatory approvals for the transfer of such assets being obtained.

EXCLUSIONS OF 95-101 OF THE ACT

- 26. Pursuant to section 50(10)(b) of the Act, the Proposal Trustee is to provide its opinion as to the reasonableness of a decision to include a provision that section 95 to 101 of the Act do not apply to any proposal.
- 27. The Proposal Trustee is not aware of any potential preferences or transfers at undervalue with the exception of certain pre-filing amounts issued to unsecured creditors during the NOI period which were previously reported on and approved by the Court in these proceedings on the basis that they constituted critical supplier payments.
- 28. Furthermore, notwithstanding that unsecured creditors will receive different payment amounts under the terms of the Proposal based on their election or deemed election in either of the Convenience Class, the Immediate Payment Election, the 12 Month Payment Election or the 24 Month Payment Election, all unsecured creditors are included in one class, entitled to vote on the Proposal (or deemed to have voted), and will be treated equitably based on their election. Therefore, no creditor is viewed by the Proposal Trustee as being preferred pursuant to the terms of the Proposal.
- 29. Based on the foregoing, the Proposal Trustee believes that it is reasonable and appropriate to include this clause in the Proposal.

CREDITORS' MEETING AND VOTING PROCEDURES

- 30. As noted above, the Creditors' Meeting is currently scheduled to take place at 11:00 a.m. MT on September 6, 2024 by virtual teleconference. Any reference to attendance at the Creditors' Meeting refers to virtual attendance by way of telephonic or electronic dial-in.
- 31. The Proposal Trustee is required to send the notice of Creditors' Meeting, a condensed statement of assets and liabilities, a copy of the Proposal, the Report on the Proposal and a voting letter to all creditors (the "**Creditors Package**"). As a claims process has already been completed pursuant to the Claims Process Order granted by the Court on April 2, 2024, the Proposal Trustee does not intend to reissue and reconsider proofs of claim. An update on the Claims Procedure is outlined further below.
- 32. Creditors with Proven Claims are entitled to participate in the Creditors' Meeting, either by attending the meeting or by submitting the Voting Letter in advance of the Creditors' Meeting.
- 33. The Proposal Trustee will chair the Creditors' Meeting (the "**Chair**") and as such will determine the most suitable way to conduct the Creditors' Meeting. The Chair will start the Creditors' Meeting once quorum is reached, which means that at least one Creditor with a Proven Claim is in attendance. If a quorum is not present or if the Creditors' Meeting is postponed, the Creditors' Meeting will be adjourned by the Chair to such time and place determined by the Chair.
- 34. As part of the Creditors' Meeting, the Chair is required to direct a vote on the resolution to approve the Proposal, and any amendments or variations to the Proposal. Each Affected Creditor with a Proven Claim shall be entitled to one vote equal to the dollar value of its Proven Claim and can either vote for or against the Proposal.

- 35. If the Affected Creditor does not wish to, or is not able to attend the Creditors' Meeting, the Affected Creditor may submit the Voting Letter to the Proposal Trustee, which must be submitted prior to the commencement of the Creditors' Meeting to be valid. If the Affected Creditor submits the Voting Letter to the Proposal Trustee without designating whether the Affected Creditor is voting "for" or "against" the Proposal, the Affected Creditor shall be deemed to vote in favour of the Proposal. If the Affected Creditor does not elect which payment option it is electing as provided in the Election Letter, the Affected Creditor will be deemed to have elected the 12 Month Payment Election.
- 36. In order for the Proposal to be approved, the Statutory Majority of Creditors must vote in favour of the Proposal. The results of the votes at the Creditors' Meeting shall be binding on all Affected Creditors, whether or not such creditor is present or voting at the Creditors' Meeting.
- 37. Any unsecured creditors with a claim that has not been either (i) finally determined to be a claim provable in bankruptcy pursuant to the Act against the Company; or (ii) finally determined to be invalid or disallowed (together, "Unresolved Claims"), shall be entitled to vote at the Creditors' Meeting. However, the Unresolved Claims will be tabulated separately and will not be counted for the purposes of determining approval of the proposal by the Statutory Majority of Creditors, unless such Unresolved Claim is determined to be a Proven Claim by the Proposal Trustee.

UPDATE ON THE CLAIMS PROCEDURE AND PROVEN CLAIMS

- 38. As creditors are aware, on April 2, 2024, the Company sought and obtained the Claims Procedure Order approving a process to adjudicate creditor claims in advance of the filing of the Proposal by the Company (the "Claims Procedure").
- 39. Pursuant to the Claims Procedure, a "negative claims process" was conducted by the Proposal Trustee which commenced May 10, 2024. The Claims Procedure is materially complete, with the exception of the two creditor claims which are yet to be finalized pursuant to the Claims Procedure Order.

- 40. As of the date of the Report on the Proposal, total proven secured claims have been accepted in the amount to \$357,211. Total proven unsecured claims have been accepted in the amount of \$11,506,521. A schedule of proven claims that have been accepted by the Proposal Trustee is attached as **Appendix "A"**.
- 41. As a result of the Claims Procedure, the Proposal Trustee notes that creditors will not be required to submit a "Proof of Claim" to the Trustee as typically required in order to vote on and partake in the Proposal. For clarity, the creditor claims that have been accepted by the Proposal Trustee pursuant to the Claims Procedure are considered proven claims for the purposes of the Proposal.

CONCLUSION

- 42. Based on the foregoing, the Proposal Trustee notes the following:
 - a. the Proposal includes the statutory provisions required pursuant to the Act;
 - b. Management of the Company has been acting in good faith in the restructuring of the Company and in the development of the Proposal;
 - c. Affected Creditors are treated equitably in that they may elect their payment option and creditors in each election category will be treated on a similar basis;
 - d. the 24 Month Payment Election, if selected by creditors, falls within, or on the higher end, of the bankruptcy liquidation estimate provided herein, although it is unclear based on the estimated liquidation values obtained and considered by the Proposal Trustee as to whether a sale in a bankruptcy would result in lesser or greater realizations for creditors depending on the recovery option elected by the creditors and the results of any liquidation conducted by a bankruptcy trustee;
 - e. the Proposal allows the Company to restructure its balance sheet and enhances its ability to address its reclamation and environmental liabilities as they arise (including addressing the spill noted above);
 - f. the Proposal provides sufficient certainty to creditors in respect of the amount and timing of distribution payments related to the indebtedness owed by the Company;

- g. the Proposal allows the Company to continue operating in the ordinary course and developing its oil and gas assets, which benefits the Company's employees and approximately 30 contractors and the surrounding community, including certain of the Affected Creditors who are suppliers; and
- h. on balance, given the reasons detailed above, the Proposal submitted by the Company is viewed as reasonable based on the information made available to the Trustee by the Company and other third party sources, and on this basis, the Proposal Trustee is supportive. The ultimate decision will be based on the creditors who cast their votes, and it will be subject to the ratification of the Court.

All of which is respectfully submitted this 26th day of August, 2024.

BDO Canada Limited,

In its capacity as the Proposal Trustee of Kaden Energy Ltd. and not in its personal capacity

Per:

eano there

Breanne Scott, CPA, CA, CIRP, LIT Vice President

APPENDIX "A"

Convertible Note Funding Agreement

Agreement for a private placement of up to CDN\$12,000,000 by way of senior secured convertible notes

Dated: August 23, 2024

BETA ENERGY CORP.

as Company

APEX OPPORTUNITIES FUND LTD.

as Investor

Contents

1	Definitions and Interpretation		4
	1.1	Definitions	4
	1.2	Interpretation	9
2	Conve	10	
	2.1	Purchase of Convertible Notes	10
	2.2	Closing Dates	10
	2.3	Interest	11
3	Repayment		
	3.1	Maturity Date	11
	3.2	Accelerated Maturity	11
	3.3	Payment at Maturity	11
4	Condi	12	
	4.1	Conditions Precedent to Closing – Investor	12
	4.2	Conditions Precedent to Closing – Company	13
5	Conve	ersion of the Convertible Notes	13
	5.1	Conversion of the Convertible Note	13
6	Additi	onal Conditions to Investor's Equity Securities	14
	6.1	Conditions to issue of Investor's Equity Securities	14
	6.2	Consequence of failure to meet conditions	14
7	Repre	15	
	7.1	Representations and Warranties	15
	7.2	Investor's reliance	20
	7.3	Construction of representation and warranties	20
	7.4	Disclosures and limitations.	20
	7.5	Notice	20
8	Repre	20	
	8.1	Representations and warranties	20
	8.2	Company's reliance	22
	8.3	Construction of representation and warranties	22
	8.4	Notice	22
9	Use of Proceeds		
	9.1	Permitted Use	22
	9.2	Drawdown Loan Agreement	23
10	Additi	23	
	10.1	Ranking of the Investor's Equity Securities	23
	10.2	Ranking of Investor's interest in the Convertible Note	23
	10.3	Security	23
	10.4	Rights of Investor	24
	10.5	Compliance with Laws	24
	10.6	Prohibited Transactions	24
	10.7	Set-Off	24
	10.8	Set-Off Exclusion	24
	10.9	Miscellaneous Negative Covenants	25
	10.10	Withholding Gross-Up	25
11	Taxes		25

12	Default		26
	12.1	Events of Default	26
	12.2	Investor Right to Investigate an Event of Default	27
13	Notic	e and Cure Provisions	28
14	Right	s of the Investor upon an Event of Default	28
15	Termi	29	
	15.1	Events of Termination	29
	15.2	Effect of Termination	29
16	Survi	30	
	16.1	Survival	30
	16.2	Indemnification of Investor	30
17	Misce	31	
	17.1	Time of the essence	31
	17.2	No partnership or advisory or fiduciary relationship	31
	17.3	Remedies and injunctive relief	31
	17.4	Successors and assigns	32
	17.5	Counterparts and e-mail	32
	17.6	Notices	32
	17.7	Amendments and waivers	33
	17.8	Legal Costs	33
	17.9	Payments under this Agreement	33
	17.10	Financial calculations	33
	17.11	Non circumvention	34
	17.12	Good Faith	34
	17.13	Publicity and confidentiality	34
	17.14	Severability and supervening legislation	35
	17.15	Illegality and impossibility	35
	17.16	Change in Law	35
	17.17	Entire Agreement	35
	17.18	Governing Law	35
	17.19	Jurisdiction	35
	Exhibit A – Advance Notice		38

THIS CONVERTIBLE SECURITY FUNDING AGREEMENT is made as of August 23, 2024

BETWEEN:

BETA ENERGY CORP., a company incorporated under the laws of British Columbia, with an address of 1450 – 789 W. Pender St., Vancouver, BC V6C 1H2

(the Company)

AND:

APEX OPPORTUNITIES FUND LTD., a company incorporated under the laws of British Columbia, with an address of 900 – 885 West Georgia St., Vancouver, BC V6C 3H1

(the *Investor*)

WHEREAS:

- A. the Investor wishes to invest up to C\$12,000,000 in the Company; and
- B. the Company has agreed to issue Convertible Notes (as defined herein) to the Investor in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement.

NOW THEREFORE THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH that in consideration of the mutual covenants, conditions and premises herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged by each of the Parties, the Parties do hereby covenant and agree as follows:

1 Definitions and Interpretation

1.1 Definitions

The following definitions apply unless the context requires otherwise.

1933 Act means the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

Accelerated Maturity Date has the meaning given to that term in Section 3.2.

Advance shall mean any issuance and sale of Convertible Notes from the Company to the Investor pursuant to Article 2 hereof.

Advance Amount has the meaning given to that term in Section 2.2(b)(ii).

Advance Notice means a written notice in the form of Exhibit A attached hereto to the Investor executed by an officer of the Company and setting forth the Principal Amount of Convertible Notes that the Company wishes to issue and sell to the Investor.

Advance Notice Date shall mean each date the Company is deemed to have delivered (in accordance with Section 2.2(a) of this Agreement) an Advance Notice to the Investor, subject to the terms of this Agreement.

Affiliate has the meaning ascribed to the terms "affiliate" and "affiliated" under the *Securities Act* (British Columbia).

Agreement means this agreement.

Amount Outstanding means the then-outstanding Principal Amount of all Convertible Notes issued and sold by the Company to the Investor pursuant to the terms of this Agreement that have not otherwise been repaid by the Company to the Investor pursuant to Article 3 or converted into Equity Securities by the Investor pursuant to Section 5.1.

Anti-Corruption Laws means any law or regulation in a U.S. or any non-U.S. jurisdiction regarding bribery or any other corrupt activity, including the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, the U.K.

Bribery Act 2010, the Proceeds of Crime (Money Laundering) and Terrorist Financing Act (Canada) and the Corruption of Foreign Public Officials Act (Canada).

Anti-Money Laundering Laws means any law or regulation in a U.S. or any non-U.S. jurisdiction regarding money laundering, drug trafficking, terrorist-related activities or other money laundering predicate crimes, including the *Currency and Foreign Transactions Reporting Act of 1970* (otherwise known as the *Bank Secrecy Act*) and the USA PATRIOT Act.

Business Day means any day of the year, other than a Saturday, Sunday or a statutory holiday in Vancouver, British Columbia.

Business Hours means 9:00AM to 5:00PM (local time).

CDN\$ (or C\$) means Canadian dollars, the legal currency of Canada.

Change in Law Termination Event means:

- (i) a change in an interpretation or administration of a Law;
- (ii) compliance by the Investor or any of its Affiliates with a Law or an interpretation or administration of a Law; or
- (iii) a change after the date of this Agreement in a Law or an interpretation or administration of a Law,

which has, in the reasonable opinion of the Investor, directly or indirectly, the effect of:

- (iv) varying the duties, obligations or liabilities of the Company or the Investor in connection with any Transaction Document or Contemplated Transactions such that the Investor's rights, powers, benefits, remedies or economic burden (including any Tax treatment in the hands of the Investor) are materially adversely affected; or
- (v) otherwise materially adversely affecting rights, powers, benefits, remedies or the economic burden of the Investor (including by way of delay or postponement),

provided that the definition of Change in Law Termination Event excludes for this purpose any applicable Law regarding maximum permitted rates of interest, including the *Criminal Code* (Canada) regarding a criminal rate of interest.

Class A Pref Shares means Class A Preferred shares in the capital of the Company.

Closing has the meaning given to that term in Section 2.2(a).

Closing Date means the date of Closing, as defined in Section 2.2(a).

Commitment Period means the period commencing on October 1, 2024 and expiring on October 1, 2026.

Common Shares means common shares in the capital of the Company.

Contemplated Transactions means the transactions contemplated in this Agreement.

Conversion means the conversion of all issued and outstanding Convertible Notes in accordance with Section 5.1.

Conversion Date means a date specified by the Investor in a Conversion Notice.

Conversion Equity Securities has the meaning given to that term in Section 5.1(d).

Conversion Notice means a notice given by the Investor to the Company pursuant to Section 5.1(a).

Convertible Notes means senior secured notes of the Company convertible into Equity Securities on the terms and subject to the conditions contained in this Agreement.

Corporations Act means the *Business Corporations Act* (British Columbia) and the regulations thereunder.

Debt Proceeds has the meaning given to that term in Section 10.2(b).

Drawdown Loans has the meaning given to that term in Section 9.1(a).

E-mail Time has the meaning given to that term in Section 17.6(c)(i).

Entire Amount Outstanding means an amount equal to the Amount Outstanding, any accrued and unpaid interest thereon and any other amounts outstanding from the Company to the Investor pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.

Equity Securities means equity securities of the Company, including Shares and equity securities convertible into Shares, but excluding debt securities convertible into Shares.

Event of Default means an event of default as set out in Section 12.1.

Environmental Laws has the meaning given to that term in Section 7.1(p).

Execution Date means the date of mutual execution of this Agreement, or where one Party executes this Agreement on a date prior to another Party, means the date upon which the second Party executes this Agreement.

Frustration Termination Event means there comes into being an applicable Law which, or an official or reasonable interpretation of which, in the Investor's reasonable opinion, makes it illegal or impossible for the Investor or the Company to undertake any of the Contemplated Transactions, in accordance with this Agreement, or renders consummation of any of the Contemplated Transactions in accordance with this Agreement unenforceable, void, voidable or unlawful, or contrary to or inconsistent with any Law; provided that the definition of Frustration Termination Event excludes for this purpose any provisions in the *Criminal Code* (Canada) regarding criminal rates of interest.

Funding Amount means up to C\$12,000,000.

Governmental Authority means any United States, Canadian or other (a) multinational, federal, provincial, state, regional, municipal, local or other government, governmental or public department, central bank, court, tribunal, arbitral body, bureau or agency, domestic or foreign, (b) any subdivision, agent, commission, board, or authority of any of the foregoing, or (c) any quasi-governmental or private body exercising any regulatory, expropriation or taxing authority under or for the account of any of the foregoing, and any stock exchange or self-regulatory authority and, for greater certainty, includes the Securities Commissions and the Investment Industry Regulatory Organization of Canada.

IFRS means the International Financial Reporting Standards as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board and are subject to Canadian auditing and auditor independence standards.

Insolvency Event means the commencement by the Company or any Subsidiary of a voluntary proceeding under applicable bankruptcy or insolvency legislation (**Bankruptcy Laws**) or the commencement by any person of involuntary proceedings under Bankruptcy Laws against the Company or any Subsidiary that are not dismissed within sixty (60) days after commencement thereof, or a receiver or administrator is appointed for or takes charge of all or substantially all of the property of the Company or any Subsidiary, or the Company or any Subsidiary commences any other proceeding under any proposal, arrangement, adjustment of debt, relief of debtors, dissolution, insolvency or liquidation or similar Law of any jurisdiction whether now or hereafter in effect relating to the Company or any Subsidiary, or the Company or any Subsidiary is adjudicated insolvent or bankrupt, or any order or relief or other order approving any such case or proceeding is entered, or the Company or any Subsidiary makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, excluding the Kaden Proceedings.

Interest Rate has the meaning given to that term in Section 2.3(a).

Interest Rate upon Default has the meaning given to that term in Section 14(e).

Investor's Equity Securities means the Conversion Equity Securities and any Equity Securities otherwise issued or issuable to the Investor under this Agreement.

Investor Indemnified Person has the meaning given to that term in Section 16.2(a).

Kaden means Kaden Energy Ltd.

Kaden Proceedings has the meaning given to that term in Section 9.1(a).

Law means Securities Laws and all other statutes, regulations, statutory rules, orders, by-laws, codes, ordinances, decrees, the terms and conditions of any grant of approval, permission, authority or license, or any judgment, order, decision, ruling, award, policy or guideline, of any Governmental Authority, and the term *applicable* with respect to such Laws and in the context that refers to one or more persons, means that such Laws apply to such person or persons or its or their business, undertaking, property or securities and emanate from a Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the person or persons or its or their business, undertaking, property or securities.

Lien means a lien, charge, mortgage, security interest, encumbrance, right of first refusal, or preemptive right.

Liquidation Event means, in respect of the Company:

- (a) if any Person, or group of Persons acting jointly or in concert (as contemplated by Securities Laws), shall at any time have acquired more than 50% of the issued and outstanding voting securities; or
- (b) the transfer or the sale or other disposition by the Company in a single transaction, or in a series of transactions, of more than 50% of the Company's consolidated assets.

Liquidation Event Deemed Company Value means the value of the Company implied by the net proceeds payable to the Company or the shareholders of the Company, as applicable, pursuant to a Liquidation Event.

Liquidation Event Notice has the meaning given to that term in Section 5.1(a).

Lock-Up Period means the period during which the Investor may not trade Conversion Equity Securities, being the period commencing from a Closing Date and ending on the date that is four (4) months and one (1) calendar day following such Closing Date, provided the relevant provisions of NI 45-102 are otherwise complied with.

Losses has the meaning given to that term in Section 16.2(a).

Material Adverse Effect means a material adverse effect on:

- (a) the assets, liabilities, results of operations, condition (financial or otherwise), business or prospects of the Company and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole; or
- (b) the ability of the Company to perform its obligations under this Agreement.

Material Subsidiary means one of, and *Material Subsidiaries* means collectively, Kaden and Voltaic.

Materials has the meaning given to that term in Section 7.1(t)(i).

Maturity Date has the meaning given to that term in Section 3.1.

Money Laundering Laws has the meaning given to that term in Section 7.1(s).

most recent financial statements means the annual or interim financial statements of the Company most recently released to the market and made available in the Public Record.

NI 45-102 means National Instrument 45-102 - Resale of Securities.

NI 45-106 means National Instrument 45-106 - Prospectus Exemptions.

Party means a party to this Agreement.

Percentage Interest means the lesser of (a) 75%, and (b) the percentage obtained as follows:

x 100

where:

A = the Entire Amount Outstanding;

B = four (4); and

C = the Liquidation Event Deemed Company Value.

Permitted Liens means Liens securing Purchase-Money Security Interests.

Principal Amount means the principal amount of any Convertible Notes sold and issued by the Company to the Investor.

Proceeding has the meaning given to that term in Section 16.2(a)(vi).

Prohibited Transaction means a transaction with a third party or third parties (other than the Investor and its Affiliates) in which the Company issues or sells (or arranges or agrees to issue or sell):

- (a) any debt, equity or equity-linked securities (including options or warrants) that are convertible into, exchangeable or exercisable for, or include the right to receive Shares at a conversion, repayment, exercise or exchange rate or other price that is subject to being reset at some future date after the initial issuance of such debt, equity or equity-linked security or upon the occurrence of specified or contingent events (other than a Share consolidation or Share split); or
- (b) any securities in a capital or debt raising transaction or series of related transactions which grant to an investor the right to receive additional securities based upon future transactions of the Company on terms more favourable than those granted to such investor in such first transaction or series of related transactions,

and are deemed to include transactions generally referred to as equity lines of credit, "at-themarket" distributions, and stand-by equity distribution agreements, and convertible securities and loans having a similar effect. For the avoidance of doubt, rights issuances, shareholder purchase plans, deferred share unit plans, employee share ownership plans, convertible securities, or equity issuances, each at a fixed price per Share, are not Prohibited Transactions.

Public Record means the documents filed by the Company with the Canadian securities regulatory authorities under the Company's profile on the SEDAR Plus website (www.sedar+.com).

Purchase-Money Security Interest means, with respect to a person (a) any lease of (or other agreement conveying the right to use) any real or personal property, or a combination thereof, by such person that, in conformity with IFRS, is or should be accounted for as a capital lease or finance lease on the balance sheet of that person, and the amount of such obligations shall be the capitalized amount thereof determined in accordance with IFRS, or (b) a Lien on any property or asset which is created, issued or assumed to secure the unpaid purchase price thereof, provided that such Lien is restricted to such property or asset and secures an amount not in excess of the purchase price thereof and any interest and fees payable in respect thereof.

Relevant Information has the meaning given to that term in Section 17.14(a).

Securities means each of the Investor's Equity Securities and the Convertible Notes, and all of the Investor's Equity Securities and the Convertible Notes collectively.

Securities Commissions means, collectively, the securities commissions or other securities regulatory authorities in the provinces of British Columbia, Alberta and Ontario.

Securities Laws means all applicable securities laws in each of the provinces of British Columbia, Alberta and Ontario emanating from Governmental Authorities including the respective rules and regulations made thereunder together with applicable published national and local instruments, policy statements, notices, blanket rulings and orders of the Securities Commissions, all discretionary rulings and orders, if any, of the Securities Commissions, all as the same are in effect at the date hereof.

Securities Termination Event means a banking moratorium has been declared with respect to the Company in Canada and is continuing for a consecutive period of greater than three (3) Business Days.

Security Documents means all documents contemplated by Section 10.3.

Shares means Common Shares and Class A Pref Shares and includes (where applicable) Shares comprising the Investor's Equity Securities.

Subsidiary has the meaning given to that term in the Corporations Act.

Tax means (a) any and all taxes, duties, fees, excises, premiums, assessments, imposts, levies and other charges or assessments of any kind whatsoever imposed by any Governmental Authority, whether computed on a separate, consolidated, unitary, combined or other basis, including those levied on, or measured by, or described with respect to, income, gross receipts, profits, gains, windfalls, capital, capital stock, production, recapture, transfer, land transfer, license, gift, occupation, wealth, environment, net worth, indebtedness, surplus, sales, goods and services, harmonized sales, use, value-added, excise, special assessment, stamp, withholding, business, franchising, real or personal property, health, employee health, payroll, workers' compensation, employment or unemployment, severance, social services, social security, education, utility, surtaxes, customs, import or export, and including all license and registration fees and all employment insurance, health insurance and government pension plan premiums or contributions; (b) all interest, penalties, fines, additions to tax or other additional amounts imposed by any Governmental Authority on or in respect of amounts of the type described in Section (a) above or this Section (b); (c) any liability for the payment of any amounts of the type described in clauses (a) or (b) as a result of being a member of an affiliated, consolidated, combined or unitary group for any period; and (d) any liability for the payment of any amounts of the type described in clauses (a) or (b) as a result of any express or implied obligation to indemnify any other person or as a result of being a transferee or successor in interest to any Party.

Term means the period commencing on a Closing Date and ending on the earlier of the date on which (a) the applicable Convertible Notes mature in accordance with Section 3.1 or Section 3.2, as applicable, and (b) the Amount Outstanding has been fully converted and/or fully repaid in accordance with the terms hereof.

Transaction Documents means this Agreement, all Convertible Note certificates issued under this Agreement and all Security Documents.

U.S. Person means a "U.S. person" as defined in Rule 902(k) of Regulation S under the 1933 Act.

Voltaic means Voltaic Minerals (USA) Inc.

1.2 Interpretation

The following rules apply unless the context requires otherwise.

- (a) Headings and sub-headings used in this Agreement are used for convenience only and do not affect interpretation.
- (b) The singular includes the plural, and the converse also applies.
- (c) A gender includes all genders.
- (d) If a word or phrase is defined, its other grammatical forms have a corresponding meaning.
- (e) A reference to a Section is a reference to a Section of this Agreement.
- (f) Mentioning anything after "includes", "including", "for example", or similar expressions, does not limit what else might be included.
- (g) A reference to an agreement or document (including a reference to this Agreement) is to the agreement or document as amended, supplemented or novated.
- (h) Each reference to the word "person" in this Agreement will be deemed to include an individual, corporation, partnership, trust, incorporated or unincorporated association or body, joint venture, limited liability company, joint stock company, government (or any agency or subdivision), and other entity of any kind.
- (i) As used in this Agreement, references to the Recitals, Articles, Sections, subsections and Exhibits are references, respectively, to the Recitals of, Sections of, subsections of and the Exhibits to, this Agreement unless otherwise indicated.
- (j) The Exhibits identified in this Agreement are incorporated in this Agreement by reference and made a part of this Agreement.
- (k) Where a Closing Date falls on a day that is not a Business Day, such Closing will occur on the day that is the next day that is a Business Day.
- (I) Where a Conversion Date falls on a day that is not a Business Day, the relevant Conversion will occur on the next Business Day.
- (m) Any reference to time on a given day, excluding in connection with the meaning of Business Hours herein, shall be a reference to the local time in Vancouver, British Columbia on such day.
- (n) This Agreement will be construed without regard to any presumption or rule requiring construction or interpretation against the Party drafting or causing any instrument to be drafted.

2 Convertible Notes

2.1 Purchase of Convertible Notes

- (a) Subject to Section 2.1(b), at any time during the Commitment Period, the Company, at its sole discretion, shall have the right, but not the obligation, to issue and sell to the Investor, and the Investor shall purchase from the Company, such number of Convertible Notes having an aggregate principal amount up to the Funding Amount by the delivery to the Investor of a duly completed Advance Notice.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Investor shall not be obligated to purchase from the Company Convertible Notes that, together with all other Convertible Notes issued and sold by the Company to the Investor pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, have an aggregate principal amount that exceeds the Funding Amount.

2.2 Closing Dates

On the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement, and subject to the satisfaction or waiver by the Investor of the conditions set forth in Section 4.01:

- (a) the closing of each Advance (each, a *Closing*) shall take on the Business Day immediately following the sixth (6th) day after each Advance Notice Date (each, a *Closing Date*); and
- (b) at each Closing:
 - pursuant to the wire instructions provided in the applicable Advance Notice, the Investor shall pay to the Company cash in an amount equal to the Principal Amount of the Convertible Notes to be issued and sold by the Company to the Investor pursuant to the applicable Advance Notice (each, an *Advance Amount*); and
 - (ii) the Company shall issue (and at the Closing will be deemed to have issued) to the Investor an uncertificated senior secured convertible note with a face value equal to the applicable Advance Amount (each, a *Convertible Note*).

2.3 Interest

- (a) Interest shall accrue on the outstanding Principal Amount of any Convertible Notes at an annual rate equal to 10.0% (simple interest) (the *Interest Rate*), which Interest Rate shall increase to an annual rate of 15% upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default pursuant to Section 14(e). Interest shall be calculated on the basis of a 365-day year and the actual number of days elapsed, to the extent permitted by applicable law.
- (b) If as a result of a Conversion, if any, it is determined by the Investor or a court of competent jurisdiction that the effective rate of interest paid or payable on the Amount Outstanding is an effective rate of interest greater than the maximum prescribed in section 347(1)(b) of the *Criminal Code* (Canada), then the Parties shall take such steps, and modify this Agreement in such manner, so that the effective rate of interest paid or payable does not contravene such section and that the resulting amount of interest received by the Investor does not result in an effective rate of interest greater than the maximum prescribed in section 347(1)(b) of the *Criminal Code* (Canada).

3 Repayment

3.1 Maturity Date

Each tranche of Convertible Notes issued and sold by the Company to the Investor pursuant to Section 2.2 shall mature on the date that is five (5) years from the applicable Closing Date (each, a *Maturity Date*).

3.2 Accelerated Maturity

In the event that the Company is subject to a Liquidation Event and

- (a) the Investor has not elected to convert all of the issued and outstanding Convertible Notes into Equity Securities pursuant to Section 5.1(b); or
- (b) the Investor has elected to convert all of the issued and outstanding Convertible Notes into Equity Securities pursuant to Section 5.1(b), but subsequently revokes the applicable Conversion Notice pursuant to Section 5.1(e),

all of the Convertible Notes issued and sold by the Company to the Investor pursuant to Section 2.2 that have not otherwise matured or been repaid shall mature concurrently with the closing of the Liquidation Event (the *Accelerated Maturity Date*).

3.3 Payment at Maturity

(a) On each Maturity Date, as applicable, the Company shall pay to the Investor the Principal Amount of the applicable Convertible Notes plus any accrued and unpaid interest thereon pursuant to payment instructions to be provided by the Investor. (b) On the Accelerated Maturity Date, if any, the Company shall pay to the Investor the Entire Amount Outstanding pursuant to payment instructions to be provided by the Investor.

4 Conditions Precedent to Closing

4.1 Conditions Precedent to Closing – Investor

The Investor will have no obligation to pay or advance the amounts under Section 2.2 to the Company or to effect any Closing, unless and until the following conditions are fulfilled, or waived in writing by the Investor, by no later than the day immediately prior to such Closing:

- (a) The Company has delivered or caused to be delivered to the Investor, and the Investor has received, the following:
 - a copy of the resolutions duly adopted by the board of directors of the Company authorizing the execution and delivery of the Transaction Documents and the performance by the Company of its obligations thereunder, in form acceptable to the Investor, acting reasonably;
 - (ii) an executed copy of each of the documents required by Section 10.3(a);
 - (iii) copies of such additional documents (including evidence demonstrating all relevant approvals have been obtained from each person who is a party to an agreement with the Company where the transactions contemplated by the Closing would otherwise contravene, breach or constitute an event of default under that agreement with such person, as applicable), certificates, payments, assignments, transfers and other deliveries as the Investor or its legal counsel may reasonably request and as are customary in Canada to effect a closing of the matters contemplated at the Closing under this Agreement; and
 - (iv) a valid Advance Notice duly completed by the Company, substantially in the form set out in Exhibit A.
- (b) If such Closing, or the issue of the applicable Convertible Notes, may not be effected under Securities Laws or the Corporations Act in the absence of shareholder approval, the Company has obtained all shareholder approvals for the purposes of the Corporations Act and any Securities Laws and delivered to the Investor, and the Investor has received, documentary evidence (reasonably satisfactory to the Investor) of such shareholder approval having been obtained.
- (c) The representations and warranties of the Company contained in this Agreement are true and correct in all respects as of the dates as of which they are made or deemed to be made under this Agreement.
- (d) Any and all consents, permits, approvals, registrations, waivers and documents, that, in the reasonable opinion of the Investor, are necessary or appropriate for the consummation of those Contemplated Transactions that would be consummated at such Closing (including, but not limited to, the approval of Kaden's creditors pursuant to the Kaden Proceedings), have been received by the Investor and remain in full force and effect.
- (e) The Investor is of the opinion, acting reasonably, that:
 - (i) no Event of Default has occurred; and
 - (ii) no Event of Default would result from the Closing being effected.
- (f) The Company has performed or complied in all respects with all agreements and covenants required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by the Company as at or prior to the Closing.

(g) The Investor has received each of the documents required to be delivered, or which evidences satisfaction of the conditions, in accordance with paragraphs (a) – (f) of this Section 4.1 in connection with such Closing.

The Investor may, but is not required to, deem the absence of any notification by the Company prior to such Closing that any conditions to such Closing have not been fulfilled to be an assurance that all conditions to such Closing have been fulfilled.

4.2 Conditions Precedent to Closing – Company

The Company will have no obligation to effect any Closing, unless and until the following conditions are fulfilled, or waived in writing by the Company, by no later than immediately prior to such Closing:

- (i) The Investor has performed or complied in all respects with all agreements and covenants required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by the Investor as at, or prior to, such Closing.
- (ii) The representations and warranties of the Investor contained in this Agreement are true and correct in all respects as of the dates as of which they are made or deemed to be made under this Agreement.

5 Conversion of the Convertible Notes

5.1 Conversion of the Convertible Note

Upon the occurrence of a Liquidation Event, the Investor shall be permitted to convert all of the issued and outstanding Convertible Notes issued by the Company to the Investor into Equity Securities, subject to the following terms and conditions:

- (a) At least 10 Business Days prior to a Liquidation Event, the Company shall provide to the Investor a written notice describing the Liquidation Event in reasonable detail, including, but not limited to, the type of transaction, the type and value of any consideration payable and the timeline for such transaction (a *Liquidation Event Notice*).
- (b) Within five (5) Business Days of Investor's receipt of any Liquidation Event Notice, the Investor may elect, in its sole discretion, to provide the Company with a conversion notice under this Section 5.1(b) indicating that it requires a Conversion of the Entire Amount Outstanding (a *Conversion Notice*) into Equity Securities. For the avoidance of doubt, the Investor shall not be permitted to convert any lesser portion of the issued and outstanding Convertible Notes than the Entire Amount Outstanding.
- (c) A Conversion Notice delivered pursuant to Section 5.1(b) will specify the date by which the Investor requires Conversion to occur (*Conversion Date*) (which shall be no less than four (4) Business Days from the date that the Conversion Notice is delivered to the Company), the Percentage Interest and the manner in which the Percentage Interest was calculated by the Investor. For the avoidance of doubt, notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Percentage Interest shall not be reduced in any way to account for Equity Securities already owned or controlled by the Investor prior to the Conversion.
- (d) Prior to the Conversion Date the Company will take all actions required under Securities Laws in order for the Conversion to occur on the Conversion Date; *provided that*, the Parties acknowledge and agree that the Investor may revoke any Conversion Notice, at its sole discretion, until such time as the Company has actually effected the requested Conversion.
- (e) Subject to Section 17.11, following receipt by the Company of a Conversion Notice delivered pursuant to Section 5.1(b), the Company will effect a Conversion of the Entire Amount Outstanding using the applicable Percentage Interest, by issuing and delivering

Equity Securities in the number determined pursuant to Section 5.1(f) (*Conversion Equity Securities*) to the Investor on the Conversion Date.

- (f) The number and type of Conversion Equity Securities that the Company shall issue and deliver on a Conversion shall be such number and type of Conversion Equity Securities as the board of directors of the Company determines, in its sole discretion, acting reasonably and in good faith, will cause the Investor to receive the Percentage Interest of the Company's Equity Securities that are issued and outstanding on the Conversion Date; provided that, if the resultant number contains a fraction, such number will be rounded down to the next lowest whole number.
- (g) The Company shall deliver to the Investor on the Conversion Date the Conversion Equity Securities to which it is entitled under this Section 5.1, and where the Conversion Date is on or prior to the end of the Lock-Up Period, the applicable Conversion Equity Securities will be delivered as physical certificates or DRS statements bearing a restrictive legend if required under applicable securities laws.

6 Additional Conditions to Investor's Equity Securities

6.1 Conditions to issue of Investor's Equity Securities

The obligation of the Investor to accept an issuance of Investor's Equity Securities, will be subject to the fulfilment on or before the issuance date of each of the conditions set out below.

- (a) All shareholder and regulatory approvals, consents, permits, other approvals, registrations and waivers necessary or appropriate for the issuance of the Investor's Equity Securities, including under Securities Laws, have been issued and received by the Company and remain in full force and effect.
- (b) The representations and warranties of the Company contained in this Agreement are true and correct in all material respects as of the dates as of which they are made or deemed to be made.
- (c) The Company has performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it on or prior to the issuance date.
- (d) No Event of Default has occurred or would result from the Contemplated Transactions occurring on such issuance date being effected.
- (e) The issue and delivery of such Investor's Equity Securities would not result in the Company being in breach of Securities Laws or the Corporations Act.

6.2 Consequence of failure to meet conditions

- (a) The Company shall not issue Equity Securities to the Investor pursuant to Article 5 without the prior written consent of the Investor if, on the issue of the relevant Equity Securities, any of the conditions in Section 6.1 have not been fulfilled.
- (b) If the Company issues Equity Securities in breach of Section 6.2(a):
 - (i) the relevant Equity Securities will be deemed not to have been accepted by the Investor and the Equity Securities will be surrendered by the Investor for and repurchased for cancellation by the Company, unless prohibited by applicable Law, and the Investor agrees to co-operate to effect such repurchase and cancellation. The costs of such repurchase and cancellation will be borne by the Company and the Company shall indemnify the Investor in respect of any liability arising to the Investor in accordance with Section 16.2; and

(ii) the obligation of the Company to deliver Equity Securities in accordance with Section 5 will be deemed not to have been discharged.

7 Representations and Warranties by the Company

7.1 Representations and Warranties

The Company represents and warrants to the Investor, on the Execution Date, at each Closing and at the Conversion Date, if any (in each case where qualified by an express reference to the representation or the warranty being given on a particular other date or dates, on that date or dates), that the following statements in this Section 7.1 are true and correct and not misleading, including by omission:

- (a) (Existence) The Company is a corporation incorporated and validly existing in good standing under the laws of the Province of British Columbia, with all requisite corporate power and authority to own, use, lease and operate its properties and conduct its business in the manner presently conducted, and is duly qualified to transact business in each jurisdiction where it is so required.
- (b) (Authorisation) The execution and delivery of, and performance by the Company of this Agreement, including, without limitation, to:
 - enter into, authorise, execute and deliver the Transaction Documents, including obtaining any shareholder approval required for the issue (as and when required to be issued in accordance with the terms of the Transaction Documents) of the Convertible Notes and the Investor's Equity Securities; and
 - enter into, and authorise the performance of, all obligations of the Company as and when required under the Transaction Documents and the Contemplated Transactions, including issuing the Investor's Equity Securities,

has been authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Company and no further corporate action is required by the Company, its officers, its board of directors, or its security holders in connection with the Transaction Documents or the relevant Contemplated Transactions (except as may be required by Securities Laws).

- (c) (**No contravention**) The entry into the Transaction Documents by the Company and the undertaking of the Contemplated Transactions will not cause the Company to breach or contravene:
 - (i) its notice of articles, articles or any of its other constating documents;
 - (ii) any agreement it has with any other third party and does not constitute an event of default under any such agreement; or
 - (iii) any applicable Law;
- (d) (Securities) The Company is authorized to issue (i) an unlimited number of Common Share, of which 91,872,192 Common Shares are issued and outstanding as of the Execution Date, and (ii) an unlimited number of Class A Pref Shares, of which 12,500,624 Class A Pref Shares are issued and outstanding as of the Execution Date, and is not authorized to issue any other class of equity or voting securities.
- (e) (**Binding Obligations**) This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Company, and this Agreement and each Transaction Document constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganisation, moratorium and similar laws of general applicability, relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally.

(f) (Security structure)

- (i) No person is entitled, or purports to be entitled, to any right of first refusal, preemptive right, right of participation, or any similar right, to participate in the Contemplated Transactions or otherwise with respect to any securities of the Company.
- (ii) Other than Permitted Liens and the Liens granted by the Company and Material Subsidiaries to the Investor under this Agreement, the Company and Material Subsidiaries have not granted security with respect to any indebtedness or other equity.
- (iii) The issuance and sale of any of the Investor's Equity Securities will not obligate the Company to issue Equity Securities or other securities to any other person and will not result in the adjustment of the exercise, conversion, exchange, or reset price of any outstanding security.
- (iv) Except as disclosed in the Public Record or in connection with the transactions explicitly permitted hereunder:
 - (A) there are no outstanding warrants, options, convertible securities or other rights, agreements or arrangements of any character under which the Company or any Subsidiary is, or may be, obligated to issue any equity, equity securities or equity-linked securities of any kind;
 - (B) there are no voting, buy-sell, outstanding or authorised stock appreciation, right of first purchase, phantom stock, profit participation or equity-based compensation agreements, options or arrangements, or like rights relating to the securities of the Company or agreements of any kind between the Company and any person; and
 - (C) as of the Execution Date, there is no indebtedness of the Company that will be senior to, or *pari passu* with, the Convertible Notes in right of payment, whether with respect to interest or upon liquidation or dissolution, or otherwise, except for indebtedness of the Company secured by Permitted Liens.
- (v) The Public Record sets out all debt facilities and ordinary course liabilities of the Company that are due and payable within the ninety (90) days prior to the Execution Date which have not been repaid in full.
- (g) (Valid issuance) All Shares comprising the Investor's Equity Securities to be issued by the Company pursuant to this Agreement have been duly authorized for issuance and sale by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Company and, when issued and delivered by the Company against payment of the consideration thereof pursuant to this Agreement, will be issued as fully paid and non-assessable Shares, and will not have been issued in violation or subject to any pre-emptive rights or other contractual rights to purchase securities issued by the Company or in violation of any Securities Laws, and will be free and clear of all Liens and restrictions, except for restrictions on transfer imposed by Securities Laws.
- (h) (Reporting Issuer) The Company is a "reporting issuer" under Securities Laws in each of the provinces of British Columbia, Alberta and Ontario, and is not currently noted in default of any filing requirement under such securities laws.
- (i) (Consents) Prior to the Closing, there are no consents, approvals, authorizations, orders or agreements of any Governmental Authorities or any other persons which may be required for the execution, delivery and performance by the Company of the Transaction Documents and the offer, issuance and sale of the Securities.

- (j) (Regulatory Issues) No order ceasing or suspending trading in securities of the Company nor prohibiting the sale of such securities has been issued to and is outstanding against the Company and, to the Company's knowledge, no investigations or proceedings for such purposes are pending or threatened. Other than as described in the Public Record, to the Company's knowledge, there is no fact or circumstance that may cause the Company to request or any Governmental Authority to impose any order ceasing or suspending trading in securities of the Company nor prohibiting the sale of such securities.
- (k) (Subsidiaries) The Material Subsidiaries are all of the Subsidiaries of the Company. The Company owns the voting and equity interests in the Material Subsidiaries. The Company and the Material Subsidiaries do, as of the Execution Date, and will at all times during the Term, own all or substantially all of the material assets of the Company, on a consolidated basis, and that are necessary to operate the business of the Company. Except as disclosed in the Public Record, the Company is the sole beneficial owner of the Material Subsidiaries and no other person holds any equity interests or securities exchangeable into securities of any Material Subsidiary or has any agreement, option, warrant, right or privilege (whether pre-emptive or contractual) being capable of becoming an agreement for the purchase. subscription or issuance of any issued or unissued shares or other securities of any Material Subsidiary. Each of the Material Subsidiaries has been duly incorporated or established and is validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its respective jurisdiction of organization with all requisite corporate power and authority to own, use, lease and operate its properties and conduct its business in the manner presently conducted, and is duly qualified to transact business in each jurisdiction where it is so required, except as described in the Public Record.
- (I) (No Material Adverse Effect) There has not been any material change in the assets, liabilities or obligations (absolute, contingent or otherwise) of the Company and its Subsidiaries (taken as a whole) from that set forth in the Company's most recent financial statements (as defined herein). Additionally, no event or circumstance exists or subsists which affects the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or to which any of the Company's or any of its Subsidiaries' assets are subject which would, or would be reasonably likely to, have a Material Adverse Effect, except as described in the Company's most recent financial statements.
- (m) (Financial Statements) Since the date of the Company's most recent financial statements:
 - the Company has not incurred any liabilities (contingent or otherwise) that remain outstanding, other than in the ordinary course of business;
 - (ii) the Company has not altered its method of accounting; and
 - (iii) the Company has not declared or made any dividend or distribution of cash or other property to its shareholders, or purchased, redeemed or made any agreements to purchase or redeem any shares of its capital stock.

The Company's most recent financial statements have been prepared in accordance with IFRS consistently applied throughout the periods involved and present fairly the consolidated financial position and results of operation and changes in the financial position of the Company for the periods involved, and such accounts fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, financial performance and cash flows of the Company for the periods involved.

- (n) (Litigation) Other than as disclosed in the Company's most recent financial statements:
 - there are no pending actions, suits or proceedings against or affecting the Company, its Subsidiaries or any of its or their assets or properties and to the

Company's knowledge, no such actions, suits or proceedings are threatened or contemplated;

- there is no ongoing, and to the Company's knowledge there is no, pending or contemplated investigation by any Governmental Authority involving the Company, its Subsidiaries or any current or former director or officer of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; and
- (iii) there is no agreement, judgment, injunction, order or decree binding upon the Company or its Subsidiaries that has or could reasonably be expected to have the effect of prohibiting, restricting or impairing any business practice of the Company or its Subsidiaries, or any acquisition of property by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

(o) (Compliance)

- (i) Other than as disclosed in the Company's most recent financial statements, neither the Company nor any Material Subsidiary:
 - (A) is in material default under, or in violation of (and no event has occurred that has not been waived that, with notice or lapse of time or both, would result in a material default by the Company or any Material Subsidiary under), nor has the Company or any Material Subsidiary received notice of a claim that it is in material default under or that it is in violation of, any indenture, loan or credit agreement or any other agreement or instrument to which it is a party or by which it or any of its properties is bound (whether or not such material default or violation has been waived);
 - (B) is in violation of any order of any court, arbitrator or Governmental Authority; or
 - (C) is in violation of any Law in any material respect.
- (ii) Other than as disclosed in the Company's most recent financial statements, the Company and its Subsidiaries have received all permits, licenses and other approvals required of any of them under such Laws, rules, regulations, orders and directions for the conduct of their current business operations, and are in material compliance with all terms and conditions of such permits, licenses or approvals; and have not received any notice of the modification, revocation or cancellation of, or any intention to modify, revoke or cancel or any proceeding relating to the modification, revocation or cancellation of any such permits, licenses or approvals.
- (p) (Environmental) The Company and its Subsidiaries: (i) are in compliance with any and all applicable foreign, federal, provincial, state and local laws and regulations relating to the protection of human health and safety, the environment or hazardous or toxic substances or wastes, pollutants or contaminants (*Environmental Laws*); (ii) have received all permits, licenses or other approvals currently required of any of them under applicable Environmental Laws to conduct their current business; and (iii) are in compliance with all terms and conditions of any such permit, licences or approval.
- (q) (Tax Returns) Other than as disclosed in the Company's most recent financial statements:
 - (i) each of the Company and its Subsidiaries has (A) correctly prepared and duly and on a timely basis filed all tax returns required to be filed by them, (B) paid all Taxes due and payable by them, (C) paid all assessments and reassessments and all other Taxes, governmental charges, penalties, interest and other fines due and payable by them and which are claimed by any Governmental Authority to be due and owing and adequate provision has been made for Taxes payable for any completed fiscal period for which tax returns are not yet required to be filed, (D)

duly and timely withheld and remitted or caused to be withheld and remitted, all Taxes required to be withheld and remitted by them, and (E) duly and timely collected and remitted or caused to be collected and remitted, to the appropriate Governmental Authority such Taxes required by Law to be collected and remitted by them;

- there are no agreements, waivers or other arrangements providing for an extension of time with respect to the filing of any tax return or payment of any Tax, governmental charge or deficiency by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries;
- to the knowledge of the Company, there are no actions, suits, proceedings, investigations or claims threatened or pending against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in respect of Taxes, governmental charges or assessments; and
- (iv) there are no matters under discussion with any governmental authority relating to Taxes, governmental charges or assessments asserted by any such authority.
- (r) (No Foreign Corrupt Practices) None of the Company nor any of the Subsidiaries has made or will make during the Term, directly or indirectly: (i) any contribution, payment or gift of funds or property to any official, employee or agent of any Governmental Authority of any jurisdiction except as otherwise permitted under applicable Law; or (ii) any contribution to any candidate for public office, in either case, where either the payment or the purpose of such contribution, payment or gift was, is, or would be prohibited under Anti-Corruption Laws or under any other legislation of any relevant jurisdiction covering a similar subject matter applicable to the Company or its Subsidiaries and their respective operations.
- (s) (Anti-Money Laundering) The operations of each of the Company and the Subsidiaries are, have been and shall be during the Term conducted at all times in compliance with all Anti-Money Laundering Laws and no action, suit or proceeding by or before any court or Governmental Authority involving the Company or its Subsidiaries with respect to any of the Anti-Money Laundering Laws is, to the best knowledge of the Company, pending, threatened or contemplated.
- (t) (Disclosures)
 - (i) The materials delivered, and statements made, by the Company and its representatives to the Investor in connection with the Contemplated Transactions (the *Materials*) do not, as at the time delivered or made, and (in respect of materials delivered and statements made prior to the Execution Date) on the Execution Date:
 - (A) contain any untrue statement of a material fact or misleading statement; or
 - (B) omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained in those Materials, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.
 - (ii) The Company has disclosed to the Investor all facts relating to the Company, its business, assets, properties, intellectual property, the Transaction Documents, the Contemplated Transactions, and all other matters which are, to the Company's knowledge, material to the assessment of the nature and amount of the risk inherent in an investment in the Company.
- (u) (**Solvency**) Other than as disclosed in the Company's most recent financial statements, no Insolvency Event has been suffered or incurred by the Company or its Subsidiaries.
- (v) (Law) The Company has filed or delivered any documents required under Securities Laws or the Corporations Act to be filed and delivered, and in each case, within the time period

required, and the Company is otherwise in compliance with Securities Laws and the Corporations Act and no fact exists which may result in the Company not being in such compliance with Securities Laws or the Corporations Act.

- (w) (Entitlement to rely on prospectus exemption) The Company has complied and will comply with Securities Laws in connection with the offer, sale and issuance of the Convertible Notes and the Investor's Equity Securities to the Investor and confirms that the Convertible Notes and the Investor's Equity Securities may be issued to the Investor under Securities Laws without the requirement that the Company file a prospectus qualified under such Securities Laws.
- (x) (Non-public information) Neither the Company nor any person acting on its behalf has provided the Investor or its agents, representatives or counsel with any information that is a "material fact" or "material change" (as such terms are defined under Securities Laws) that has not been generally disclosed to the public, and to the Company's best knowledge, the Investor does not possess knowledge of any "material fact", "material change" with respect to the Company that has not been generally disclosed to the public (and, to the extent this warranty is breached, the Company must immediately release the relevant information to the market).
- (y) (**Prohibited Transactions**) The Company has not entered into, or agreed to enter into, a Prohibited Transaction that has not been completed.
- (z) (Absence of Events of Default) No Event of Default and no event which, with notice, lapse of time or both, would constitute an Event of Default, has occurred and is continuing.

7.2 Investor's reliance

The Company acknowledges that the Investor has entered into this Agreement in reliance on the Company's representations and warranties set out in Section 7.1.

7.3 Construction of representation and warranties

Each representation and warranty of the Company is to be construed independently of the others and is not limited by reference to any other representation or warranty.

7.4 Disclosures and limitations.

The representations and warranties of the Company set out in Section 7.1 are not limited in any way by information gathered by the Investor, its advisers or representatives.

7.5 Notice

The Company shall promptly notify the Investor in writing upon becoming aware of any breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty given by the Company under this Agreement.

8 Representations and Warranties of the Investor

8.1 Representations and warranties

The Investor represents, warrants, covenants and agrees, on the Execution Date, at each Closing, at the Conversion Date, if any, and on the date of issuance of any Securities (in each case, except where qualified by an express reference in this Section 8.1 as to the representation or the warranty being given on and as of a particular date or dates, only on and as of that date or dates), that the following are true:

(a) (Organisation, good standing and qualification)

(i) The Investor is a company duly formed under the laws of the jurisdiction of its formation and has all requisite power and authority to enter into and consummate

the Contemplated Transactions and otherwise to carry out its obligations under this Agreement;

- (ii) The Investor is in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its formation and has all requisite power and authority to carry out the Contemplated Transactions;
- (iii) The Investor is not in violation or default of any of the provisions of its organisational or constating documents; and
- (iv) The Investor is not a "non-resident" within the meaning of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada).
- (b) (Authorization) The execution, delivery and performance by the Investor of this Agreement have been duly authorised and will each constitute a valid and legally binding obligation of the Investor, enforceable against the Investor in accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganisation, moratorium and similar laws of general applicability, relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally.
- (c) (Status of Investor) The Investor is, at the Execution Date, at each Closing and at the Conversion Date, if any, an "accredited investor" within the meaning of NI 45-106 and was not created, and is not used, solely to purchase or hold securities as an accredited investor. The Investor further acknowledges and agrees that:
 - no agency, governmental authority or other entity has made any finding or determination as to the merit for investment of, nor have any such agencies or governmental authorities made any recommendation or endorsement with respect to the Securities; (ii) there is no government or other insurance covering the Securities; and (iii) there are risks associated with acquiring and holding the Securities;
 - the Investor has such knowledge and experience in financial and business matters as to be capable of evaluating the merits of, and is able to bear the economic risk of loss related to, the issuance of the Securities;
 - the Investor has had the opportunity to ask questions of and receive answers from the Company regarding its acquisition of the Securities and has received all such information regarding the Company that it has requested;
 - (iv) the Investor will receive the Securities as principal for its own account for investment and not with a view to or for distributing or reselling such Securities, or any part thereof in violation of any applicable securities laws, is not a party to any contract, undertaking, agreement, direct or indirect arrangement with any Person to sell, transfer or pledge to such Person, or anyone else, such Securities, or any part thereof, or any interest therein, and has no present plans to enter into any such contract, undertaking, agreement or arrangement with any other persons to distribute or regarding the distribution of such Securities;
 - (v) the distribution of the Securities is not being accompanied by a general solicitation or advertisement, including articles, notices or other communications published in any newspaper, magazine or similar media or broadcast over radio or television, or any seminar or meeting whose attendees have been invited by general solicitation or general advertising;
 - (vi) no prospectus or other offering document has been filed by the Company with a securities commission or other securities regulatory authority in any province or territory of Canada, or any other jurisdiction in or outside of Canada in connection with the issuance of the Securities, and such issuance is exempt from the prospectus requirements otherwise applicable under the provisions of applicable

securities laws and, as a result, in connection with receiving the Securities hereunder, as applicable:

- (vii) the Investor is restricted from using most of the protections, rights and remedies available under applicable securities laws with respect to the Securities, including, without limitation, statutory rights of rescission or damages;
- (viii) the Investor will not receive information that may otherwise be required to be provided to the Investor under applicable securities laws or contained in a prospectus prepared in accordance with applicable securities laws;
- (ix) the Investor has been advised to consult its own legal advisors with respect to the holding of and trading in the Securities and with respect to the resale restrictions imposed by applicable securities laws, and acknowledges that no representation has been made respecting the applicable hold periods imposed by applicable securities laws or other resale restrictions applicable to the Securities which restrict the ability of the Investor to resell the Securities. The Investor is solely responsible to find out what these restrictions are, and the Investor is solely responsible (and the Company is not in any way responsible) for compliance with applicable resale restrictions;
- the Investor is not acting "jointly" or "in concert", as such terms are used in applicable securities laws, with any other person;
- (xi) the Investor does not own or have any interest in (directly or indirectly), nor exercise control or direction over any securities of, the Company; and
- (xii) personal information regarding the directors, officers and other insiders of the Investor may be collected by the Company and disclosed to Governmental Authorities, and the Investor will comply with all applicable Securities Laws in connection with its holding of the Securities.
- (d) (**U.S. compliance**) The Investor is not a U.S. Person.

8.2 Company's reliance

The Investor acknowledges that the Company has entered into this Agreement in reliance on the Investor's representations and warranties set out in Section 8.1.

8.3 Construction of representation and warranties

Each representation and warranty of the Investor is to be construed independently of the others and is not limited by reference to any other representation or warranty.

8.4 Notice

The Investor will promptly notify the Company in writing upon becoming aware of any material breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty given by the Investor under this Agreement.

9 Use of Proceeds

9.1 Permitted Use

The Company shall only use the funds received from the Investor under this Agreement:

(a) to advance funds to Kaden by way of senior secured loans (each, a *Drawdown Loans*) to Kaden to be used by Kaden for the purposes of satisfying any of its outstanding liabilities, including by allowing Kaden to formulate a proposal (the **Proposal**) to its creditors in its notice of intention to make a proposal proceedings (the *Kaden Proceedings*) commenced by Kaden under the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* (Canada) on March 6, 2024; and

(b) if, but only if, Kaden has satisfied all of its outstanding liabilities under its Proposal, for general working capital, corporate and future development purposes that are reasonable in light of the nature of the Company's business from time to time,

and for greater certainty, must not use such funds for making any pledge payments to any third party, for dividend payments, the repayment or redemption of any indebtedness or obligations or interests held by any security holders (or similar payments) or the repayment of any debt due to a director, officer, insider or related party of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

9.2 Drawdown Loan Agreement

Prior to advancing any of the funds received from the Investor under this Agreement to Kaden by way of Drawdown Loans pursuant to Section 9.1(a), the Company shall enter into a loan agreement with Kaden in a form acceptable to the Investor, acting reasonably, which shall contain such covenants as are necessary to ensure that Kaden only uses such funds in accordance with the purpose set forth in Section 9.1(a).

10 Additional Covenants and Agreements

10.1 Ranking of the Investor's Equity Securities

- (a) The Investor's Equity Securities will rank equally in all respects with the existing Equity Securities on the date of issue of the Investor's Equity Securities.
- (b) All Investor's Equity Securities will be issued free and clear of any Liens, except for restrictions on transfer imposed by Securities Laws.

10.2 Ranking of Investor's interest in the Convertible Note

- (a) All Convertible Notes will constitute direct, general, and unconditional obligations of the Company and the Company represents and warrants, at the Execution Date and for the period while there is Amount Outstanding, all Convertible Notes will, unless otherwise agreed to by the Investor, rank senior to all other debt or Ioan obligations of the Company, including any of the Company's outstanding bank debt (if any), except for debt or Ioan obligations secured by Permitted Liens.
- (b) In the event the Company arranges, or obtains, any new debt (including convertible debt or preferred stock) (*Debt Proceeds*), the Company must promptly provide the Investor with full details about such arrangements, and, in its sole discretion, the Investor may direct that the Company use some or all of the Debt Proceeds as is specified by the Investor to promptly repay some or all of the Amount Outstanding or may, in its sole discretion, waive compliance with this requirement.

10.3 Security

- (a) On the Execution Date, the Company shall:
 - grant to the investor a general security interest in all of the present and afteracquired assets and property of the Company (including all of the issued and outstanding shares of Kaden and Voltaic) in a form of agreement acceptable to the Investor, acting reasonably;
 - (ii) cause the execution of a guarantee (the Kaden Guarantee) by Kaden of all of the obligations of the Company under this Agreement, in one or more forms of agreement acceptable to the Investor, acting reasonably; and
 - (iii) cause Kaden to grant the Investor a general security interest in support of the Kaden Guarantee in all of its respective present and after-acquired assets and property, in a form of agreement(s) acceptable to the investor, acting reasonably.

- (b) The Liens granted by the Company to the Investor under this Section 10.3 shall be first ranking ahead of any other Lien or security interests on the assets of the Company, except for Permitted Liens.
- (c) Upon the earlier of (i) the date on which the Company pays to the Investor the Entire Amount Outstanding in cash pursuant to Article 3 or in Equity Securities pursuant to Section 5.1, and (ii) the expiry of the Term (and provided that the Amount Outstanding is NIL), at the request of the Company, the Investor shall execute, deliver and file, as applicable, all discharges, releases and financing change statements that are, in the Company's opinion and at the Company's expense, necessary or desirable to release all Liens granted by the Company to the Investor.

10.4 Rights of Investor

The right of the Investor to be issued Conversion Equity Securities in accordance with Section 5.1 and otherwise under this Agreement, will not confer on the Investor any entitlement to receive dividends or vote at a general meeting of shareholders of the Company.

10.5 Compliance with Laws

- (a) The Company and the Investor will each comply with all applicable Laws in all material respects.
- (b) Except as otherwise provided herein, the Company shall make, in a timely manner, all filings that may be required (if any) under Securities Laws in connection with the Contemplated Transactions.

10.6 Prohibited Transactions

(a) Unless otherwise agreed in writing between the Company and the Investor, from the Execution Date until the date of termination of this Agreement, the Company shall not effect, or enter into an agreement to effect, any Prohibited Transaction unless the funds raised from such Prohibited Transaction are utilised to repay the Entire Amount Outstanding.

10.7 Set-Off

- (a) The Investor may set off any of its obligations to the Company (whether or not due for payment), against any of the Company's obligations to the Investor (whether or not due for payment) under this Agreement and/or any Transaction Document; *provided that*, the Investor shall not be permitted to set off its obligations to purchase Convertible Notes pursuant to Section 2.1.
- (b) The Investor may do anything necessary to effect any set-off undertaken in accordance with this Section 10.7 (including varying the date for payment of any amount payable by the Investor to the Company).

10.8 Set-Off Exclusion

All payments which are required to be made by the Company to the Investor will be made without:

- (a) any set-off, counterclaim or condition; or
- (b) any deduction or withholding for Tax or any other reason, unless a deduction or withholding is required by Law,

except as may otherwise be consented to by the Investor.

10.9 Miscellaneous Negative Covenants

The Company shall not, and (in respect of only clauses (b) and (c) below) shall cause all of its Subsidiaries not to, directly or indirectly, without the Investor's written approval (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld):

- (a) undertake any consolidation of its share capital unless such consolidation is in connection with an application for listing on a stock exchange;
- (b) reduce its paid-up or stated capital;
- (c) transfer the jurisdiction of incorporation of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (d) make a loan to any director, officer, insider or related party of the Company or of any of its Subsidiaries; or
- (e) enter into any agreement with respect to any of the matters referred to in paragraphs (a) –
 (e).

In the event the Company proposes to take any action set out in paragraphs (a) to (e) above, the Company shall provide the Investor with at least ten (10) Business Days' prior written notice regardless of whether the consent of the Investor is required in the circumstances.

10.10 Withholding Gross-Up

All payments made by the Company in respect of this Agreement (in respect of principal, interest or otherwise) shall, except as required by applicable Law, be made in full without set-off or counterclaim, and free of and without deduction or withholding for any present or future Taxes provided that if the Company is required by applicable Law to deduct or withhold any Taxes from or in respect of any payment or sum payable to the Investor, the payment or sum payable will be increased as necessary so that after making all such deductions or withholdings, the Investor receives an amount equal to the sum it would have received if no such deduction or withholding had been made and the Company shall pay the full amount deducted to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable Law.

In the event the Investor subsequently receives or recovers any deducted or withheld amount from any Canadian federal, provincial or other Governmental Authority and the Company has complied with its obligations in this Section 10.10, then the Investor shall pay such amount to the Company within twenty (20) Business Days of actual receipt.

11 Taxes

- (a) Without limiting anything else in this Agreement the Company shall:
 - pay any Tax required to be paid to any Governmental Authority which is payable by the Company in respect of this Agreement or any Contemplated Transaction (including in respect of the execution, delivery, performance, release, discharge, amendment or enforcement of this Agreement or any Contemplated Transaction);
 - (ii) pay any fine, penalty or other cost in respect of a failure to pay any Tax which is payable by the Company as required by this Article 11; and
 - (iii) indemnify the Investor against any amount payable by it under this Article 11.
- (b) Without limiting anything else in this Agreement:
 - (i) the Company shall pay all stamp, loan transaction, registration and similar Taxes, including fines and penalties, financial institutions duty and debits Tax that may be payable to, or required to be paid by, any appropriate authority, or determined to be payable in connection with the execution, delivery, performance or enforcement of this Agreement or any Contemplated Transaction or any payment, receipt or other transaction contemplated by this Agreement; and

- the Company shall indemnify the Investor against any loss or liability incurred or suffered by it as a result of the delay or failure by the Company to pay the Taxes under Section 11(b)(i).
- (c) Without limiting anything else in this Agreement, at all times on and from the date of this Agreement, the Company shall comply in all respects with all applicable laws relating to Tax and promptly file, or cause to be filed, all tax returns, and other Tax filings, required under applicable Tax law.

12 Default

12.1 Events of Default

Any of the following will constitute an Event of Default:

- (a) any of the representations or warranties, or covenants made by the Company or any of its agents, officers, directors, employees or representatives in any Transaction Document, Materials or public filing are inaccurate, false or misleading in any material respect, as of the date as of which it is made or deemed to be made, or any certificate or financial or other written statements furnished by or on behalf of the Company to the Investor, any of its representatives, or the Company's shareholders, is inaccurate, false or misleading, in any material respect, as of the date as of which it is made or deemed to be made or deemed to be made or repeated (in each case where qualified by an express reference to the representation or the warranty being given on a particular other date or dates, on that date or dates);
- (b) the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company suffers or incurs an Insolvency Event that has not otherwise already occurred on or before the Execution Date and specifically excluding the Kaden Proceedings;
- (c) the Company or any of its Material Subsidiaries ceases, suspends, or threatens to cease or suspend, the conduct of any part of its business where such cessation or suspension would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, or disposes, in a single transaction, or in a series of transactions, of all or substantially all of its assets;
- (d) the Company or any of its Material Subsidiaries takes action to reduce its capital in accordance with section 26 of the Corporations Act;
- (e) there is a cease trade order against the Company, a management cease trade order in respect of the Company;
- (f) any of the conditions set out in Section 4.1 or Section 6.1 have not been fulfilled in the time prescribed in such Sections;
- (g) the Company challenges, disputes or denies the right of the Investor to receive any Securities hereunder, or otherwise dishonours or rejects any action taken, or document delivered, in furtherance of the Investor's bona fide rights to receive any Investor's Equity Securities;
- (h) a Transaction Document or a Contemplated Transaction has been determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be wholly or partly void, voidable or unenforceable in any respect;
- a court of competent jurisdiction makes a determination in favour of any action, claim, proceeding, suit, investigation, or action against any other person or otherwise asserted before any Governmental Authority, which seeks to restrain, challenge, deny, enjoin, limit, modify, delay, or dispute, the right of the Investor or the Company to enter into any Transaction Documents or undertake any of the Contemplated Transactions;
- (j) any event, condition or development occurs or arises which in the opinion of the Investor (acting reasonably) has or could have a Material Adverse Effect;

- (k) any consent, permit, approval, registration or waiver necessary for the consummation of those Contemplated Transactions that remain to be consummated at the applicable time, has not been issued or received, or does not remain in full force and effect at the applicable time;
- (I) the Investor has not received all those items required to be delivered to it in connection with any Closing in accordance with this Agreement;
- (m) the Company subsequently becomes prohibited under Securities Laws or the Corporations Act from issuing Equity Securities to the Investor under this Agreement;
- (n) the Company fails to perform, comply with, or observe, any other term, covenant, undertaking, obligation or agreement under any Transaction Document, including without limitation, the failure to pay any cash amount owing to the Investor hereunder at the time such payment is due (subject to any applicable cure provisions set out in Article 13);
- (o) a default judgment of an amount of CDN\$250,000 or greater is entered against the Company;
- (p) the Company defaults in relation to a *bona fide* payment obligation in the amount of CDN\$250,000 or greater under any financial accommodation, including any loan, advance, debenture or other form of financing entered into with a third party (taking into account any applicable grace period agreed by the relevant third party);
- (q) if at any time after the Execution Date, the Company has any present or future liabilities, including contingent liabilities for an amount or amounts totalling more than CDN\$2,000,000 which have not been satisfied on time as invoiced or within five (5) Business Days of a first written request for payment (taking into account any applicable grace period agreed with the relevant third party to whom such liabilities are owed), or have become prematurely payable as a result of its default or breach (howsoever described);
- (r) the Company fails to comply with its obligation to deliver Conversion Equity Securities in accordance with this Agreement;
- (s) the Company or any Subsidiary fails to grant the liens or security interests or deliver the executed agreements which grant such liens and security interests, or fail to comply with their obligations under such agreements, in each case as set out in Section 10.3 and the relevant Security Documents; and
- (t) the Company contravenes Section 10.2,

provided that, notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, no Event of Default will be caused by occurrence, development or continuation of the Kaden Proceedings.

12.2 Investor Right to Investigate an Event of Default

If in the Investor's reasonable opinion, an Event of Default has occurred, or is or may be continuing or likely to occur:

- the Investor may notify the Company that it wishes to investigate such purported Event of Default;
- (b) the Company shall co-operate fully with the Investor in such investigation;
- (c) the Company shall comply with all reasonable requests made by the Investor of the Company in connection with any investigation by the Investor and will:
 - provide all information and documents requested by the Investor (acting reasonably) in relation to the Event of Default to the Investor, provided the Investor agrees that any materially price sensitive information and/ or non-public information will be subject to confidentiality; and

- (ii) provide all such information and documents within seven (7) Business Days of such request by the Investor; and
- (d) the Company shall pay all reasonable costs in connection with any investigation by the Investor.

13 Notice and Cure Provisions

The Investor shall give notice to the Company of the occurrence, or failure to occur, at any time from the date hereof, of any event or state of facts which occurrence or failure would be likely to or could result in an Event of Default. Subject to the provisions hereof and other than with respect to an Event of Default under Section 12.1(b) or an Event of Default in respect to the issuance of Equity Securities, the Investor may only elect to terminate this Agreement or exercise its rights under Articles 14 and 15 during the continuance of such Event of Default, if:

- the Investor has delivered written notice to the Company specifying in reasonable detail the event or state of facts which occurrence or failure would be likely to or could result in an Event of Default; and
- (b) if any such notice is delivered, and the Company is proceeding diligently at its own expense to cure such matter, if such matter is susceptible of being cured, the Investor may not terminate this Agreement or exercise its rights under Article 14 until the expiration of a period of five (5) Business Days from the date of such occurrence, failure to occur or the coming into existence of such event or state of facts, it being understood and agreed that (i) such five (5) Business Day cure period shall be cumulative over the Term of this Agreement with respect to each enumerated Event of Default such that any repeated or recurring Event of Default shall only have the benefit of a one time single five (5) Business Day cure period, irrespective of the number of times such Event of Default occurs and/or is continuing; and (ii) the aggregate number of cure period days with respect to all occurring and/or continuing Events of Default under this Agreement during the Term shall not exceed ten (10) Business Days.

14 Rights of the Investor upon an Event of Default

- (a) Upon the occurrence or existence of any Event of Default and at any time during the continuance of such Event of Default, subject to compliance with Article 13, the Investor may:
 - (i) declare, by notice to the Company, effective immediately, all outstanding obligations by the Company under the Transaction Documents to be immediately due and payable in immediately available funds (including, without limitation, the immediate repayment of the Entire Amount Outstanding) without presentment, demand, protest or any other notice of any kind, all of which are expressly waived by the Company, anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement or in any other Transaction Document notwithstanding; and/or
 - (ii) terminate this Agreement, by notice to the Company, effective as of the date set out in the Investor's notice given to the Company under this Section 14(a)(ii).
- (b) If the Investor gives the Company a notice under Section 14(a)(i), the Company must within seven (7) Business Days after expiry of the applicable cure period in Article 13, pay to the Investor in immediately available funds the Entire Amount Outstanding.
- (c) The Investor will have no obligation to consummate any Closing under this Agreement where an Event of Default has occurred, for as long as such Event of Default continues, and the applicable Closing Date will be deemed to be postponed accordingly, unless the Investor notifies the Company otherwise in writing (which notification shall be at the sole discretion of the Investor).

- (d) In addition to the remedies set out in sub-clauses 14(a) and 14(b), subject to compliance with Article 13, upon the occurrence or existence of any Event of Default, the Investor may exercise any other right, power or remedy granted to it by the Transaction Documents or otherwise permitted to it by Law, including by suit in equity and/or by action at Law.
- (e) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement or in any other Transaction Document, in addition to the rights of the Investor specified in this Article 14, upon the occurrence of an Event of Default (subject to the cure periods in Article 13), the interest thereafter payable on all issued Convertible Notes will be at a rate of 15% per annum (*Interest Rate upon Default*), which interest will accrue from the first date the cure periods set out in Article 13 have expired in respect of such Event of Default on the Outstanding Amount of the issued Convertible Notes and will be compounded monthly, for as long as the Event of Default will not have been remedied. The Company must pay this amount of interest on the Amount Outstanding to the Investor on a monthly basis in arrears on the last day of each calendar month following the date that the cure periods set out in Article 13 have expired in respect of Default (or such other date as notified in writing by the Investor to the Company or as otherwise required under Section 14(b)).
- (f) Upon the occurrence or existence of any Event of Default, in addition to all other remedies at law and in equity, the Investor may, at its option, take all actions and remedies provided for in the security instruments and filings securing the liens described in Section 10.3 herein.

15 Termination

15.1 Events of Termination

This Agreement:

- (a) may be terminated, without limiting the generality of Article 14, but subject to Article 13:
 - (i) by the Investor on the occurrence or existence of a Securities Termination Event;
 - (ii) by the mutual written consent of the Parties, at any time;
 - (iii) by either Party, by written notice to the other Party, effective immediately, if the Closing has not occurred within ten (10) Business Days of the Execution Date or such later date as the Parties agree in writing, provided that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 15.1(a)(iii) is not available to any Party:
 - (A) that is in material breach of or default under this Agreement; or
 - (B) whose failure to fulfil any obligation under this Agreement has been the principal cause of, or has resulted in the failure of the Closing to occur; and
 - (iv) by the Investor, in accordance with Article 14 or Section 17.15.

15.2 Effect of Termination

- (a) Subject to Section 15.2(b), each Party's right of termination under Section 15.1 is in addition to any other rights it may have under this Agreement or otherwise, and the exercise of a right of termination will not be an election of remedies.
- (b) If the Investor terminates this Agreement under Section 15.1(a)(i):
 - (i) the Investor may declare, by notice to the Company, all outstanding obligations by the Company under the Transaction Documents to be due and payable (including, without limitation, the immediate repayment of any Amount Outstanding) without presentment, demand, protest or any other notice of any kind, all of which are expressly waived by the Company, anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement or in any other Transaction Document notwithstanding; and

- (ii) the Company must within five (5) Business Days after expiry of the applicable cure period in Article 13, pay to the Investor in immediately available funds the Entire Amount Outstanding.
- (c) Upon termination of this Agreement, the Investor will not be required to fund any further amount nor effect any Closing, provided that termination will not affect any undischarged obligation under this Agreement, including, for the avoidance of doubt any obligation of the Company to issue Convertible Notes.
- (d) Nothing in this Agreement will be deemed to release any Party from any liability for any breach by such Party of the terms and provisions of this Agreement or to impair the right of any Party to compel specific performance by any other Party of its obligations under this Agreement.

16 Survival and Indemnification

16.1 Survival

The provisions of Articles 1, 5 to 11, and 13 to 17 (inclusive) of this Agreement will survive, and continue in full force and effect, notwithstanding the execution of this Agreement, Closing and each repayment of any of the Amount Outstanding, and each Contemplated Transaction, and the termination of this Agreement or another Transaction Document or any related provision.

16.2 Indemnification of Investor

- (a) An Investor Indemnified Person will not be liable to the Company, and the Company shall indemnify and hold harmless each of the Investor, and the respective directors, officers, shareholders, partners, employees, attorneys, agents and permitted successors and assigns of each of the Investor and Affiliates of each of those parties (each, an *Investor Indemnified Person*), from and against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, awards, demands and expenses (including, without limitation, all judgments, amounts paid in settlements, reasonable solicitors' fees and costs and attorney fees and reasonable disbursements and other expenses incurred in connection with investigating, preparing or defending any action, claim, proceeding, suit, investigation, or action by any Governmental Authority, pending or threatened, and the costs of enforcement) (collectively, *Losses*), that arise out of, are based on, relate to, or are incurred in connection with, any of the following:
 - (i) a breach or non-performance by the Company of its covenants under this Agreement;
 - (ii) a material breach or an inaccuracy of any of the Company's representations or warranties made in this Agreement;
 - (iii) any misrepresentation made in the Materials or the Company's Public Record;
 - (iv) any non-disclosure of any "material fact" or "material change" as such terms are defined under Securities Laws, or necessary to make the statements in the Materials or the Company's public filings, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading;
 - (v) the Company authorizing, entering into and delivering this Agreement and the Company's performance of the Contemplated Transactions, including the issuance of the Investor's Equity Securities; and
 - (vi) any inquiry, investigation or proceeding commenced or threatened by, or in, any court, administrative body, securities commission, stock exchange or other competent authority (each a *Proceeding*) based upon, or resulting from, the execution, delivery, performance or enforcement of any of the Transaction Documents or Contemplated Transactions, and whether or not the Investor is party

thereto by claim, counterclaim, crossclaim, as a defendant or otherwise, or if such Proceeding is based upon, or results from, any of those items referred to in paragraphs (i) - (v),

provided, however, that the Company shall not indemnify any Investor Indemnified Person from, or hold any Investor Indemnified Person harmless against, any Losses that result solely from:

- (vii) such Investor Indemnified Person's breach of any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement, or
- (viii) such Investor Indemnified Person's fraud, gross negligence or wilful default in performing its obligations under this Agreement.
- (b) To the extent that the Company's undertaking in this Section 16.2 may be unenforceable for any reason, the Company shall make the maximum contribution to the payment and satisfaction of all Losses that is permissible under applicable Law.
- (c) To the extent that any amount payable to an Investor Indemnified Person in accordance with this Section 16.2 is subject to Tax or withholding, then, without limiting Section 10.10 or Article 11, the Company shall increase the amount payable to the Investor Indemnified Person by such additional amount as is necessary to ensure that after making the allowance for any Tax that may be payable, the Investor Indemnified Person receives the full amount required to be paid before giving effect to such allowance for Tax.
- (d) Each indemnity set out in this Agreement:
 - (i) is a continuing obligation, independent of the Company's other obligations under this Agreement;
 - (ii) continues notwithstanding any termination of this Agreement;
 - (iii) constitutes a liability of the Company separate and independent from any other liability under this Agreement and under any other agreement; and
 - (iv) will survive, and continue in full force and effect, in accordance with Section 16.1.
- (e) The Company acknowledges that the indemnity given under this Section 16.2 is directly enforceable against it by any Investor Indemnified Person. The Investor holds the benefit of this Section 16.2 on trust for any Investor Indemnified Person.

17 Miscellaneous

17.1 Time of the essence

With regard to all dates and time periods set out in this Agreement or referred to in any Transaction Document, time is of the essence.

17.2 No partnership or advisory or fiduciary relationship

Nothing in this Agreement should be construed to create a partnership between the Parties, or a fiduciary or an advisory relationship between the Investor or any of its Affiliates and the Company and any of its Subsidiaries.

17.3 Remedies and injunctive relief

- (a) The rights and remedies of the Investor set out in this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents are in addition to all other rights and remedies given to the Investor by law or otherwise.
- (b) The Company acknowledges that:

- (i) monetary damages alone would not be adequate compensation to the Investor for a breach by the Company of this Agreement; and
- (ii) the Investor may seek an injunction or an order for specific performance from a court of competent jurisdiction if:
 - (A) the Company fails to comply or threatens not to comply with this Agreement; or
 - (B) the Investor has reason to believe that the Company will not comply with this Agreement.

17.4 Successors and assigns

- (a) The rights and obligations of the Parties under this Agreement are personal and may not be assigned to any other person or assumed by any other person, except as expressly provided in this Section 17.4.
- (b) Neither this Agreement nor any of the Company's rights and obligations under this Agreement may be assigned by the Company without the prior written consent of the Investor.
- (c) Subject to Section 17.4(d), the Investor may assign this Agreement and/or any of its rights and/or obligations under this Agreement on prior written notice to the Company.
- (d) The Investor must notify the Company of any assignment or novation of any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement at least five (5) Business Days prior to the assignment or novation referred to in Section 17.4(c) taking effect.
- (e) Nothing in this Section 17.4 will be deemed to prevent the Investor from assigning, transferring, encumbering or otherwise dealing with its rights under, or in connection with, the Investor's Equity Securities without the consent of any person, subject to the Investor's compliance with applicable Laws.

17.5 Counterparts and e-mail

- (a) This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original, and all of which together will constitute one and the same instrument.
- (b) Such counterparts may be delivered by one Party to the other by e-mail, and such counterparts will be valid for all purposes.

17.6 Notices

- (a) Except as otherwise specifically agreed, all notices and other communications made in connection with any Transaction Document will be in writing and must be delivered by a courier or another like service in person, or sent by e-mail.
- (b) When delivered by a courier or another like service in person, a notice will be deemed given, or another communication will be deemed to have been received:
 - (i) when delivered, if received during Business Hours in the place of delivery; or
 - (ii) at 9.00 am (in the place of delivery) on the Business Day immediately following the date of such delivery, if delivered outside of Business Hours in the place of delivery.
- (c) When sent by e-mail transmission, a notice will be deemed given, or another communication will be deemed to have been received:
 - (i) two hours after the time at which such transmission was sent (the *E-mail Time*), if such time falls within Business Hours in the place of delivery; or

 (ii) at 9.00 am (in the place of delivery) on the Business Day immediately following the date of the E-mail Time, if sent to the Company or the Investor and the E-mail Time falls outside of Business Hours in the place of delivery,

unless the sender receives an automated message that the email has not been delivered.

- (d) All notices and other communications required to be delivered in accordance with this Agreement will be sent to the representatives of the Party to be notified at the addresses or e-mail addresses indicated respectively below, or at such other addresses or e-mail addresses as the Parties may from time to time by like notice specify:
 - (i) If to the Company:

Beta Energy Corp. 1450 – 789 W. Pender St. Vancouver, BC V6C 1H2

Attention: Brad Nichol, Chief Executive Officer E-mail: Brad@buckfive.ca CC (which shall not constitute notice) : bfast@cozen.com

(ii) If to the Investor:

Apex Opportunities Fund Ltd. 900 – 885 West Georgia St. Vancouver, BC V6C 3H1

Attention: Sean Charland, Chief Executive Officer E-mail: scharland@zimtu.com CC (which shall not constitute notice) : mpalumbo@cwilson.com

17.7 Amendments and waivers

- (a) Any term of this Agreement may be amended, supplemented, or modified, only with the written consent of the Parties.
- (b) Any obligation of either Party under this Agreement may be extended or waived only by an instrument in writing signed on behalf of the Party entitled to enforce the obligation.

17.8 Legal Costs

Each Party will bear its own legal, due diligence and other costs in connection with the preparation and entering into of this Agreement.

17.9 Payments under this Agreement

Any payment to be made pursuant to the terms of this Agreement will be made by way of immediately available funds, except as expressly stated in this Agreement or unless the Parties agree otherwise.

17.10 Financial calculations

- (a) All calculations of any Percentage Interest under this Agreement must initially be undertaken by the Investor.
- (b) The Investor must notify the amount calculated under paragraph (a) to the Company for verification and confirmation, together with the underlying calculations and other supporting information.
- (c) The Investor must:

- (i) ensure any calculation referred to in Section 17.10(a) is the result of accurate mathematical calculation; and
- (ii) promptly provide any information reasonably requested by the Company to verify any calculation from time to time.
- (d) In the event of a dispute between the Investor and the Company as to the appropriateness or correctness of any calculation, any underlying assumption or supporting information, the Investor and the Company must meet and negotiate in good faith to settle the dispute upon notice from either Party to the other requiring the same. If the dispute is not resolved within two (2) Business Days, then in the absence of manifest error in, or a deficiency in supporting information for, the Investor's calculation, the Investor's calculation of the Percentage Interest will be used for the purpose of effecting any Conversion under this Agreement.

17.11 Non circumvention

Neither Party to this Agreement shall do anything or omit to do anything that undermines or in any way circumvents, whether directly or indirectly the intent or objective of this Agreement.

17.12 Good Faith

The Parties acknowledge that they have negotiated the terms of this Agreement in good faith and each Party must act in good faith towards each other and use their commercially reasonable best efforts to comply with the spirit and intention of this Agreement.

17.13 Publicity and confidentiality

- (a) The Company shall not, (and will use its commercial best efforts to ensure that none of its Affiliates or any persons acting on behalf of the Company and any of its Affiliates), issue any public release or announcement concerning this Agreement, its subject-matter or content, or the Contemplated Transactions, or disclose any information provided by the Investor (including the terms of any Transaction Documents) (*Relevant Information*), without the prior written consent of the Investor (which consent will not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), subject to Section 17.13(c).
- (b) In any public release or announcement proposed to be made in connection with the Kaden Proceedings or pursuant to Securities Laws, where the proposed public release or announcement proposes to make a reference to the Investor or the Contemplated Transactions, the Company shall provide a copy of the proposed announcement to the Investor for review prior to release, subject to Section 17.13(c).
- (c) If the Company is required to make a disclosure concerning Relevant Information in connection with the Kaden Proceedings, pursuant to Securities Laws or by an order of a Governmental Authority, and the Company (acting reasonably) in order to comply with its legal or regulatory obligations does not have sufficient time to discuss the form of disclosure with the Investor or provide the Investor with a copy of the disclosure prior to making such disclosure, then the Company must:
 - (i) ensure that any disclosure made regarding Relevant Information is restricted and limited in content and scope to the maximum extent permitted by Law to meet the relevant disclosure requirement; and
 - (ii) provide a copy of such disclosure (where it is public information) to the Investor as soon as possible.

For the avoidance of doubt, if the Company has sufficient time to discuss the form of disclosure with the Investor or provide a copy of the disclosure to the Investor prior to making the disclosure, it must do so in accordance with its obligations in Section 17.13(a).

(d) For the avoidance of doubt, the Investor acknowledges that the Company may be required to file a copy of this Agreement with the Securities Commissions under the Company's SEDAR profile at www.sedarplus.ca and agrees to such filing (subject to permitted redactions in accordance with Securities Laws).

17.14 Severability and supervening legislation

Every provision of this Agreement is intended to be severable, and any provision of this Agreement that is illegal, invalid, prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction will, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective only to the extent of such illegality, invalidity, prohibition or unenforceability, without invalidating the remaining provisions, but will be interpreted as if it were written so as to be enforceable to the maximum extent permitted by applicable Law, and any such illegality, invalidity, prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction will not affect the legality, validity, permissibility or enforceability of the remainder of this Agreement in that jurisdiction, or invalidate or render illegal, invalid, prohibited or unenforceable, such or any other provision of this Agreement in any other jurisdiction.

17.15 Illegality and impossibility

- (a) If there is a Frustration Termination Event, the Investor may, but is not obligated to, in accordance with the terms of this Section 17.15, by giving a notice to the Company, suspend or cancel some or all of its obligations under this Agreement (including, without limitation, to fund any further amount to the Company or effect any future Closing), or terminate this Agreement, as indicated in such notice.
- (b) If the Investor gives a notice to terminate this Agreement in accordance with this Section 17.15, the Company must within ten (10) Business Days of such notice being received, subject to limitations that may be imposed pursuant to the Frustration Termination Event, if any, pay to the Investor in immediately available funds the Entire Amount Outstanding.

17.16 Change in Law

- (a) If there is a Change in Law Termination Event, the Investor may, in accordance with the terms of this Section 17.16, by giving a notice to the Company, suspend or cancel its obligation to fund any further amount to the Company or effect any future Closing.
- (b) Such suspension or cancellation will apply only to the extent necessary to avoid the event or circumstance which triggered the Change in Law Termination Event.

17.17 Entire Agreement

This Agreement (including its Exhibits) and the instruments referenced in this Agreement supersedes all prior agreements, understandings, negotiations and discussions, both oral and written, between the Parties, their Affiliates and persons acting on their behalf with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement and constitutes the entire agreement among the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement.

17.18 Governing Law

This Agreement is governed by the laws of the Province of British Columbia and the federal laws of Canada applicable thereunder.

17.19 Jurisdiction

With respect to any legal action or proceedings arising out of or in any way related to this Agreement or its subject matter, other than the Security Documents, the Parties irrevocably and unconditionally:

(a) submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts with jurisdiction in British Columbia sitting in Vancouver; and

(b) waive any right to object to the venue on any ground.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement as of the date first written above.

BETA ENERGY CORP. Signed by:

Brad Meliol By: -D04ADD4F289040C

Name: Brad Nichol Title: Chief Executive Officer

APEX OPPORTUNITIES FUND LTD.

Signed by: print By:_ -5060E9C7A9CC47A...

Name: Sean Charland Title: Chief Executive Officer

EXHIBIT "A"

Exhibit A

Advance Notice

Reference is made to the convertible note funding agreement, dated \bullet , 2024 (the **Funding** *Agreement*) between Beta Energy Corp. (the *Company*) and Apex Opportunities Fund Ltd. (the *Investor*). Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall the meanings ascribed thereto in the Funding Agreement.

Pursuant to Section 2.1 of the Funding Agreement, the Company hereby requires the Investor to purchase from the Company, on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Funding Agreement, a Convertible Note with an aggregate principal amount of CDN\$______(the *Principal Amount*).

The Company irrevocably authorises the Investor to distribute funds in the amount of the Principal Amount at the applicable Closing to the following bank account:

Beneficiary Bank:•Swift code:•ABA/Routing•Account #•

Beneficiary name and address: •

Yours sincerely,

BETA ENERGY CORP.

By:_____

Name: Title:

APPENDIX "B"

Kaden Energy Ltd. Summary of Claims

#	Creditor Name	Secured Claims	Unsecured Claims
1	20/20 ND TECHNOLOGY INC.	-	46,278.25
2	2174348 AB LTD	-	29,924.69
3	360 EEC LTD	-	13,403.25
4	799430 AB LTD.	-	80,000.00
5	ADVANTAGE NORTH SERVICES LTD.	-	2,259.29
6	AIM ENGINEERING & PROJECT MANAGEMENT LTD	-	98,154.00
7	AIM LAND SERVICES LTD	-	26,650.92
8	ALBERTA GOLD ENERGY & RENTALS CORP.	-	72,087.44
9	ALBERTA GROUND CONTROL INC.	-	2,026.92
10	APEX OILFIELD SERVICES (2000) INC.	-	17,246.25
	ARC RESOURCES LTD.	-	49,329.03
12	ASENIWUCHE WINEWAK NATION	-	4,200.00
13	ASTRO OILFIELD RENTALS LTD.	-	37,068.15
	AURORA ENERGY CONTROLS LTD	-	632,848.39
	BARON OILFIELD SUPPLY	-	54,084.90
	BD&P LAW	-	66,482.90
	BER-NOR TRUCKING (1987) LTD	-	1,911.00
	BIDELL GAS COMPRESSION LTD.	27,549.21	92,821.67
	BIG OIL RENTALS LTD.	-	133,030.08
	BLACK GOLD EMERGENCY PLANNERS INC.	_	26,648.42
	BLUESKY WIRELINE SERVICES LTD.	_	12,442.50
	BONNET'S ENERGY CORP.	_	62,683.37
	BOREAL WELL SERVICES	-	15,852.60
	BRIGADE OILFIELD SERVICES LTD	-	7,738.50
	BRONCO SLICKLINE SERVICES LTD	_	7,498.06
	CALFRAC WELL SERVICES	-	1,569,462.60
	CANADA REVENUE AGENCY	-	1,009,402.00
	CANADIAN CASING ACCESSORIES INC.	-	2,335.20
	CANADIAN ENERGY SERVICES LP		1,172,299.21
	CANADIAN ENERGY SERVICES EN	-	4,171.34
	CDN CONTROLS LTD	-	18,579.62
	CENOVUS ENERGY INC.	-	102,816.94
	COMPASS ACCESS SOLUTIONS LTD.	-	35,697.38
	COMPASS ACCESS SOLUTIONS LTD.	-	49,033.25
	CONTROL TECH GP LTD	-	264,249.24
		-	10,629.36
		-	
	D&D WELL SERVICES	-	60,000.00
		-	42,338.47
		-	38,850.00
	DSL OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	-	8,127.00
	DYNAMIC ENERGY GROUP INC.	-	79,221.92
		-	125,708.94
	FLUIDPRO OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	-	544,080.36
	FRACTION ENERGY SERVICES	-	366,317.10
	FULL FORCE VENTURES	-	10,099.49
	GARRY WILSON TRUCKING LTD.	-	251,775.84
	GEN7 ENVIRONMENTAL SOLUTIONS LTD.	-	9,234.84
	GEOVERRA INC.	-	3,350.87
	GFL ENVIRONMENTAL INC.	-	1,625.36
50	GOLIATH NITROGEN SERVICES LTD.	-	17,886.07

<u>Kaden Energy Ltd.</u> Summary of Creditor Claims

# Creditor Name	Secured Claims	Unsecured Claims
51 GROUP 10 ENGINEERING LTD.	-	8,988.00
52 HEATWORKS CONSTRUCTION LTD	-	117,261.97
53 HUB'S LIGHT OILFIELD HAULING INC	-	3,570.00
54 IDEAL COMPLETION SERVICES	-	114,487.64
55 IRON SLINGER INC.	-	33,985.88
56 IRON WING TANK AND VAC LTD	-	30,975.00
57 KADEN ROYALTY CORP.	329,661.48	8,158.08
58 K.L.R. VENTURES LTD.	-	2,047.50
59 KBC VENTURES LTD	-	10,237.50
60 KEYERA ENERGY LTD.	-	61,954.08
61 KINETIC ENERGIES INC.	-	267,875.84
2 KIWETINOHK RESOURCES CORP.	-	2,122.25
33 LITTLE GOLDEN BOY TRUCKING LTD.	-	2,320.50
54 LS OILFIELD SAFETY SERVICES LTD	-	10,268.16
55 MEDALLION ENERGY SERVICES INC.	-	466,901.88
66 MILLENNIUM HEAT	-	7,016.10
7 MOORE PIPE 2015 INC	-	7,150.82
88 MUD CREEK MEDICS LTD.	-	128,700.00
9 NEXSOURCE POWER SALES & RENTAL INC	_	1,551.19
0 NORTHLAND LOGISITICS		54,464.90
71 NRG OILFIELD CONSTRUCTION LTD.		12,635.70
2 OCULUS TRANSPORT LTD.		10,000.00
73 OP FIRE & SAFETY INC.	-	5,381.25
74 PARAGON OILFIELD SUPPLY L.P.	-	63,355.22
75 PASCO ENERGY SERVICES INC.	-	
	-	585,586.80
76 PASON SYSTEMS CORP.	-	22,000.00
77 PEMBINA GAS SERVICES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP	-	439,249.28
78 PERRON VENTURES LTD.	-	38,920.89
79 PLATINUM CHEMICAL SOLUTIONS INC.	-	51,334.50
30 PURECHEM SERVICES (SUBSIDIARY OF CESLP)	-	19,526.12
	-	169,726.67
32 QUICK SILVER WIRELINE LTD.	-	6,130.79
33 R.4.U CONTRACTING LTD	-	4,808.47
	-	8,263.95
35 REZONE WELL SERVICING LTD.	-	10,000.00
36 RIGHT CHOICE CAMPS & CATERING	-	435,303.75
37 SANJEL ENERGY SERVICES INC.	-	81,691.81
38 SPARTAN CONTROLS LTD.	-	4,638.64
39 STAMPEDE DRILLING INC.	-	464,662.54
00 STURGEON LAKE CREE NATION, CONSULTATION	-	12,025.00
1 SUNDOWN OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	-	287,706.66
32 SWIFT OILFIELD SUPPLY INC.	-	130,000.00
3 T.E.M.P. SERVICES LTD.	-	6,247.50
4 TANGO PRODUCTION SERVICES LTD.	-	1,270.40
95 TERRACORE RENTALS LTD.	-	2,151.35
96 THATCHWOOD VENTURES	-	45,000.00
97 TITAN ENERGY SERVICES LTD.	-	30,000.00
98 TKS CONTROLS LTD.	-	187,340.48
99 TNT ENGINEERING LTD.	-	463,786.56
00 TOTAL DEPTH VACUUM SERVICES	-	15,597.75

<u>Kaden Energy Ltd.</u> Summary of Creditor Claims

# Creditor Name	Secured Claims	Unsecured Claims
101 TRYTON TOOL SERVICES	-	29,817.15
102 UNIFIED VALVE GROUP	-	7,083.26
103 UNIVAR SOLUTIONS CANADA LTD.	-	22,751.35
104 VALARD CONSTRUCTION LP	-	31,717.18
105 VERTEX PROFESSIONAL SERVICES LIMITED	-	8,862.03
106 VISTA GEOMATICS LTD.	-	35,082.81
107 WASTE TREATMENT SOLUTIONS LTD.	-	5,000.00
108 WESTERN PIPELINE COMPLIANCE CORP.	-	30,323.80
109 WEYERHAEUSER	-	942.31
	357,210.69	11,506,521.24

EXHIBIT "F"

BDO Canada Limited / BDO Canada Limitée

Claims Register

In the Matter of the Proposal of Kaden Energy Ltd. of the City of Calgary, in the Province of Alberta

Insolvency Date: 06-Mar-2024 Estate Number: 25-3052460

Crea	litor Name	Proof of Claim?	Claim Status	Rank / Class	SOA Amount	Amount Filed	Admitted for Dividend
Secu	ired creditors						
1.	BIDELL GAS COMPRESSION LTD.	Yes	Admitted		27,549.21	85,370.88	
2.	KADEN ROYALTY CORP.	Yes	Admitted		329,661.48	329,661.48	
	Tota	l: Secured	l creditors	•	357,210.69	415,032.36	
Unse	ecured creditors						
1.	20/20 ND TECHNOLOGY INC.	Yes	Admitted		46,278.25	46,278.25	46,278.25
2.	2174348 AB LTD O/A GOLIATH PUMP DIVISION	Yes	Admitted		29,924.69	29,924.69	29,924.69
3.	360 EEC LTD	Yes	Admitted		13,403.25	13,403.25	13,403.25
4.	799430 AB LTD.	Yes	Admitted		80,000.00	80,000.00	80,000.00
5.	ADVANTAGE NORTH SERVICES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		2,259.29	2,259.29	2,259.29
6.	AIM ENGINEERING & PROJECT MANAGEMENT LTD	Yes	Admitted		98,154.00	98,154.00	98,154.00
7.	AIM LAND SERVICES LTD	Yes	Admitted		26,650.92	26,650.92	26,650.92
8.	ALBERTA GOLD ENERGY & RENTALS CORP.	Yes	Admitted		72,087.44	72,087.44	72,087.44
9.	ALBERTA GROUND CONTROL INC.	Yes	Admitted		2,026.92	2,026.92	2,026.92
10.	APEX OILFIELD SERVICES (2000) INC.	Yes	Admitted		17,246.25	17,246.25	17,246.25
11.	ARC RESOURCES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		49,329.03	49,329.03	49,329.03
12.	ASENIWUCHE WINEWAK NATION	Yes	Admitted		4,200.00	4,200.00	4,200.00
13.	ASTRO OILFIELD RENTALS LTD.	Yes	Admitted		37,068.15	37,068.15	37,068.15
14.	AURORA ENERGY CONTROLS LTD	Yes	Admitted		632,848.39	632,848.39	632,848.39
15.	BARON OILFIELD SUPPLY	Yes	Admitted		54,084.90	54,084.90	54,084.90
16.	BD&P LAW	Yes	Admitted		66,482.90	66,482.90	66,482.90
17.	BER-NOR TRUCKING (1987) LTD	Yes	Admitted		1,911.00	1,911.00	1,911.00
18.	BIDELL GAS COMPRESSION LTD.	Yes	Admitted		92,821.67	35,000.00	35,000.00
19.	BIG OIL RENTALS LTD.	Yes	Admitted		133,030.08	133,030.08	133,030.08
20.	BLACK GOLD EMERGENCY PLANNERS INC.	Yes	Admitted		26,648.42	26,648.42	26,648.42
21.	BLUESKY WIRELINE SERVICES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		12,442.50	12,442.50	12,442.50
22.	BONNET'S ENERGY CORP.	Yes	Admitted		62,683.37	62,683.37	62,683.37
23.	BOREAL WELL SERVICES	Yes			15,852.60		
24.	BRIGADE OILFIELD SERVICES LTD	Yes	Admitted		7,738.50	7,738.50	7,738.50
25.	BRONCO SLICKLINE SERVICES LTD	Yes	Admitted		7,498.06	7,498.06	7,498.06
26.	CALFRAC WELL SERVICES	Yes	Admitted		1,569,462.60	1,569,462.60	1,569,462.60

Claims Register for Kaden Energy Ltd. - Continued

Insolvency Date: 06-Mar-2024 Estate Number: 25-3052460

Creditor Name		Proof of Claim?	Claim Status	Rank / Class	SOA Amount	Amount Filed	Admitted for Dividend
27.	CANADA REVENUE AGENCY	No	Not proved		1.00		
28.	CANADIAN CASING ACCESSORIES INC.	Yes	Admitted		2,335.20	2,335.20	2,335.20
29.	CANADIAN ENERGY SERVICES LP	Yes	Admitted		1,172,299.21	1,172,299.21	1,172,299.2
30.	CANADIAN FOREST PRODUCTS LTD.	Yes	Admitted		4,171.34	4,171.34	4,171.34
31.	CDN CONTROLS LTD	Yes	Admitted		18,579.62	18,579.62	18,579.62
32.	CENOVUS ENERGY INC.	Yes	Admitted		102,816.94	102,816.94	102,816.9
33.	COMPASS ACCESS SOLUTIONS LTD.	Yes	Admitted		35,697.38	35,697.38	35,697.3
34.	COMPASS BENDING LTD.	Yes	Admitted		49,033.25	49,033.25	49,033.2
35.	CONTROL TECH GP LTD	Yes	Admitted		264,249.24	264,249.24	264,249.24
36.	COZEN O'CONNOR LLP	Yes	Admitted		10,629.36	10,629.36	10,629.3
37.	D&D WELL SERVICES	Yes	Admitted		60,000.00	60,000.00	60,000.0
38.	DIRECT PRESSURE	Yes	Admitted		42,338.47	42,338.47	42,338.4
39.	DRILFORMANCE ULC	Yes	Admitted		38,850.00	38,850.00	38,850.0
40.	DSL OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		8,127.00	8,127.00	8,127.0
41.	DYNAMIC ENERGY GROUP INC.	Yes	Admitted		79,221.92	79,221.92	79,221.92
42.	ENERGY WORKS MANAGEMENT LTD.	Yes	Admitted		125,708.94	125,708.94	125,708.9
43.	FLUIDPRO OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		544,080.36	544,080.36	544,080.3
44.	FRACTION ENERGY SERVICES	Yes	Admitted		366,317.10	366,317.10	366,317.1
45.	FULL FORCE VENTURES	Yes	Admitted		10,099.49	10,099.49	10,099.4
46.	GARRY WILSON TRUCKING LTD.	Yes	Admitted		251,775.84	251,775.84	251,775.84
47.	GEN7 ENVIRONMENTAL SOLUTIONS LTD.	Yes	Admitted		9,234.84	9,234.84	9,234.84
48.	GEOVERRA INC.	Yes	Admitted		3,350.87	3,350.87	3,350.8
49.	GFL ENVIRONMENTAL INC.	Yes	Admitted		1,625.36	1,625.36	1,625.3
50.	GOLIATH NITROGEN SERVICES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		17,886.07	17,886.07	17,886.0
51.	Group 10 Engineering Ltd.	Yes	Admitted		8,988.00	8,988.00	8,988.0
52.	HEATWORKS CONSTRUCTION LTD	Yes	Admitted		117,261.97	117,261.97	117,261.9
53.	HUB'S LIGHT OILFIELD HAULING INC	Yes	Admitted		3,570.00	3,570.00	3,570.0
54.	IDEAL COMPLETION SERVICES	Yes	Admitted		114,487.64	114,487.64	114,487.64
55.	IRON SLINGER INC.	Yes	Admitted		33,985.88	33,985.88	33,985.8
56.	IRON WING TANK AND VAC LTD	Yes	Admitted		30,975.00	30,975.00	30,975.0
57.	K.L.R. VENTURES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		2,047.50	2,047.50	2,047.5
58.	KADEN ROYALTY CORP.	Yes	Admitted		8,158.08	13,468.82	13,468.8
59.	KBC VENTURES LTD	Yes	Admitted		10,237.50	10,237.50	10,237.5
60.	KEYERA ENERGY LTD.	Yes	Admitted		61,954.08	61,954.08	61,954.03
61.	KINETIC ENERGIES INC.	Yes	Admitted		267,875.84	267,875.84	267,875.8
62.	KIWETINOHK RESOURCES CORP.	Yes	Admitted		2,122.25	2,122.25	2,122.2
63.	LITTLE GOLDEN BOY TRUCKING LTD.	Yes	Admitted		2,320.50	2,320.50	2,320.50

Claims Register for Kaden Energy Ltd. - Continued

Insolvency Date: 06-Mar-2024 Estate Number: 25-3052460

Cred	itor Name	Proof of Claim?			OA nount	Amount Filed	Admitted for Dividend
64.	LS OILFIELD SAFETY SERVICES LTD	Yes	Admitted		10,268.16	10,268.16	10,268.16
65.	MEDALLION ENERGY SERVICES INC.	Yes	Admitted	4	66,901.88	466,901.88	466,901.88
66.	MILLENNIUM HEAT	Yes	Admitted		7,016.10	7,016.10	7,016.10
67.	MOORE PIPE 2015 INC	Yes	Admitted		7,150.82	7,150.82	7,150.82
68.	MUD CREEK MEDICS LTD.	Yes	Admitted	1	28,700.00	128,700.00	128,700.00
69.	Nexsource Power Sales & Rental Inc.	Yes	Admitted		1,551.19	1,551.19	1,551.19
70.	NORTHLAND LOGISITICS	Yes	Admitted		54,464.90	54,464.90	54,464.90
71.	NRG OILFIELD CONSTRUCTION LTD.	Yes	Admitted		12,635.70	12,635.70	12,635.70
72.	OCULUS TRANSPORT LTD.	Yes	Admitted		10,000.00	10,000.00	10,000.00
73.	OP FIRE & SAFETY INC.	Yes	Admitted		5,381.25	5,381.25	5,381.25
74.	PARAGON OILFIELD SUPPLY L.P.	Yes	Admitted		63,355.22	63,355.22	63,355.22
75.	PASCO ENERGY SERVICES INC.	Yes	Admitted	5	85,586.80	585,586.80	585,586.80
76.	PASON SYSTEMS CORP.	Yes	Admitted		22,000.00	22,000.00	22,000.00
77.	PEMBINA GAS SERVICES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP	Yes	Admitted	4	39,249.28	439,249.28	439,249.28
78.	PERRON VENTURES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		38,920.89	38,920.89	38,920.89
79.	PLATINUM CHEMICAL SOLUTIONS INC.	Yes	Admitted		51,334.50	51,334.50	51,334.50
80.	PURECHEM SERVICES (SUBSIDIARY OF CESLP)	Yes	Admitted		19,526.12	19,526.12	19,526.12
81.	PURNELL ENERGY SERVICES	Yes	Admitted	1	69,726.67	169,726.67	169,726.67
82.	QUICK SILVER WIRELINE LTD.	Yes	Admitted		6,130.79	6,130.79	6,130.79
83.	R.4.U Contracting Ltd.	Yes	Admitted		4,808.47	4,808.47	4,808.47
84.	REDNECKZ WIRELINE	Yes	Admitted		8,263.95	8,263.95	8,263.95
85.	REZONE WELL SERVICING LTD.	Yes	Admitted		10,000.00	10,000.00	10,000.00
86.	RIGHT CHOICE CAMPS & CATERING	Yes	Admitted	4	35,303.75	435,303.75	435,303.75
87.	SANJEL ENERGY SERVICES INC.	Yes	Admitted		81,691.81	81,691.81	81,691.81
88.	SPARTAN CONTROLS LTD.	Yes	Admitted		4,638.64	4,638.64	4,638.64
89.	STAMPEDE DRILLING INC.	Yes	Admitted	4	64,662.54	464,662.54	464,662.54
90.	STURGEON LAKE CREE NATION, CONSULTATION	Yes	Admitted		12,025.00	12,025.00	12,025.00
91.	SUNDOWN OILFIELD SERVICES LTD.	Yes	Admitted	2	87,706.66	287,706.66	287,706.66
92.	SWIFT OILFIELD SUPPLY INC.	Yes	Admitted	1	30,000.00	130,000.00	130,000.00
93.	T.E.M.P. SERVICES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		6,247.50	6,247.50	6,247.50
94.	TANGO PRODUCTION SERVICES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		1,270.40	1,270.40	1,270.40
95.	TERRACORE RENTALS LTD.	Yes	Admitted		2,151.35	2,151.35	2,151.35
96.	THATCHWOOD VENTURES	Yes	Admitted		45,000.00	45,000.00	45,000.00
97.	TITAN ENERGY SERVICES LTD.	Yes	Admitted		30,000.00	30,000.00	30,000.00
98.	TKS CONTROLS LTD.	Yes	Admitted	1	87,340.48	187,340.48	187,340.48
99.	TNT ENGINEERING LTD.	Yes	Admitted	4	63,786.56	463,786.56	463,786.56

Claims Register for Kaden Energy Ltd. - Concluded

Insolvency Date: 06-Mar-2024 Estate Number: 25-3052460

Credi	itor Name	Proof of Claim?		nk / SOA lass Amount	Amount Filed	Admitted for Dividend
100.	TOTAL DEPTH VACUUM SERVICES	Yes	Admitted	15,597.75	15,597.75	15,597.75
101.	TRYTON TOOL SERVICES	Yes	Admitted	29,817.15	29,817.15	29,817.15
102.	UNIFIED VALVE GROUP	Yes	Admitted	7,083.26	7,083.26	7,083.26
103.	UNIVAR SOLUTIONS CANADA LTD.	Yes	Admitted	22,751.35	22,751.35	22,751.35
104.	VALARD CONSTRUCTION LP	Yes	Admitted	31,717.18	31,717.18	31,717.18
105.	VERTEX PROFESSIONAL SERVICES LIMITED	Yes	Admitted	8,862.03	8,862.03	8,862.03
106.	VISTA GEOMATICS LTD.	Yes	Admitted	35,082.81	35,082.81	35,082.81
107.	WASTE TREATMENT SOLUTIONS LTD.	Yes	Admitted	5,000.00	5,000.00	5,000.00
108.	WESTERN PIPELINE COMPLIANCE CORP.	Yes	Admitted	30,323.80	30,323.80	30,323.80
109.	WEYERHAEUSER	Yes	Admitted	942.31	942.31	942.31
	Tota	al : Unsecu	red creditors	11,506,521.24	11,438,156.71	11,438,156.71

Grand Total: 11,863,731.93 11,853,189.07 11,438,156.71